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i In the Matter.of: .)
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PUBLIC SERVICE COMPANY OF ) Docket Nos.
5 NEW HAMPSHIRE, et al., ) 50-443-OL
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6- -)- OFF-SITE EMERGENCY

P TSEABROOK STATION, UNITS 1 AND 2) ) PLANNING
7- )

EVIDENTIARY HEARING

h - .
O

!

) 9
|: Tuesday

-10- February 9, 1988

11 Dankruptcy Courtroom.2
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~ Thomas P. O'Neill Federal Bldg.

l- 12 2 Causeway Street
| Boston, Massachusetts
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The above-entitled matter came on for hearing,
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pursuant.to notice,.at 9:00 a.m.
- 15

f BEFORE: JUDGE IVAN W. SMITH, CHAIRMAN-
| 16 JUDGE JERRY HARBOUR, MEMBER
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F - 1 ' APPEARANCES: '

| "d h ,I
2 [For the''Apolicent: j

,

Y. . .

L 3 THOMAS G. DIGNAN, JR., ESG.- ;
j GEORGE H. LEWALD, ESQ. .|
|1 4 KATHRYN A. SELLECK, ESQ. 1
1 Ropes & Gray ]
(- 5' 225 Franklin Street i

F -Doston , Massachusetts 02110_ .).

! 6 )
[ For the NRC Staf,f: j

U 7 |

! SHERWIN E. TURK, ESG. I

j!
! .

8 Office of General Counsel )
U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission j
Weshington, D.C. 205559 n i

,
, -i

| .10 For the Federal Emergency Menay_ement Arency:
.

11 H. JOSEPH FLYNN, ESO. j"

Federal Emergency Management Agency j
12; 500 C Street, S.W. ;,

j Washington, D.C. 20472 .I
| 13 |
' For the State of Now Hampshire: 1

GEOFFREY M. HUNTINGTON,~ESQ.
15 State of New Hampshire

25 Capitol Street
16 Concord, New Hampshire 03301

;

17 For the' Commonwealth of Masnachusetts: |

|

10 JOHN TRAFICONTE, ASST. ATTY. GEN. .|
CAROL SNEIDER, ASST. ATTY. GEN. I

19 STEPHEN OLESKEY, ESQ. .i
ALLAN. FIERCE, ESG. ')

20 Comrnonwealth of Massachusetts
|One Ashburton Flace, 19th Floor
,

21 Boston, Massachusetts 02108

the New F,nf and Coal i tion anainst Nuclear jl22 For
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23 i
ELLYN R. WEISS, ESQ. |

24 Parrnon & Weiss ~ .1

2001 S Street, N.W. |
25 Washington, D.C. 20009 |
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(Continued) i: -- ~ .1 APPEARANCES:-

Ilh
42 '2 'For:the Sentoast Anti-Pollution t,eanue_* !

1 i

[
l

3 RODERT,BACKUS, ESG. '19
{- Backus,-Meyer & solomon i

|- - 4 '116 Lowell Street j

|- Manchester, New Hampshire -03105 _j

v5 . -

j
Jl JANE _ DOUGHTY,-DIRECTOR

6 Seacoast Anti-Pollution League
5 Market Street |

[ 7 Portsmouth, New Hampshire 03801 -i
i !

| 8- For tha Town of Hampton: j
l

9 MATTHEW T. BROCK, ESO. ~!

[ Shaines & McEachern -|
| 10 -25-Maplewood Avenue s

| P.O. Box 360
|- 11 Portsmouth, New Hampshire 03801
!

.

J

| 12 For t;he Town of Kensinnton: !

!

I 13 SANDRA F0WLER MITCHELL, EMERGENCY PLANNING OIR.
| Town Hall

- 14 Kensington, New Hampshire

F ir the Towns of Hampton Falis__end NortA 115 5
Hampton and South Hamptoq: [

16 |

RODERT A. BACKUS, ESO. |

17 Backus, Meyer & Solomon ;
116 Lowell Street i

'

18 Manchester, New Hampshire 03105

|19 For the Town of Amesbury*

|20 (No Appearance) ;
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1 1 N O E X:~

~

2 WITNESSES DIRECT CROSS REDIRECT RECROSA ' EXAM-

3- Panel:
DENNIS MILETI

4 BRUCE SPENCER
'by Mr. Fierce 9289

5 by Ps. Weiss 9389'
i'

by Mr. Backus- _9397
6 by Mr. Turk 9399

7 DENNIS MILETI (prefiled)
9407

8 9408
by Mr. Lewald 9406

| 9 by Mr. Fierce 9409,

l. by Ms. Weiss 9434
10 by Mr. Backus 9434

,

|

|_ 11 EDWIN OLIVERA (prefiled)
l- 9483

12 by Mr. Fierce. 9440
by Mr. Lewald 9484

13 by Mr. Fierce 9493

14 THOMAS MOUGHAN (prefiled)0 9497
15 by Mr. Fierce 9495

by Mr. Lewald -9499
16 by Mr. Turk 9510

by Judge Linenberger 9512
17 by Judge Harbour 9514

;

| 18 EXHIBITS:

19 None

20 .LNSERTS: PAGE

21 Mass. Attorney General's 9338
Cross Examination Plan for

22 Mileti and Spencer.

'23 A[olicants' Rebuttal Testimony 9407
No. 2

24
Applicants' Rebuttal Testimony 9408

25 No . 5
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.' Rebuttal Testimony of Olivera on 9483-
' 2 - beh a l.1 of the Mass. Attorney General-

3 Rebuttal Testimony of Moughan on 9497
behalf of the Mass. Attorney General
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i i P R 0 C E E O I N'G S
k , i

-

2 -- JUDGE SMITH: Good morning. Mr.LBackus, yesterday

3 afternoon some of the parties asked that we revisit the timing j
14

4 of the. discussion of the schedule,-referring to postponing-it !;,L
|(

! 5f until the end of the testimony. But we weren't sure what-- we ;j
1- ,

i- 1

i 6 didn' t exac tly recall L exac tly what problems that caused f or you j
l' |

| L7 in ' the trial life. I
i

!

. {'j; 8 Is there any preliminary business before we begin?
h i

| 9 MR. BACKUS: Yes, Your Honor. --Your Honor, yesterday 1

10 -after the witnesses had taken the stand, the Commonwealth made

11 a motion to this Board and made some representation to thin

12 Board, in particular, page 9157, which stated, "When the

91

13- rebuttal testimony was received in our office,that was the

i 14 first time the Massachusetts Attorney General's office was

|
15 given any indication or not. ice that there would be expert|;

16 testimony filed by Dr. Spencer or that expert testiroony would
|
l' - 17, be filed by Dr. Mileti covering this particular-topic, the

| 18 critique of these two surveys.

19 This was after a preliminary describing the

70 testimony's critique of the surveys. And I do not want to

| 21 reopen an argument here.

22 I do want to note for the Record that, on page 9031

f .23 on January 14, I stated to the Board in open hearing and during

24 a dircussion with Mr. Traficonte and it's perhaps Mr. Fierce's

25 problem was he was not there for that session. I just don'tg
,

|

f Heritage Reporting Corporation
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l'
f 1 know if he was or not. . ,

-

r
j 2. I stated, "Your Honor, we.may.-- I am not nure yet --
1

[ ,
3 we may'have some rebuttal directed at aspects.really mostly at-

!

[ 4' -human behavior. As you know, we packaged our ETE and human

$
f. 5 behavior together so it might'not characterine it. .But what it:
|

|- 6 will address certain aspects of human behavior by Dr. Mileti.
|

l. 7 You can file it."
j .-
|- 8 "And the'other point. we may do is f ile a piece of
:

('
j 9 ' rebuttal involving surveys. And that would be a piece directed
I'

10 at survey techniques and so f orth and so on."

!. 11 Now I didn't get into that yesterday simply because I

: 12 didn't have a transcript with me, but I had a fairly clear

'13 recollection that I did my best in open hearing to warn people

14 as to what was coming.

^5- I don't want to reopen the argument, but there was a1

16 statement made yesterday, lot us say, that I just think ought

17 to be put back into context. Thank you.

18. MR. FIERCE: Your Honor, I would just respond that I
|

19 was not at the hearings on January 14. I was sorking on other

20 issues in rebuttal testimony, in fact. And I was not apprised

21 of this announcernent by Mr . Dignan.

22 And to that extent I would stand corrected. Dut I

23 would add that that form of notification does not arise to the

24 level that is required by Rule 2.740(e.) and --,

25 JUDGE SMITH: Well, I don't know if you want to begg
|

|
Heritage Reporting Corporation
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|11 held to that standard.
[

,

j .' 2 L MR. FTERCE:j.I do. |
l, .. 1

[ ,3 JUDGE SMITH: I, wel1, you have not atted as though j

l' !

! 4 you do.- ),

|-
.>

L 5 ~MR. FIERCE: You have to keep in. mind -- l.

!
,'

| 6 JUDGE SMITH: You're dwelling on the discovery-bit,
! I

h -7 right? The hearing has superseded a discovery. We are telling
1 ,'

'

|- .

. the parties now that when they f orm the intention to put on any |8

|'9 witness of'any-sort at any time, to bring it to the attention :

\
10 of the other parties as soon as it. is practical to do so. j

!
1 .

MR. FIERCE: And I agree with that 100 percent. I || 11
t

E 12 would just add that, at least we would have the same

1 e-
- 13 information that is required by the rule, which is the name of i

;

I

| 14 the expert witness, the subjec t matter of his testimony and. a
i

l

| 15 statement of its substance, j
~

16 And this sort of announcing that maybe we will have a

L
17 witness who rnight talk about this, doesn't rise to that level. |'

18 JUDGE GMITH: What did you do with your testimony?

19 MR. FIERCE: I announced yesterday what I did with my

20 three pieces.'

I

21 JUDGE SMITH: Well, just do me a favor will you and |

| ?22 tell me again? You know, indulge me.

23 MR. FIERCE: There are three pieces of rebuttal'
,

!

24 t es t i rnony . One of them is from Thomas Adler. That witness,

25 wiih respect to that witness, as you all know, I made a motion'

Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888
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.early on in these proceedings .f or leave to file rebuttal ]1,

1 *

[ 2- testimony by him rebutting. aspects of.the testimony'of Edward !
[ i

j 3 .Lieberman. So i can't believe that anybody.would failed'to |
3

,

! 4- have notice that I would be' filing that piece. l
| |

: 5 The second piece 1s a very short' piece'by Tom Moughan !
' d

i

6 which counts unobservable - parking spaces unobservable from ]
:

;: 7 the air, which we also made no secret that we would be' i
i !

~

8 -- submitting. In f ac t , ' Deverly Hollingworth submitted testin.ony f
1 t

: 9 to that ef f ec t.-with respec t to the New Hampshire portion of the i

i

l- 10 EPZ. !
l !

11 And I would also submit that the Tom Moughan |[
!

I 12 testimony-is not expert. testimony. That is just a

! |
13 straightforward count.

'

'-
,

:

I- 14 Well, the third piece I ---

i

| 15 JUDGE SMITH: Is there a distinction of that in the |

|'
! 16 Board's order? When did you announce your intention to present
; '

17- the testimony of Thomas Moughan?

18 MR. FIERCE: When we -- specifically of Thomas

19 Mouchan, I would have to say, when we filed it.

20 JUDGE SMITH: Now you're pushing the Board. |

21 MR. FIERCE : I don't mean to be pushing the Board.
i

22 JUDGE SMITH: No. You're moving the Board, let's put

'

23 it this way, which is your right to do, to apply a very tight

24 standard, and I Just want to know if you want to live with the

25 standard? Decause you have a right to push it,
J

i
Heritage Reparting Corporation J
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|i If you~ feel that you are being abused in this
'

>

2. proceeding because'we have had what I retard as relatively f
. .

-

- -|
3 liberal standards, taking_ representations of the parties.- )

!

4 If you' feel that you are being prejudiced by that',- d
)

5 then-let's'look at it. And we will put tignt.standardu -- I. i

'I
6. know how to put tight standards on a case.- |

|
7 _MR. FIERCE: Your Honor --*

8- JUDGE SMITH: If you want to live with it, we'will.. I

!
9 .At least we'll consider it. I

i

10 MR. FIERCE: I am not the one --

11 JUDGE SMITH: Are you happy with the situation that.

12 exists now or not? What do you want?

O-
13 MR. FIERCE: I would like to have the name of the

,

( 14 expert witness identified in advante, giving the parties an
i \

15 opportunity, if they so choose, to conduc t some discovery, ||

!

16 ei ther f ortnal or inf ormal , as the circumstances might require, |
6

17 and to identif y the subjec t matter . !
- |

18 JUDGE' SMITH: Well, I think that's reasonable.

19 MR. FIERCE: That's all I'm asking for. And I do f
i

20 think that the parties -- all of the parties, have had a '

l' 21 practice here of sort of sliding around that. They don't

22 really like that rule, but I think that's a rule that we should

'23 have.

24 JUCGE SMITH: My impression is that the parties in

25 general have been rather responsible in informing the Board in

Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888
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| |-

1- advance of their intentions in the litigation, the witnesses j
' ~ t

'2' that they hope to ca'11,.'and the intentions -- Mr. Backus told ;

i

3 us yesterday he' intends to rely upon older proposed findings, |
:

.
-

_
1

[ 4 and I think that I will leave it to.the parties' professional j
! |

[ . 5_ responsibility to do it when they feel that that'it is required j

i. !

J. 6 to do his. work well. j

i i
; 7 I will'ask you to make a specific motion, if you are :

I >
!

I 8 unhappy with the way we've been tolerating the conduc t of the !
|t

|
- .

. !

| 9 parties in that respect. |

| 'I
j 10 MR. FIERCE: Well, I'm going to'let it go for now, j

11 Your Honor. I'm not going to make that motion for now, l
f I

I- 12 JVC8E SMITH: I'm happy with the way we've been
| ' I

-13 running the case. I'm happy with the conduct of the parties,
.

.t

|

| 14 and we'll continue exactly as we have been absent a specific ;
t

| 15 motion. |
'

| 16 Would the witnesses take the stand please?

| 17, WHEREUPON

18 DENNIS MILETI AND BRUCE SPENCER |

I
19 having been previously been sworn, resume the stand. )

)

20 JUDGE SMITH: Okay, Mr . Fiet ce?

21 MR. FIERCE: I'm going to be at point XI on the |

]22 outline this morning, Your Honor.

23 CROSS EXAMINA'. ION - RESUMEL !
I

24 DY MR. FIERCE:

ggg 25 O Good morning, Dr. Mileti, Dr. Spencer.

I

i
Heritage Reporting Corporation ]

(202) 628-4888

___



. . - ~ . - - , - - - - - - . - - - - . - - - - - . . - - - - - - - - - - -- - - -.- - .- - - - -- -
.

L- r :
I 'i< <

,

(,

|
|
..

! ! _- - i,

! fn .

'
;

- CROSS - SPENCER ~AND MILETI 9290
I

' ;p .

-(Mileti) Good morning. !1 A
.

e
: :

[ 2 0' Ocetors, do you have with:you copies of 'the surveys,- ')
~

. . .
. i

'

, 3 the Cole-survey and the Luloff. survey? Because I'll be aski'ng; j

1
,4 you some questions about those surveys this morning. j

| .j
S A (Spencer) We have a ecpy we can share. !

|

-6 -Q Okay. -)
I

j- 7 Dr. Mileti, a number of the questions on the-Cole j
i !

I
j -8 survey, the Social Data Analysts' survey, are not behavioral i

! |

! 9 intentions questions, are they not? |

|- !

| 10 A (Mileti) Some of them are and some of them aren*t. !
! |
|- 11 O Question 29 in the Cole survey is not a behavioral j
i

i i

| 12- intentions question, is it? .j
!: )
! 13 A (Mileti) That question reads, "Counting yourself, how i
| i

1

[ 14 many people in your household will be evacuating?" i

|
. 15 0 Yes. |

h i
[ 16 A (Mileti) There's a sense in which I can see how .)
| I

!'
l

i 17 someone mi.ght not think that is a behavioral intentions'

! |

[ 18 question. j

i |
19 Q What's that sense? |

|
'l20 A (Mileti) In a sense in which I would think that one

21 could see it as a behavioral intentions question.

22 In the former sense, if somebody were using thbt -|
|

23 question to make a j udgment about how many people lived in the |
i ' I

( 24 household on the presumption that all those people would be
I

ggg 25 there during the emergency and then evacuating f rom the

i
1

;

Heritage Repor'ing Corporation ]
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L

I
'

household during the emergency. !1

l' |

[ 2 But in the general sense, I think it's likely a. !

|,

3 behavioral intentions question. |
1 - - |

4 O Is it more like one than not? t

|
5- A (Mileti) I would think so. 1

|
'

'6 G~ Doesn't that really fall into the category that you |
,

1 'l
7 described yesterday like the "when you would be leaving:your- !

'

)
i

8 business and how long it takes you to lock up?" i
t'

i I

| 9 A (Mileti) It has a dual sense to it, yes, and if one j
4 1

#
'

10 presumes that the people who would be evacuating f rom -the

11 household would tu? the people who lived in the household, then i

r,

l- f

if 12 'I think it has a sense of not being a behavioral --

I - h
j 13 Q Well, how do you see it? j

| 6

14' A (Mileti) I think what people are saying, how many |
!

.

| 15 people are going to be evacuating in a yet-unexperienced |;

-I
16 emergency, if you wanted to know how many people were living in j

!
i

f 17 the household, I think a bet.ter question would have been, how

f18 many. people live in your houwehold.
i

i

19 But this question makes some presumptions and that is f
|>

| 20 about how many people might be there in the household when the |

t

21 ernergency oc c urs. Some people may be at vacations. Some
1

22 people taay be somewhere else. And to that degree it has an

23 element of the behavioral intentions question.

24 0 How about Guestion 30 right below that? Is that a

g 25 behavioral intentions question?

Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888
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h

[ 1 A (Mileti) Yes, to a certain degree, I think it is,
t

2 It's asking people how many vehicles they-think they might use

L -3 in'some future emertency to use for the process of ovacuhting.
I'- 4 Q How about Guestions 340 and 3417

5 JUDGE SMITH: Well before you go into the other

6 questions, how could that question be rephrased to simply

| 7 extract the information as to the likely number of vehicles

i

| 8- that would be used in a radiclogical ernergency in order to

9 evacuate? What deficiency does that. question have?
I
| 10 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) I don't think one could use a

11 poll in this way to find out how many cars people would take.
I .

JUDGE SMITH: .You cculd use it in my house. I can| - 12

L9
;. 13 tell you right now; both of them.
r

f 14 THE WITNEGS: (Mileti) And that would be your

15 intention about how many you t ght take.

|-
| 16 JUDGE SMITH: No, it's a count: one, two. The Chevy-

17 and the Colt.

|r- 18 THE UlTNESS: (Mileti) Well, we know from looking at

19 how people evacuate that people tend to like to evacuate as

| 20 groups, and that there's elso a strong sense, therefore, that
i

f' 21 one might conclude that people might prefer driving out. with

22 their wife and child next to them as opposed to having them in

23 a separate car.

24 And that's why the literal taking of how rnany cars

25 people own and transferring how many thht might mean on tho

.

Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888

. . . - _ . . _ _
.



,. . -- - - - ____ - _

%'
%

'

?
,

,

bi .CROSG - SPENCER AND.MILETI 9293

M i road, there might be'some question with.

2 It's a' hypothesis that we could make. There is also

3 some data to suggest that in-some evacuations people define |
!

A cars as valuable property and evacuate the, car to save the car,- I

-5 and then reunite after they're outside the zone of. danger. So 1

i

6 there's a multitude of !
--

i

7 JUDGE SMITH: Can you give me an example, give an
1

-G example of a question which probes the likely conduct of.pecple

9 ir a radiological emergency evacuation that does not probe

10 their behavioral' intentions? You gave the example of the

11 business, I think, "How long does it take you to leave work",

12 or that type of thing. Can you give any other examples?

G
13 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) Sure. If we were asking

14 people about things that I would call social facts, that is,

15 how many cars do you own, and then use that to define how many

16 cars there are in the EP2, and then use that to base a judgment

17 of how many might be on the road, or to ask people how long

18 does it take you to pack a suitcase, because people have

19 experience with that; and then make the inference that it

20 probably would -- that would characterize how long it might

21 take them to pack a suitcase, to ask them how many, if one

22 wanted to know this, how many people are living in your family,

23 how do you perceive the ernergency brochure? There is a raft of

2A questions going to that.

g 25 JUDGE SMITH: Do you think that a question c oncerning

Heritage Reporting Corporation
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|
1 a number of cars n' family.might use in'an evacuation being a

i.
-

u
;

|- .

intention question as you see it, do you think'that i2 behavioral
.

. 1

'

l

;. '3 the nutnber of cars that they raight rnention on a' survey would j
'

~ ~

1

..

4, markedly dif f er f rom the' nufnber of cars they would ac tually !

; .5. use? '

!
j 6 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) I.think the number.of cars. |

i| - . _

1|- 7 people would report in answering a question such as this would
i

.

it literally-than . 'j
- |

| 8 tend to see more cars on-the road if one took
|

'

!

! 9 might actually occur, that one could use this perhaps to define. |

?
_

10 an outer bound, it might be a good outer bound for planning

{ 11 purposes , but I don' t think that we should take i t. literally.
l . :

i - 12 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Fierce? I

\

13 BY MR. FIERCE: 1

'|
14 0 If planners were to assume that not all the care that |

I

|15 people own would be on the road during an evacuation, how
!

| 16 should they go about gathering inf ortnation about how many c ars i

17 to e:.pect on the road, particularly as they are looking at what
1

18 number to plug into a computer rnodel? {
I19 A (Mileti) There're probably many different ways that i

20 one could go about gaining information that could be useful in
i

| 21 planning. This morning, what c orne 5 to roy mind, would be to j
i

'

|22 devise a way to find out how many cars people own in an area

23 that might be asked to evacuate.

24 And I imagine there's any number of ways that that j

gg 25 could occur. One could be to ask people how roany cars they

Heritage Reporting Corporation
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1 own. One coul'd'be to ask people how many cars they intend to

2 Juse in an' evacuation. I would tend to think that:would-

;- 3 overestimate the number of cars on the road.
i , . .

4, one could also, I presume, use indirec t methods , f or

5 example, finding out through Motor Vehicles if there's a way.toe
i

|
4 6 do that, how many cars there are or people on the road in the
,

7 emergency planning zone, so there are a multitude of dif f erent

8 ways.
|

| 9 G Do you know what method KLD Associates used in

10 assessing, estimating, how many cars they expected to be on the
,.

11 road among the permanent population of the EBZ?
!

12 A (Mileti) I can't say.I remember this morning from'oI-
|

13 your questions. It sounds like it might have been a behavioral

I
14 intentions poll. I don't know.

j '15 0 Let me ask you about Ouestion 340, and I've got

16 people over here who're asking me to read the question. So I
r
'
.

i 17 will, which is, "Is there anyone in your family who is

l'
! 18 bedridden, handicapped, or who needs special evacuation
|
[ 19 -assistance?" Is that a behavioral intentions question?

I
| 20 A (Mileti) It's much less one than any of the others, I

!
| 21 t ri 'nk, that we've been talking about, because it's asking

I
| 22 people is anyone in your home bedridden; is anyone in your home

23 handicapped? And as a consequence, will they need special

24 evacuation assistance?

25 To the degree that people who might be bedridden the

Heritage Reporting Corporation
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1 ' day this question was asked might not be bedridcen the day of

2 th'e emergency, and to the. degree thLt diffevent people'would

3 define special evacuation assistance perhaps in different_ ways
|
| 4 when the question was read, and to the degree'that what'someone

5 anticipates as needing special evacuation-assistance, might not

[ 6 in fact, be necessary in the ernergency. For exarnple , if

I
L 7 sorneone lived alone and they were in a wheelchair, they may say

; '8 "Yes, I would imagine that I need pecial evacuation' assistance
i

_

9 in a future emergency."

'

10 However,when that emerEency occurs, n' neighbor might

11 come and help evacuate them, in which case they don't need

12 special evacuation assistance.. g-
| %/
t -13 So I would say that answers to this question might
L

| 14 tend to overestimate the number of people who, in fact, would
|

| 15 require special evacuation in an emergency.
t

| 16 But I don't have the sense that this is the sarne kind

I
; 17 of behavioral intentions question that I've objected to in the
I

| 18 ones that are more, go enore to what people think they inght do
|

|; 19 in the f uture.

|
r 20 Q Have you assessed the similar question that was asked
|

21 by the State of New Hampshire in the poll they took, a mail-in

i 22 poll that they took of residents of the EP27

20 A (Mileti) No, I have not.
|

24 O Well, how about Question 341, which reads, "How many

|' 25 people in your household would need public transportation

I
L
i Heritage Reporting Corporation
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F 1 assistance in order to evacuate?" Is.that a beha'vioral
| '

'

2~ intentions question?
| , .

_

,

3 A (Mileti) No, net really.- Dut it's characterized by--

! 4 the'se,mc kinds of things'I was talking about in reference to

5 Question 340; that- is, sornebody rnight answer this and say~"Yes, |
. .. |

6 there are two of us in this house who would need transportation

7 in order to evacuate, because we don' t own any vehicles," f or

8 example. There could be other reasons.
|

9 But that in an' actual emergency they may be offered a |
! i

| 10 ride by a neighbor , and in f ac t they wouldn' t need I

|
|

. 11 transportation. But again I wouldn't characterize this as touch |
, ,

12 as a beh4vioral intentions question as the other kind we were !
! .O .L
| 13 talking about earlier.
|-
!1 14 O Well, you know, I'm having difficulty with the

I

|15 general tenor of your answers. Of course, it's too late to
|
i,

f 16 take a poll right af ter the emergency begins, and when they
1 ,

| 17 would know if a neighbor inight give thera a ride or not, so it |
i.

]16 requires the best predic tion that they can have. The best
|I

19 predic t ion on the nuniber of cars that they rnight use and )
|

|20 whatever.
1

21 Is it your testimony that predictive-type polls do !
|
122. not have value in general?
|
.

23 A ( Mi l e 1.1 ) Some predictive-type polls and questions

24 have more value than others. If one were seeking to define en

25 outer litait of the number of people who roight need

Heritate Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888



.
.

7
,

|

~

?~J CROSS SPENCER AND MILETI 9298 ,

I
1 transportation assistance in order to evacuate, thin could give |

t

I2 a reasonable estimate to that.
~

|
3 -However, if we look at actual emergencies, where !

>
!

4 actual numbers of people -- many people, have been evacuated, .!
l

5 we find that people tend to get rides f rom people they know. i
.I

6 And I would suspect that, in reference to this

~7 question, for example, if we ended up saying that thousands'of
i

I

8 people, or even hundreds of people need special transportation q
l

9 assistance in an evacuation in the future, we would be i

10 overplanning the number of people who actually would need that

11 sort of_ transportation, because many of them would end up

12 getting rides from people they know.

13 0 Doesn't that go into interpretation, rather . than ' the

|i 14- internal validity of the polls?
i

1

l
|

15 A (Mileti) I think it goes into how one would interpret

i |
|

16 the anhwers to this question and translate it into planning ]
)

I
|

17 perhaps.
4

18 G Dr. Mileti, you're not seriously suggesting that we

19 should gamble with respect to the nurnber of buses that would be

20 available during an ernergency to pick up people who are

21 bedridden, handicapped, or who needed special ovacuation

| 22 assistance, are you?

|-
' 23 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Fierce, I think that you have, I

24 think, a valid line of c ross-exarnination here , which I somewhat
|

|25 adopted myself, because I think it's a good point, but I think

||
1

|
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1 =you're slipping off into a' digression now, not warranted by the
i

21 direct testimony or any other event, j
l

3 'MR'. FIERCE: I think'it;might be warranted 6y the ')'

;
,

4 deposition that I took, Your Honor. j'

!
'

5 JUDGE SMITH: Well, I'm sure that you've taken I

f
G depositions that would generate a' lot of interesting questions,

1

7 but point to the direc t testimony, where that question might bo
.

8 directed. I

9 MR. FIERCE: Well, it is only responding to what he's

10 , Just said.
:

11 JUDGE SMITH: What happened was, you saw an

12 opportunity, a fortuitous opportunity on cross-oxamination and- 1

.

13 decided to go off on it, and I am saying no. Stick to your
,

:

I
14 line of cross-examination.

15 MR. FIERCE: Can 1 ask one question?

16 JUDGE SMITH: On your cross-examination plan --- if
i

17 you want to represent'to the Doard that there are circumstancen- {.

I
18 under which you wish to be excused -- ''

| 19 MR. FIERCE: There are. .

1

;

20 JUDGE SMITH: -- f rom the standards , well , that's |

21 one thing. But now I want you to follow the cross-examination
j

22 plan, which I think is a good point worthy of pursuit.

23 You just got lucky. You just got lucky and you want

24 to pursue it on cross-examination, and we don't want you to.

25 Well, we're also not hapoy with the pejorative tenor

,
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| 1 of the question to Dr. Mileti. j
-I

!i ~2 BV MR FIERCE: i
,

| d
! 3 Q_ Question 350, Dr., Miluti. Dr. Mileti, Question 3507 I

|.- ~

!

4 A. (Mileti) Yes, I see it. |.

l
5 . Q " At what tirne does the male head of houndiold leave- 1

i
'6 his place of employment to return home for the evening?" Is i

i

7 that a behavioral intentions question? /
5

8 A (Mileti) No. That's asking what time the male head !

!

[ 9 of household typically leaves work. j
i

10 Q And 355, "At what time does the f ernale return?" You

- 11 would give the sene response?

!? 12 ~. A (Mileti) Yes. And in general, people might have a

| .O ,

t

'

13 good idea about that. ,
i

14 Q In the survey conducted'by Luloff Asc., Question j

|- 15 Number 1, do you have that survey in --

|
r 16 A (Mileti) I will in a minute. I have Form A f or the - {

17 New Hampshire EP2 in front of me. ,

18 G Let's use that one. Question Number 1: "First how
,

|
t 19 much have you heard about the Seabrook Nuclear Power Plant?"
|

| 20 Is that a behavioral intentions question?
I

.1 A (Mileti) No, it's asking people how much they've ).

i

l'
[ 22 heard.

I I
23 Q Nurnbe r 2: "Counting yourself, how rnany people are i

|

. 24 with you today?" Is that a behavioral intentions question?

g 25 A (Mileti) No. It's asking people to tel) how many

;

I
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! 1 people are with them.
|

h 2. O "How did'your-party get to the beach today?" Giving ~|
[

f-_ 3 var'ious options to-select, is.that #' behavioral ~ intentions

i
! 4 question?
| .-

{ 5 A (M11eti) No. Again, that's asking about past

6 behavior.
,

L

( 7 Q "Where did you park?" Is that a behavioral |
'I8 intentions question?

9 A (Mileti) No, it's not a behavioral intentions

! 10 question.

11 O "About how long did it take to get f rom where you

12 parked your car to the beach?" How about that question?

O
13 A (Mileti) No. Again, that's asking about how long it I

14- took them to walk , an ac tual past behavior .

15 Q Question No.4, " Are you here just f or the day or are ,

16 you renting a cottage, camping, staying with friends or
:

17- relatives, or staying at a motel for the night?"- Is that a

18 behavioral intentions question?

19 A (Mileti) No, in general it's not.

20 Q Guestion 5: "What town, state or Province do you ,

1

I

21 live."

22 A (Mileti) No, that's not a behavioral intentions

23 question.
I

24 Q "About how neany days per year do you spend at New

25 Hampshire's seacoast beaches?"g
!
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(202) 628-4888

1

_



_ _ - . _ - - - _ _ . _ . - _ _ _ _ _ _ ,

,

I-

I

-
.,

:

1 CROSS - SPENCER AND MILETI 9302

1 JUDGE SMITH: Okay,-will you stipulate that there are

2 a substantial number of non-behavioral questions?-

3 MR. DIGNAN: Yes.

| 4 JUDGE SMITH: Okay.

5 DY MR. FIERCE:
|

; 6 O With respec t to the first six questions we've just
!
.

7 gone throught on the Luloff survey, Form A, do you notice any

8 internal validity problems with those questions?

9 A (Mileti) If I did I would have discussed it in my

li
[' 10 profile rebuttal testimony, and since an answer to that

11 question needs to be well-though t through , I just want to check

12 that testimony.
| O

13 JUDGE SMITH: Are we waiting f or cotaething?

- 14 MR. FIERCE: I'm waiting for Dr. Mileti to look

!' 15 through his testimony and provide us with an answer.

16 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) Thank you for letting me do

I 17 that. BeginninC on page 19 of my profile testimony, "problemn
I

18 'regarding internal validity" in reference to what I called the

19 - "factual data" on the survey, in reference to questions 2, 3-A,

20 3-D, 3-C, and 3-D.

| 21 DY MR. FIERCE:
!

22 O I'm soing to go to another topic with both Dr.

23 Spencer and Dr. Mileti at this point, and starting with Dr.

24 Spencer, I ask you whether the standards you're familiar with

25 as st andarcis f or telephone survey research in the Appliedg

Heritage Reporting Corporation
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|: 1

1 . Survey Research industry? |
'

|2 A (Spencer) The standard? Yes, to a certain extent. i

|

|: 3 The standards vary widely according to the , purpose of -tJur j
a <

j 4 survey, i

f !
5 G And how are you faroiliar with these standards? |,

|
'

6 A (Spencer) I have worked with government surveys f or j
1

7 I'd say about the last five or six years. I provide advice to |
|

| 8 the General Accounting Office; the National Academy of I
i,

| I

9 Sciences; and similar agencies. j,

| !

! 10 Q Have.you even worked with those who do surveys for

11 the industry, for example, New York Timqs polisi Roper, i

|
12 Yankelovich, Oosion Globg; I know the Ch!$aro Tribune does I

O
13 them?

14 A (Spencer) Yes, I've worked with those groups. Not

15 with media polls. I've done some consulting for Ray C.
L ,

16 Nielson, and for some cotopanies that look at eroployee benefits. |

17 O Are you familiar with how surveys by those media

18 pollsters are done?

19 A (Spencer) In a general sensee

20 0 Do you know - !

21 A (Spencer) I should add that I also work at National

22 Opinion Rc3earch Center. I direct their teethodology research

23 center, and we also do some opinion surveys.,

24 Q Well, in the industry, are you aware of what the |

|

25 standards are for a typical sarople size?ggg
I
f
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I

i 1 A ($ pencer) Again, I believe that it varies according |11
6 .. |2 ^to the purpose and the use of the data. i

|
3 O And what does it vary from? Is there a range within- -|

0 I

i 4 which it does vary, depending on the purpose? {
'

|
5 A (Spencer) What usually drives the size of the saniple ;

I

6' is when you .want to look at certain staall subgroups of .the
.

7 population , - and you' re just taking a broad brush sarnple. 11 a |
|8 subgroup cornprises a stoall percentage of the whole population, ;

!
9 you will need a relatively larger sample to get enough of that j

3
;

t

10 subgroup so that you have reliable estimates. '

! 11 O But I am still looking for a quantitative answer of j
,

f>

f 12 some sort from you on that question. |
i e.' 13 A. (Spencer) Would you repeat the question, then?;

l 14 0 Well, I understand you say there is a range depending*

I

L 15 on purpose, but do you quantitatively what that range is within
|

16 which these industry polls are done? |

17 MR. LEWALD: I'm going to object to that. I am a ,

|p

f18 little concerned that the use of the word, "industry," that Mr.
|

19 Fierce is using, undefined, is the same industry that the

20 witness is?

21 JUDGE SMITH: I think that's a good point. You were

22 talking there for a while about media polls, and it's not clear

23 to me whether you loft that, and he doesn't seem to have any |

,1

.24 knowledge on it. Would you define aindustry" as you't.+ talking

25 about it?
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!
| 1 MR.-FIERCE: Well, as opposed to government / academic
I |' 2 work, and'I gave the examples of industry polls boing the hw, j

3 York Timag,-the Yankelovich, Roper, Poiton Globt.
.

4 JUDGE-SMITH: He called those "media polls," and he j
i

5 said he did not have the 1igures. !

|
1

6 MR. FIERCE: He said he had knowledge in a general |
1

!7 sense. I'm now just probing to find out how specific that

O knowledge is.
I'

9 JVOGE SMITH: What is the relevance of media polls, f

10 anyway, to this?

11 MR. FIERCE: Industry polls is what we have here.
|

12 JUDGE SMITH: All right, but the examples you've

13- given are media polla.

14 MR. FIERCE: Yankelovich, Roper, those are members of
,

|
f 15 the industry. First Market Research vould be another, and

16 Social Data Analysts 1al1s within that category.

17 THE WITNESS: (Spencer) And you're asking do I know

18 what sizes the samples they use are?

19 BY MR. FIERCE:

20 0 Yes, what's the range?

21 A (Spencer) I don't know exactly. Would you like me to

22 speculate? I renn , we ould chec k the record, but I don't know

23 what size samples they do.

24 C '5, I don't see any sense f or you to speculate. How

25 about response rate for a typical industry poll? Do you have

Heritage Reporting Corporation
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Dv
'1 -any idea what the standard in . the industry for an;ac'ceptable.

-
j.

| 2 -responseLrate would be?

:

j. 3 A (Spencer) No. Again,-it dep' ends ~onathe:pu'rpose of ,

) 4- Lthe survey. And I don't know what the typical standards are.
.

5 Usually what drives people to consider a resoonse rate as
4

6- acceptabla is cost. It costs rnore money to drive up response ;

I: ;

; 7 rates, and to get better data. ,

i i
8 G How about the standard in the industry _for sampling

!

f
-

_ .

!
; 9 erroc? Do you have any idea what the acceptable standards,
t .

! -10 . current standards, are in the industry for sampling errori J
:-

i 11 A (Spencer) Well, the sampling error varies with the
:,

:
H 12 sample size. And in fact, that's how the sample size is /
I '!

13 usually determined. You figure out what size sampling error j
!:
i

| 14- you can tolerate, and you work with some f ortnulas and determine
f

; 15 - what size sample you need to take. .,

1

'

(-
'

G F.) sking now if you're familiar with-what.those16
;

i- 17 . tolerances .n the industry? |._

1 i

[ 1G A (Spencer) It varies f rorn survey to survey. I've i

i
i

[ 19 worked with industrial groups doing employee benefit surveys ;

!'

,-

! 20. and planning them, and we would start out with some levels of /
- j

t

! 21 precision and standard errors that we wanted, and then see what !

I

| 22 it would cost; how big-a sample would we need. And then we'd )

I 23 modify them doun when it looked too expensive; and it's an j

!

I 24 iterative procesn; and it varies from survey to survey. !
J

!
l

'

25 G Are you familiar with the typical methodology for
)

1

; - !

!
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'1 , generating the nample utilizedein the. industry?- I
,

7.: 2.- . JUDGE SMITH: Well, see, there's a L thread to your
';

1

'. 3 ' questions-that.I think should,be resolved. Andithat is, each '

r
-

i

| '4 question contains the premise : that there
.

.<
.

is a typical -- that !
.

L
!; 5, 'there is an industry standard, ~ and each -ti ne he has rejec ted ,

t

; 6- 'that premise.
, ,

I.

7 Now, I think you're headed for the same problem ;,

i-

I 8- again. I think-you ought to clean up your questions.. j
|

9 MR. FIERCE: I think I kncm what questions'I'm
i,

! 10 asking, Your Honor, and have a reason for doing that. |
! t
9 .I

i 11 JUDGE SMITH: Sustained. - !
'

i
- 12. (continued on next page.).

' 13 . |
.

.

14 -i,

'
i

' '

15 :

|- 1,
[ 16 |

|. l

|| 17) j
i i

! 18 |
i,

| .19 !
!

l r

l 20
|
| 21

t

22 |
,

i

23 i
l I
l '

24 i

:

t

.9 j2s
;

i

l
;
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2
1 BY-MR.xFIERCE:.

,

-2- :G Dr. Spencer, when you.were first_ contacted about
.

3

L

|L .

testimony, who.P 3- :doing.this work that resulted in this' rebut.ta! .

i ,

,

; 4 contacted you? .
'e

ti A (Spencer) Karen Larson. i

,

| :6 O And did you know Karen Larson before that contac t?' |
i,
f

|_., ,7 A (Spencer) No. !

, .

[ -8' G Do you know why she contacted you? ,j
1,

9 A -(Spencer) Somebody gave her my name. ;,

t

[ 10 0 Do you know who that was?
I

' *

,

| -- 1 1 A (Spencer) I. don't remember the person's name. j
e,

'
i

L 1:2 Q It was someone you knew?
f gg .

,
.

! 13 A (Spencer) No. '

I i
'

j 14 Q What did she say-to you when she first contacted you? )
; ;

'
; 1S A- (Spencer) Soreething to the -general ef f ec t .that she

i

16- was working in connection with the Seabrook Powerplant and'had !
l

{. '17 some surveys that she wanted me to look at, and would I be -|

d
'. 18 willing to do that. I said, yes. :

'
1

h .19 0 Did she more specifically define the task to you than j
!

20 that? j
!<

i; 21 A (Spencer) No. .!
;- !

i

! 22 O And what happened next? j

23 A (Spencer) I received some surveys in the mail. I {,

I

I 24 think it was Attachment 4 and Attachment 5 to the Luloff and !

1

j|| 25 the Cole testimony. Maybe some -- probably some testimony,

ii

L !
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i
E 1- also. And then I read through.them, studied them, and drafted

'
,

h 2- .a critique, j

i).,

~Iid-st.e send you the; data. tapes?03- O
,- ;

4 A' (Spencer) Yes.
~

j.

5 O Did you look at those tapes and assess them?-

|,
6 A (Spencer) I had a graduate student do some analyses

! 7 that Dennis had requested. And first we ran some general
>< |

8 cross-tabs to make sure that we were reading the - .actually J

g
i .

~
o

( 9 they were magnetic disks -- but to make sure that we were
L i

10 reading correctly. And having satisfied ourselves that that !
i :

.. ,

| 11 was happening, Karen gave me some cross-tab specifications that :
8

.

!-

12 she wanted run at Dennis' request and we ran-those-and mailed'

g g
13. them to her. !

14 G How much time did you take'on this assessment task

i 1

p 15 that you were asked to do? !
)

| t

i, 16 A (Spence") Oh, quite a bit of time. Let me think for
-i

17 a second. 1
i :
'

)

| 18 On the order of about a solid week, week and a half. |
>,

|~
. 19, O Was there any discussion with Kar<n Larson or anyone ;

,

20 else regarding how much time or what kind of an analysis you :
!

21 should do with respect to these two surveys?

22 A (Spencer) Yes. I gave her an estimate at the ,

t
t

23 beginning of about how much time I thought it would take me to i

!

24 critique them and write up my critiques,

j j {25 G Did you give them options on that estimate?

L !
l :

i i
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17 : A- (Spencer): No,

24 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Excuse me, Mr' Fierce, but I'd..,

3 like to'ask Or. Spencer for a bit-of clarification toyhelp me-
.

4' -here.1

5 It seeros to me that what . I've heard' you say 'is that ,- '

6 as a result of this contact you_ discussed,'you agreed to take
~

f7 on'an assessment of-the surveys, but I haven't heard you say.

e anything that gives me a feeling that there uas any kind of,

9 mutual understancing about what your assessment was to -

11 0 accomplish; what kinds of things were you to look at; and how q

11 did you'know what kinds of things you proposed ',o look at?

12 THE WITNESS: (Spencer) I told Karen Larson that I{,
! 13 would look at the surveys and I.would critique them and I would'

14 give it my best shot and call it as I saw it. Oid I wasn't

15 going to look for one side or the other, but I had to really

16- give it a professional unbiased assessment of the statistical-

17 aspects of the surveys. I'm not an expert on questionnaires

18 'and the design of questions, what Dennis Mileti has talked

19 about. And I have critiqued surveys bef ore, and I think I knew

20 more than she did about what the statistical critique was.

21 JUDGE LINEN 11ERGER : All right. So you were looking ]
22. for - you were looking to undortake a statistical critique,

'23 not a critique that might uncover bias and the orientation of

24 the questions or inadequacies in the process of implementing |
1

()- 25 the survey; is that correct? |

I
i
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>

' '

.
. I!. . .

Well, the presence of 1|~ 1 |THE WITNESS:' .(Spencer) -

*

2 implementing the survey has.to'do with' statistical issues'such

3 things'as'how much nonresponse to.you-have?'.And so I.would, to '

;
*

i|-
-

. ,

evidence that was , j
9. -

n

; 4 the extent . that.,.that was discussed in th-2
''

, .

| 5 given to me in the Attachments and the testimeny, I'would. |
F

'

! 6 comment on that . t

|

I 7: But'as far as the, design of the questions, I have
,

! !

!~ G some knowledge of that , ' but' I don' t call myself an expert in |
-

\ !
l

!- .9 that area. So to the extent. that I noticed something.tha,t was .

10 blatant , ~I would mention that. .

L l

! 11 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Thank you. ]
i )

12 Sorry, Mr Fierce, j-

g
13 JUDGE SMITH: Who is Karen Larson?

;

| 14 Let the record show he's identified Karen Larson". ;
'

i
.

[ 15 THE WITNESS: (Spencer). She's an employee or she's ;
:L

'l
I

| 16 working for New Hampshire Yankee. i

!
17 BY MR. FIERCE- i

~)
i

18 G Did at-any time Karen Larson or anyone else explain !

|
19 to you what the purposes of these two surveys - purposes of a

|

20 these two surveys were? j
i

21 A (Spencer) No. t
i
i

22 O Given what you've just told me about the standards ?

I

.f23 that would be applied with respect to sample size, response

( i

24 rate, sampling your -- the parameters that would vary depeMding i

h 25 on the purpose of the survey, how could you then go about and
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4- 1

| -1: critique:the survey? )
'

ig-
<

Well ,L I can. answer that: in . several parts. - ;
p - i

J 2 A' (Spencer)
i- ;

' ':
. .r . . '

.

- - ,,

3 One'part'is that I.used'my-imaginationJto'''think about'the;j?
1

4' . purposes of the surveys. I'm aware'that there are, issues about |

1
6

| 5 grant'ing a license to Seabrook Powerplant'and so I' inferred
|

!> 6 that these surveys were being used in connection with t'he

|
7 hea.+1ngs. So I knew that there was some important decisions: q

1
- -

i
i

8 riding on: the results of these surveys. And that led me~to
y!,

, .

9 some conclusions-about what kind of accuracy one would need in !
; |

'I
| 10 the f igures.
L i

L 11 I~ good bit of my research has to do with the |
!

'

12. importance of data quality for public decisiens. So there's an; g

| 13 academic research interest that I carry in this. ~|
t

14 And aside from that, given any -- whatever standard i
!

> )|15 of' accuracy you choose there were certain flaws in the way-the
!

16 surveys were designed and carried out, and one can discuss -- ;

i

{
'

L 17 see those flaws and discuss them and criticize them under;any |

|
10- standard of accuracy that you would choose. !

'f
19 G Your assumption was that because the surveys had to

I
i

i

20 do with a licensing of a nuclear powerplant that the' accuracy |
|

| 21 of these two surveys, the accuracy of the results needed to be !

! !
i

22 very high; isn't that true? !

l,

23 A (Spencer) Yes. 1
| )
L
l 24 G And you applied the highest standards that you know |
|

6

||||. 25 of in critiquing these surveys; didn't you?

!

l
,

|
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t
'

~ ~

.

-1 ilE '(Cpencer) Not the highest, but high'. -j
, .i

L - .

what would have~been the highest standards 1that . ';;
,

2 O' Well,
.

.

.
.

,

i:
'

l,

[ 3 you know of? j

. . -|F
.

A- (Spencer) Oh, the standards for the U.S.. Census, the. -|h 4

I
5 decennial census. .i

t. .!

} ., 6 Q Clearly this was.not an ef f ort to replicate a census {''
j, r

. . .

r
-

!$ 7 door-to-door information gathering' process; correct? |,

f
.

.

|
1

( 8 A (Spencer)' Correct.

'

9 G So, something less precise in the outcome would be.

i

10- understandable; isn' t that correc t? )
i .

- t,

[ 11 .A '(Spencer) The standards - .something -- to answer ,

i:
'

' 12 your question, something less precise than the census would be

| 13 ~ appropriate for this. survey ; yes . j
i i

{ 14 Q Hut in every other respect you applied the highest j
i |

15 standards that one would reasenably?
,

I

'. - 16 A ~(Spencer) I applied the kind of standards that I !|

.
-i

17 applied to government surveys on which I work. j
l t

18 G Now, I've seen government surveys and' statistical ),

| t

[ 19 reports assessing government surveys, and typically had ')
| 20 dif f iculty reading these assessments because they're f illed f|

| |
L 21 with quanti tative assessment, quantitative enalysis, lots of !

| |

| 22 numbers and equations;.and I don't see that in your testimony !
1 !

|'
t 23 here, can you tell me why that is?j
\ !

24 A (Spencer) What's more important than the numbers is !| !

. 25 typically the assumptions that go behind tne numbers that you

,

!
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- .k

;
~

-1 ' don!tisee. And plus, I could'have'put~l'ots of.formulasLand-
'

' :
(' . 2 numbers ~in.this report,.but'I didn't' assume thatLit'was: going'

~ -

,,
.

[ 3 to be read by professional statis'ticians; whereas, the' authors '

I

f- 4 o'f government statistical reports are writing more'.for their' j
it i

i

I 5- peers. !
e

6 And so'I gave a very accurate critique, but I avoided
.'!

.

j
.

[ 7. excessive use of numbers and formulas in developing the-
|- -

,

8 critiques. ]
r- . . .

9- O Did you:run those numbers? ;i

'
,

; 10 A (Spencer) Yes. And the numbers are reported'in-the j
t--

-

4

i 11 rebut.tal .
!

12 'O The numbers that. you ran are reported in the

|
'

L 13 rebuttal; is that correct? i

!i
i :

L -14 A (Spencer) Correct. t

i !

|. 15 G Now, in your testimony regarding the Cole survey on- !
'

!

| 16 page three there is a long sentence that begins with the '!
"

i
i

"Analysis of External Validity," and- -|! 17 paragraph under Point 1, .

b !
1 18 that sentence starts out this way: "The sample methodology |

,

i |
| 19 employed in the telephone survey conducted by Social Data ;

'
|
| 20 Analysts." !
i a

i |
21 And then skipping down to the bottom line where the j|

| I

22 sentence continues it says that that methodology cannot, quote, |,

|' !

! 23 "In our opinion ensure accurate descriptions and predictions j
t

>
I 1

|. 24 for the compilation that the survey purports to describe," end |

h'

25 quote.

I
I
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l

1 This phrase, "Cannot ensure accurate descriptions," I

I.

l

f 2 can you tell me-what that means, Dr. Spencer? -

!

3 A (Spencer) Yes. If a sample.is designed
;

|- 4 scientifically according to appropriate and proper use of J
'

l
' 5 probability sampling, random sample, and the sample size is )

6 large enough and the sample is carried out with small enough

7 levels of nonresponse, then the dominant component of error han'

I 8 to do with the fact that you chose one probability sample q
,

9 rather than another one that might have occurred. ;
i,

10 And so you get error because vou've chosen one sample |
.

11 out of possible ones, had you chosen a different sample you

_ (") 12 would have gotten a slightly different result.
' V

13 And the amount of error that arises f rom choosing one r

L

14 sample rather than another because you've introduced [

15 randomization and you deliberately selected it

I
16 probabilistically, we can call this sampling error.

;

17 And statistical theory lets us calculate the amount !

I
i

18 of sampling error that we'll get. And wi th this quantification
|;

: t
,

| 19 of the sampling error you know with high confidence how much ,

*
1

I 20 error there is in the results; and you know aside from a very !
r

f21 small chance what your error is boundad by. And if that bound
f,

( 22 is small enough then you are essentially ensured accuracy. |
:

23 And when 1 say that this -- the methodology as used |

f24 in this survey cannot ensure accuracy, I mean the conditions

(% \

s .)' 25 that I've just described were not met and so you can't ensure !
x

|

t
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-li . ac c ura c y '.

b. |2 0 Just to-be. clear,'you are not -- what-you.are not
i

~ '

l

| 3 saying then isEthat.this poll-is necessarily inaccurate? U

L |
. . . i

4 ~A. . (Spencer) If I could.show that it was necessarily I;

: |
<m

!; 5 inaccurate, because there are -- we can distinguish between |
t .

fl 6 randoro errors that arise f rom sampling', and what-Dennis Mileti- i
, t
I- .

p 7' has referred to as biases or systematic-errors, sampling errors |
! i

h 8 'can be assessed from the data that you collec t in the sarnpling. |
~

!

things' a' out ' raridom |
~

9 It's onelyf the, actually, marvelous b
' ,

i_
'

|. LIO sampling. j
i i

Ii

| 11 But biases cannot be assessed just f rom looking at
,

;
!

12 the data that you have. You may get -- if you have

13 inconsistencies in the data that you collect, that'scevidence f;,

:. -)

[ 14 that there are problems. If the data that you collec t i,n your- |
| ';

f 15 survey. differs from statistics that you've determined |
~t

| 16= externally, perhaps, from administrative data in which you nave |c ,

|f 17 high confidence, then you have evidence that there - - these
T t

r i
i 1G systematic errors are biases in your survey. i

I
i 19 So, if you have external standards or benchmarks j

i5

.

20 against which you can compare your results you can see whether |
'
.

L 21 you're accurate or not. .But I didn't know of benchmarks :

!
>

I 22 against which to compare the results from this survey, so I i

!

j' 23 couldn't see that the survey duplicated results that we knew to ,

i i

! 24. be true. I

s }

l() 25 So I have no evidence that the survey is accurate.

i

F

l
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| 1- And IEknow that there is the potential for ~ 1arge amounts of
~

V :

'2. ' systematic error, very large amounts of s stematic error. And

3- so without knowing actually how big those systematic errors

; 4 are, I ~ can't concludh that this is an accurate survey.
,

~

i R

5 -Q I'm just trying to make this understandable for those- -j

|
6 of us who didn't even make it through college statistics. j

1

{.
7 A (Spencer) I'm trying to.

8 O But if I understand you correctly, is what !
t. :

9 you're -- ere you saying then that you-potentia 71y have' data )

10. results here which are not accurate with respect'tc the i.

!

j 11 population being sampled, but without knowing how large the ]
!;

..

12 systematic error is for the various points you have raised,-you*

; 13 cannot say how wide of the mark the results are? !
'

i

I

|
14 A (Spencer) I can only discuss how wide of the mark {

s :
I 15 the results might be. I can calculate ranges within it, which |

t

16 the actual truth, if you.could -- and by truth -- maybe truth j

Ii

j.. 17 is too strong a word hers. The results that you would get if i

! !
18 you didn't have the systematic errors that you did, if you ;

t,

( 19 could actually have included even the whole population in the f
! !

|.- 20 study and applied the questionnaire to the whole population. f
( r
i b

;. 21 I can calculate the ranges of possibilities f or those g
,

| f22 results. Now, where in the range this survey falls, I do not
I f

23 know. ;
i,

| 24 G You've raised four points with respect to the [
! !

() 25 external validity of the Cole survey. The first point, which I

I* r

b
t
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1

'

.

1- -guess you'are calling a, one~ofEthe systematic errorsiis thato :
. J

r .

2 some unknown proportion of the EPZ households were excluded-'
qs

'

> ,
.. 1

h 3 because a certain number of telephone prefixes', ifLyou:will,;.on' ||
~

. \. .

the periphery of the.EPZ were excluded; is-that a fair. !- 4L ,

'

'

|!

: 'S . summation of that point? ;

; i

I ~ 6 A '(Spencer 1 That's correct.. .;
i- 1

{. 7~ Q Now, do you have any idea how many people were in !

:

i
L 8 those telephone' prefixes that were excluded? How many people ;

i. :

i 9 who-lived within the EPZ? ;
t '

I
1

j ' 10 A (Spencer) Only what I stated in the rebuttal on'the |

I .11 top of page six, which I'll read it, if you like. "The !
|-

-

;

12 magnitude of the exclusion is not discussed in Attachment S or-

g

!' 13 'in ther testimony, but simply opined on. cross-examination to be :
-i

|
| 14 a very small number."
I i

15- So,.Dr. Cole estimated'that it was a very small |

| ;

| 16 number. So that's.the only knowled e I have about how many iS
|

|:. 17 people were actually excluded. |
I

'

18 G If it were a very small number, would this ~f
i

19 potential -- would this systematic error, as you call i t , have

| 20 any significant impact on the results?
i

21 A (Spencer) Many small systematic errors cumulate. |

|
'

22 And you don't know that they'll cancel out, and that's why I

L 23 mentioned it, it's just one more systematic error. Maybe it

24 excluded -- I'm not sure what a very small number is, maybe it j
;

25 excluded a few percent of the population. But a few percent f|||
i

!
;

!

Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888

.

.. . - - . - - - - .



. ,,__.,-m_. -._.-____..-._._:...._.._ _ _ _ . . . _ . ~ . _ _ _ . . _ _ _ _ _ . - _ _ _ . ._~

., -

-

|p .

L 1,

: ~

|' t
*

!! I
F.- !

? hh:bi ~ MILETI, SPENCER - CROSS- 9319 j
.

; .

is why-Icincluded'it iL 'l _ here and (a f ew percent there add up, which
'

|. .
-|

k 'e 2 in the rebuttal. ;

f- i
ir

i . 3~ Q Let's assurne it excluded less than five percent of j

I. \

4 the population and a: number o11 these are now geographic: areas j
~!

'

_

that- have te)ephone prefixes that are just on' the periphery; of {5
i

h 6' the EPZ? |
4 1

7 A (Spencer). -All right. j
!

- 8 Q Would there be any expectation that you would'have ;

i -.
.

.the population with ;9 that by excluding that five percent of
. 3

'

10 respect to questions'like this that the results would be
i

11 significantly different than they would be if that f ive- percent i

t

i*

j; '

12 had been included? j;
h !

} 13 A (Spencer) Yes. j

14 G And what's your basis for stating that?

15 A (Spencer) Well, if you're talking about people who I;
t

!
[

16 are living near the fringe of the evacuation zone, if I i

-i,

17 understand correctly, no they might behave differently from |
} !

| 18 people who are at the center of the zone,-because you're -|
i

3 {

|- 19 talking about people who are very, very nearly not in the EPZ !

( i

j' 20 at all. And you're saying, would you expec t people in the EPZ |
i i

i 21 to behave dif f erently f rom people not in the EPZ. So that's |
;

t

22 why I think you could have differences. ;

| 23 Q Well, one of the issues that was -- one of the

|- .I
-24 questions that was being addressed in this survey would be the !:

I
$

25 extent of voluntary evacuation arnong people in the EPZ. And we f|||
i
;-
!
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already know that Dr. Cole's data and.Dr. Mileti''s. data are
<

- - . . . .

[ 1' '

t .

2f essentially in agreement on this ' point', does that f ac t -- would R,i-
.

.

. .. . . . |

, .

J

|- 3' that fact influence your conclusions about the. significance 1 |
4 i

; 4 -- of.-- 1

i '

f' 5 MR. LEWALD: I object'-- |
'

i,

6 BY MR. FIERCE: i..

j
~

7 Q -- this error?
i
!

'

1,

I

8- MR. LEWALD: -- to the question. I don't think it's
R|

9 understandable as to what f ac t the -- what the antecedent of {
!

10 that f ac t is. ;

:.
t

11 JUDGE SMITH: I thought I understood it,.but if you ;.

- !I
.

. 12' don't, you're entitled to understand it. |g

13 THE WITNESS: CSpencer) Would you repeat'the.

i
i

i- 14 question?
!

| 15 JUDGE SMITH: Well, there's an objection,
i

16 THE WITNESS: (Spencer) Oh, I'm sorry.
|-
' - 17 MR. FIERCE: Well, why don't I put the question this

i

j; 18 way,
i-

I 19 DY MR. FIERCE:
!
,

| 20 Q In f ac t. there were a variety of topics --

!

j 21 MR. FIERCE: I'll withdraw that last question.

22 BY MR. FIERCE:
<

[ 23 Q There are a variety of topics that are being -- about

l'
t 24 which data is being gathered in this survey, and isn't it f air
|

| ||| 25 to assume, Dr. Spencer, that on some of these questions people
|

| Heritage Reporting Corporation
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'

likely to respond in ~!

[[
. .

other point of. the - j
1 living on'the periphery'of.the EPZ are

I

{
2 justL the very same way that people in any

!
I

j. 3 EPZ.might' respond? -!
'

4

!: I

; 4 A (Spencer) Is it fair to assume that? |

|* '|
'5 I don't know, I'm not f amiliar enough with the. |

|

l' 6 questions. I mean, we could look at question by question or we j
|-

.

- i

|' 7 could speculate whether they might be the same or different.
l i

8 .Dut, of course, if we knew they'd be the same we wouldn' t have |
!

[ 9 to do a survey of the whole EPZ. |

I I

i 10 So you can try to make assumptions that excluding .i
|
' 11' people from your sample systematically is unimportant. And
|-

12 indeed, sometimes it is unimportant. But you don't know when

13 it's going to be unimportant. You can speculate. Perhaps you
t

i

14' can gather data which will inform you more. But I don' t have i

!

f15 this external data, so I can't say that it's fair'to assume
I i

16 that there would be no dif f erence. |
'

I
17 0 Well, let me give you one of those questions, and |

1

| 18 it's one that we discussed with Dr. Mileti a few minutes ago,
; I

19 which is a question regarding how many vehicles your family !
i

]i 20 would be using f or evacuation ; is that the kind of question
,.

i i

21 that would likely generate a different response if you lived on !| l
! i

1 22 the periphery of the EPZ? !

! !
123 MR. TURK: Objection. The questioning presumes now

{
i
i 24 on the part of the witness as to the characteristics of the
i

|f (). 25 EPZ. And as I understand his testirnony he's not evaluating the
! <

4 i

! !
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|

| 1 characteristics of the EPZ and; comparing it-to the survey; he's. |

I 2 looking at the. sampling methods.
'

.

)

3 MR. FIERCE: He's teutified'that there.is - "The. '
;'

! 2

j 4 methodology used'cannot ensure accurate descriptions." And all _!
!= .

~I

j. -5- I want to know is, how accurate-are we talking about here. |

3I b

j. E. JUDGE SMITH: Well, this flows from your cross- [
; :

I7' examination to the effect that, you know, how can a five

: 8 percent or so at the periphery make a dif ference; his answer |

1
1: .

in -!9 was, there may be behavioral differences of people who live;
e i

10 the center as compared to the periphery. Now you're pursuing !e

i t

h 11 that; is that it? |
t,4-

f
.

12 MR. FIERCE: That's right. j

!- 13 JUDGE SMITH: As a point. Now -- and he is not here

I.

! 14 as a behavioral person, but as a statistical person. Before we r

! !

is would allow you to go into that very far, I guess we'd want a |
I

1 P

t
'

16 good f aith representation on your part that you, yournelf , t

!17 don't see that there would be a difference in those who live i n
I- I

t

( 16 the center of an EPZ and those that live at the periphery, j

f
19 perhaps out of it. Otherwise what's your point? 8

20 MR. FIERCE: With respect to a question like this? ;

i

21 JUDGE SMITH: Yes. I
i

22 MR. FIERCE: Yes. !
i

23 JUDGE SMITH: No difference? -[
i

24 MR. FIERCE: That with respect to the accuracy of the

() 25 response that you will get to a question, how many vehiclen

i
;
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b 1 . will your family use for evacuation. I cannot in good faith, . j
f
I-
p 2 .Your Honor, .think of any. reason,why the people ---

F
'

l

[ 3 JUDGE SMITH: Okay. . ';, .

I-
- -4 MR. FIERCE: -- at the periphery of the EPZ would' !

|[
!

' answer that any differently or honestly or what have you than j[ 5 -

f I

! G the people who live in Seabrook. i

i I

[ 7 JUDGE SMITH: Well, you'did elicit in fair legitimato
I

i: G cross-examination from him-the opinion that the nonresponses to 1

| !

1

! 9 periphery could be significant because they were on the !

l !

10 periphery. So we will allow a short amount of inquiry into'it l

I
! I

11 with recognition that he was not offered as a behavioral person |
!

' 12 and claims no expertise on it.

! 13 MR. TURK: Your Honor, I appreciate that you're l
|
| 14 overruling my objection, but I want to note that Mr. Fierce has |

15 not yet presented any testimony that would suggest that the 10
t

-

J

16 persons of the EF2 are identical. There may be economic -

! |

|, 17 differences. There may be other demographic differences, which ]
18 I'm not aware of , which Mr . Fierce may not be aware of , which ]

! 19 this witness is not being offered to testify about. And I
|
8

[ 20 don' t wan t there to be a presumption on anyone's part here that {
!
6

; 21 somehow the characteristics are identical throughout the EPZ.
I {
i 22 And I don't know of any evidence on that at all.
p

|. -:23 JUDGE SMITH: That's right. That's what prompted toy

!

|!, 24 inquiry of Mr. Fierce.

I)' 25 Proceed.

I:
i-
(
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1 BY MR. FIERCE:
F

. 2 . -Q Wel1, I'd like an answer tofthat question that I've' I

'

|

. . .
..

- 3' put?- !
( .

'

4 A (Spencer)
!

-

May I ask you to repeat the question,- ,

1

-|
! 5 please. Yes, it was asked about five minutes ago, I know, I'm

|

6 .not sure what it was. i

! I

I 7 0 I'm just asking if there could be any conceivable- |
|

[ 8- basis that you, as'a statistician, would have looking at
{

t

! 9 residential' population spread over the towns of New Hampshire? |
I f

~ 10. A (Spencer) I'm not familiar with the demographic _|
.t

f| 11 makeup of the EP2. I don't know whether the town is under
! f

ggg 12 periphery; whether they have the same demographic profiles;
;

j 13 whether they have the same family sizes, same household sizes. )
u |

| 14 So do they have the same nurnber of vehicles? Are'they f
i- |
i 15 higher-income; are they lower-income? Do they tend to be home
t-

16 during the day? I just don' t know these things. So without ||
$ |

-

'j; 17 knowin6 thera I can't tell you whether there would be a
i
r

{ 18 difference or not.
,

5 5

i 19 JUDGE HARDOUR: If it were a purely factual question )
|

I 20 such as how many cars do you own; con you imagine that there !

| !
'

i 21 would be any difference between whether it was at the center of E

i l
i

|' 22 the EP2 or at the periphery of the EP2? ;

I
23 THE WITNESS: (Spencer) Yes. I think people

{
t-
i

4 would -- I'm not discussing whether people would tend to
,

||h 25 respond erroneously or give dishonest answers. But without

Heritage Reporting Corporation !
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F l' knowing that people living around the periphery,fmaybe they_ |

|

-2 tend to.have more cars because they're: higher-income or they j
'

3
,

; - -I

! '3 have larger families, so there-are more cars per household;LI .{
! .

these' things. )j. 4 ; don't know
. .

. 1

1 1

L 5 And these f actors would aff ect whether the number of j
i <

| . i

| 6 cars per household was higher or lower or the same around.the 7j
! I

| 7 fringe of the EPZ j
| i

( 8 JUDGE HARBOUR: Thank you,
t

: 9 BY MR. FIERCE: !
! |
1 -f

10 Q Your second point, and I'm looking at page five of.

|
I 11 your testimony, is that the survey did not seek a random sample !
'

5

{} of heads of households; and as I understand the survey it did I12

f

j 13 not seek a random sample of the heads of households, it's sort- j
Ii .

!l 14 of random sample of households, and utilized a male or female
l' i

!

! 15 selected in a nonrandom way as the informant for that household

{I

'16 on what that household would do. And why is that -- strike
f'

1

17 that. Is that difference, the fact that it's a sample ofj

18 households and r:ot of heads of households, a large or does it
! I
i 19 have large or small significance on the outcome of the results |

Ii

|
'

20 bero?g
|

| 21 A (Spencer) It could have large significance on the ,

| !

22 results, discussed in the rebuttal by -- in part one, the part

23 I wrote; and also, I believe in the part that Dennis Mileti {
!

24 wrote. !

| 25 0 And what do you mean by large? How much? What

1
()_ f

>

I
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[' .

1 percent?r

}f .
L 2 AL (Spencer)- Let me say potentially very large. I'm
p

3 not.an expert on differences in behavior; I'm not'a-
t

b. .4 soc i o l ogi s t'. - And I don't know the extent to which a husband or-

; 5 a wife would respond differently.or heve different attitudes-

||
| 6 about evacuation or about nuclear power in general. But
'

i-
i; 7 differences do exist, based on Dr. Cole's testimony, and
|

| 8 they're discussed in the rebuttal. And I can only imagine how

| .

But I'm not expert enougheto[ 9 large these differences might be.
. .

..

i

!. 10. tell you how big they probably are. All I'm saying is that,
s-
| 11 they might be very large.
!
i

12 G Let me ask you what it is that you would have

f' 13 suggested be done when the telephone calls were made?

14 A (Spencer) Sure. The standard-procedure that NORC,

15 National Opinion Research Center, uses in its surveys and

_

16 government agencies use when they do surveys is you get a

L 17 . listing of the members of the household. You get a

I
j 18 knowledgeable informant, typically an adult, to tell you who is

19 in the household, and then you randomly select a member of the

20 household.

! '21 In this case we would find out, was there one or more
i

i
f 22 heads of the household, and then we would randomly choose one.
I.;-
| 23 And that's what should have been done in this curvey.

24 Q Well, if you f ind out you've got a husband and wif e

O 2s "o tsree <811ere" me vev've c t the ~1<e e" t"e "" "e, ~~ t

I
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! 1 'do~you do specifically? What do you mean, you'randomlyichoose'
~

1

<

h I
I; ;2' Tone?
|h -

.

j[ 3 A. (Spencer) You f ind out _f rom the wif e that' there's
; !

f~ 4 .also a husband in' the household, . And then you randomly selec t . -)
~

!' |

; 5 one or the other,.using a table of random numbers. And'if it's
I

.And_if j
i

[ 6 the wife you can_ask her then or you can call her~back.
; |

| 7 it's the husband you can try to get the husband then or,you can j
! 1

L 8- call back and try to reach the husband then. |
4

(
,

| 9 But you must, to have a properly carried out sample, j
)'

,
. -

,

| 10_ if your randomization tells you to interview the husband, you |
'

1

! 11 must interview the husband.
' ;I'

12- Q And if he's not home, what do you do?-

! 13 A (Spencer) If he's not home? )

| .!
j- 14 0 Yes? |
' |

15 A (Spencer) You call back when he is home. j
! !

16 Q You call back. j

( 17 Is it standard practice at NORC to use a callback {
i

l
|
'

| 18 technique?
|

|- 1

( 19 A (Spencer) We usually use a callback technique; yes. ;

i
!

! 20 0 Now, in that randomization of the heads of household, j
l |

| 21 if you looked at that random sheet of numbers would there be _|
I

!
'

( 22 equal numbers of ones and twos or males and females? j
!,

23 A (Spencer) The randomization ensures that. |
,

I

24 0 It would be equal -- i

| |
,

25 A (Spencer) That's not the way the tabics are set up, || .{|| i
i

f I

!
1

i
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1 but the net result is the same. You would have -- the tables
4

4

2 are set up so that you would have equal chance of picking ;

i i

3 anybody from the household or anybody that you listed. You

4 wouldn't list the children, you wouldn't be interviewing them
,

) 5 in this case. ;

i -

6 0 In this -- :,

I

4

7 A (Spencer) But if there were a husband and a wife you
i

i 8 would have equal chance of interviewing the husband or the ,

;

9 wife. ;

;
i
'

10 0 The call survey utilized a system which sought to :

!
'

11 ensure that the inf ormant f or each household, the informants, ;

12 would be roughly split 50/50 male and female; and I am still ,

13 struggling to understand as a lay person how that is
|

h 14 'significantly different than a technique which randomly selects ;

15 males or female heads of household in the way you've just
t

16 described?
i

| 17 A (Spencer) May I take a minute to consult the o

!

18 rebuttal, because I believe I've discussed this there. |

l

19 JUDGE SMITH: Give him a mid-morning break, 15 |

;i20 rn i nu t es .
i

21 Off the record.
!

'

| 22 (Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)
I'

|
23 JUDGE SMITH: Proceed, please '

I24 BY MR. FIERCE:
I t

f||| 25 Q Well, as we broke I had put a question to Dr.

i
i
!
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t ..

.

1 : Spencer, and.I now would'ask if he-has an' answer?'

;

! .

(Spencer) Yes. To answer I'd just . like to J read f rom . )
. .

. I

j. 2 A
-

.

. Ia .

! 3 ~ the rebuttal on page six the first f ull -- I'm sorry,. page

4- seven the first full ' paragraph ; I'll read it if you like. |f
~

~

:
:
j' 5- Q Is there a way you can summarize that or? j

i

j. 6 A (Spencer) I'd rather -- I'd rather just read it |

!
) 1

[ - 7 direc tly , it's not very long.

$li .

Go ahead.i 8 JUDGE SMITH:
i

;,
.

! .9 BY MR. FIERCE: !
i

I
.

}10 Q Go ahead.
!

11 A (Spencer) "The nonrandom selection of the respondent !
,i

.12 within the selected households is critical. and extremely

f 13 . unfortunate because it means that of those households a >|

1 .

1,
,

- 14 containing more than one head the. sample overrepresents those j
i

!

15 heads who were home and willing to answer the phone. Beliefs, .|
i -i

(. 16 knowledge and attitudes can.very markedly between different |

f'
|

{ 17- heads of the same household; and thus, the typical attitudes of
.
'l~ 18 the responding heads would not be the same as typical attitudes1

i -
f. 19 within their households.
|

[ 20 Indeed, recognition of this variation between two

21 heads of the same households appears to have led SOA to use sex
!

I quotas. A sex quota," and I quote from Attachment 5 by Stephen"'

b

j- 23 Cole, "A sex quota was used to ensure that the final sample
!

! 24 would represent the population in terms of sex. It was
!

h 25 important to make sure that women were not overrepresented as
!

!.
l
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,j.
ji 1 it is-well known from prior surveys that the attitudes'of' men-

.,

L
'

'

j 2 |and women toward issues like nuclear power generally differ."
J 'l. .

I

If 3 So, men and women- can have dif f erent - attitudes ~ even.

4 within ~ the same household, and other characteristics of the |' 1
,

| ,

[ 5 . head of households, such as whether they're more often home.or'

r i

p G: whether they' re willing to answer the phone-or not can'also'-- ,

'
s. .

f. 7 .you can also have variation in the. attitudes between~these ;
'

I t

j 8 kinds of people. !

-
,

- !

f - 9 So the answer to your question, how can it be ,

'
, ..

:s. .

the household, that j10 important to._ randomly select the head of
i

.11 is, and the reason it's important to randomly select is so that
i

12, approximately half the tirne -- if you have households with two

| 13 heads of-those households, about haaf the-time you'd get one j
|

d

14 head and half the other head.
I

1

p 15 And actually if you used this randomization you =|
>

. l

|
': 16 wouldn' t have had to use the sex quotas at all that SDA used, j
r

| I

i 17 because the randomization would have guaranteed through in a ;

|'t

i

p 18 small sampling error that you had a representative sample and j
I

i
; 19 you wouldn't have had to do this ad hoc adjustment. j

i

!
j 20 0 I hear a lot of "it could, it might, it's possible," f

is

21 but, Dr. Spencer, do you honestly believe that people who would. !
;
'<

.

! 22 more likely be home and responding to the SDA call would have j
<

t b
;

[ 23 different attitudes about nuclear power and what they would do 1

F'
*I
;

t-

24 in an evacuation --
'

i

||h 25 A (Spencer) I've not -- ]

|
Ii.
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than a member _of a househ'old who was less likelyF =1 Q --

h
,

:

2 -to be home? e

.!i

i'4 '3 'A (Spencer)' Do I reall'y believe that they could differ l
~

V !

l ,4 significantly?

5 G That they do differ? f
f
;'-

6 A (Spencer) That they do differ? They. differ on some- |. ,
'

L !

I 7. characteristics. Do they' differ-on' attitudes? I'd have to j

!- ;

f 8, say, I don't know enough to answer that. i

* *
.

The reason you want to take a random-sample is, so |I 9 -

( -

1

;- 10 .that you don't have to make these assumptions. And if the ,

I I

]| 11 sample'would have been properly carried out I wouldn't have to
!
4

i 12 make suppositions, and none of us would have-to make i

'h
; 13. suppositions about, did it make a difierence that they didn't -;

! !

!' 14 randomly select the head of the household. I

! i
15 O On your third point -- moving to your third point, |

|

!= 16- which is that all of the households in the EPZ did not have a ;

! !

i 17 chance of participating in this survey. I, again, as a layman
.

18 want to make sure I understand your point here, because it |{

19_ sounds to me like you would have preferred this to be a
L -!

20 census-type survey; is that what you're saying? |
!!

j 21 A (Spencer) No. Lot r.e c lar if y that, if I could, j

|
'

22 because this is a very important point. By say -- having a {
'

l
23 chance, you could have a sample of just one person. But if the i

|
t i

! 24 person were selected at random f rom the whole EP2, then
e

i
1 25 everybody would have a chance of being in the sample, even
i

<

|
|
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: 7

!-n ( )' 1- though the' sample'only contained on'e person. '|
!

b ;
|-

2 But what you've got is, you can think of dividing,
|-
j 3 certainly notfgeographically primarily,;but because of the low j

,

4 response' rate.in the survey or people who ;weren' t1horne when the : ]c

f:

| 5 calls' occurred,' at least 40 percent, maybe more:than 50 percent 4|1
a

i-
1

|

h. 6 of the population had no. chance of being in the sample. That |
)

| means that we can think of splitting the EP2 population'into. l
i

7
>.

r.

| 0 two groups: those that had a, chance of being sampled, that'is i

s . s

i 9 those who'are represented by the sample; and those who were'not ;

i;
,

sampled and had no chance of being sampled. We might as well
(

- .

^j

10

11 have totally ignored-them for all practical purposes.-

|
I

12 So what we've got is a survey of 60 percent or 50 |,

|
13 percent of the population. And the other half of the j

(' $
14 population we don' t have any data on . And to apply this whole j

' !

I :

I 15 survey to the group that had no chance of t "ing uarnpled, people |
!

16 who behave differently in terms of answering the phone and j

17 certain obvious characteristics behave difforently from those j

i I
[ 18 who participated in the survey. |

'

'

19 So, if you want to use this survey you've got to make |
t

|

20. assumptions about how those people are similar to those who did ;

21 have a chance of being in the survey.
j

'

i !
i 22 Now, the rar.ge of possibilities on this is very

h|

23 broad. 1 mean, mnthematically the range -- if you -- suppose ;

I
I

-24 that the actual proportion who respond a certain way to your I

25 survey is 30 percent. And being generous I would say, suppose
1
i
j

I
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|} || 1 the survey covered 60 percent of-the population. Then' the
u- ;

I '2 ^ taathematical limits on what the. actual proportion could be f
i

'

;!

3 range from 18 percent to 58 percent. Now these are limits on f{
~

,

L !

| 4 possibilities;'18: percent to 58 percent, when the sample shows j
U !
* 6

i 5 30 percent. And they're ex.treme. And I don't really think J

!. :
, ,

6 that it is either 18 percent or 58 percent', but mathematically J

7 it could be; and the actual proportion could be anywhere.in
i .

!- 8 there. .!

; 9- And without-really knowing the population, you can't |
3 a
8 'I10 know where in that range the actual proportion is. .But because'
|

;

i- !

| 11 you have this large proportion that are just not represented in -j
i ,

12 the survey. And by not represented I mean they had no chance |{
J'

13 of being selected, you get this large range of possible results {|
14' and you can't be sure wherein that range the ac tual proportion

; 15 is.
,

t. '

16 Q And isn't it in recognition of that very point that |I

|
8

|- 17' the survey.research industry has set some standards with

i d
818 respect to callback procedures?

19 A (Spencer) The standards that I'm familiar with apply

20 more to the response rate, which is to say, if people don't

21 respond the first time you can call them back or you can try |
1
I'

| 22 other means, you can actually do a personal visit in et*e i

i. g!

! 23 cases. Callbacks are widely used. But the purpose is to get
$|

.

I

; 24 the ultimate response rate improved to reduce the proportion of |'4

' r'

f 25 the population that really is not represented by the survey. i
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.

.1 -~ :Q W6.11,~the callback procedure is done for a variety |
| . . .

< !

| 2 of; reasons, but one of them is to make sure that people whc- -;
Is,-

I(: 3 don't' answer-their~ phone the first time they're called,'

i - I
. .

;,- ,
. ~

-because they 'might not be .home at that hour of the' day, are 1| 4
f |

[ 5 giv'en-an opportunity to be reached at another~ time,-iri;the |
{. i

j 6- evening or on a week-end , which addresses part of . the - problem' |
|

|
h 7 'you're suggesting-here; doesn't~it? I

.
. I;-

.

I would obj ec t to the quertion , it's i|' 8 MR. LEWALD:
I |
,

[ 9 .stan' ding off with a premise -- a f oundation which no Witness |
1T. ..

.

![ 10 has testified that I know of.
5

,

i ;

!. 11 JUDGE SMITH: I t.hought he just testified to it. !

. .

. I! .

L, 12 MR. LFWALD: On the very foundation he -- the .P

| |
.

i 13 questior. began with?

14 JUDGE 6MITH: Well, I guess I'll have to have the
,
;

[ 15 question back, I didn't heer it. !

L i

16 MR. LEWALD: I'm just suggesting there are a number j

i

17 of questions into this one question, and I'm objecting to the |
| 1

|
18 form of the question.

I

j. 19 JUDGE SMITH: I'm -- I'll have to consult my
,

i !

! 20 colleagues. I understood the question to be just a !
' i
! <

[ 21 recharacterization of his last several answers that, to assure I

i

i 22 that people have a chance of being included in a survey, it's !

23 necessary to call back because they weren't home. They might
i

1

} 24 be heme lcter, e big effort has to be made to get them into the !

!
' 25 survey, and that is one reason. Now, what he didn' t do is go |

| !

l !

(
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|)h intoi he other possible reasons. But I guess I'm lost here..1 t

I

j 2- MR. LEWALD: Well, I think --

i
2 3- JUDGE SMITH: Let me consult.
'
:
E .

[ 4 (Board members conferring.)

{
~

j -5 JUDGE SMITH: So your objection is, there are many.-

,

|i 6 reasons for a callback.
! <

j 7 MR. LEWALD: He said tFat callbacks are had or are' |

|

|- 8- done for various and many reasons,
I I

j -- 9- JUDGE SMITH: It's the various -- ]

10 MR. LEWALD: And I don't know that there's any

i |

( 11 Lestimony in that respec t. j

| )
! 12 JUDGE StITH: All right. i

? 0

1 13 MR. LEWALD. And certainly this witness didn't j

~ 14 testify to that.
_

t

15 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Fierce.

16 MR. FIERCE: Let me approach it f rom a dif f erent j
I i.

17 angle, Your Honor. }
'

'

18 GY MR. FIERCE:

i*

19 O Dr. Spencer, in order to overcome the problem that ,

!.
20 you have identified in Point 3, what would you recommend [

i

21 telephone survey researchers in the industry do? [
!

22 A (Spencer) Callbacks are one procedure. There are }j f
L

23 various analytic strategies where you take -- called "double [
t

24 sampling." What you do is take people who don't call -- who
'

:

25 don't renpond to your phone, and then you say, "Okay, let's j
t

[
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[ L1 4think about-this group separately [from the population.that does j
'

L
1-

1: 2 ' answer the phone ,on the f irst call . And then'let'sitake maybe,.

|
3 .not take all[the people who don't.. Answer the phone-the first.Jj,

4 time,'but we'll take a subsample of them."-

,

I

5 _I'm afraid this may get technical, let me -- but it's. j|
~

1

|- |

!; G a: standard technique for doing this. And.you can do callbacks i
4

'

L

! 7 to either this whole group-who don't respond.the.first time or
!--

; 8 -to a randomly selected subsample of them, and then you f ollow
i

[ 9 them. Follow them with. repeated phone calls is what I mean.-
f 't

- 10 0 Did.you make any effort using the data tape to -|
|

11 compare the responses of the people who responded on the1first

i 12 -call to the responses of those wio responded when called and

i
13 reached on the-third time -- on the third call? i

14- A (Spencer) No, I didn't,. I don ' t believe 'tnat th'a t
i

15 .information was on the tape. On which call the resultn-
i

16 occurred on. So it was not possible to do so. I

17 Q But you did say that callbacks is one technique ;

i

18 utilized to reduce this potential source of error? !

19 A (Spencer) Yes.

20 0 And when a callback technique is applied, aren't

21 there reasonable 1irnits that the industry places on the number

22. of times a call should be attempted?

23 A (Spencer) Are they reasonable limits, whether |

I
24 there -- there may be limits, and I've already responded that

25 I'm not -- I don't know what those standards are for the media

i

O
'
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|h .1 polls'that.you were talking:about.

c . . -

[ 2 Whether they're reasonable depends on tha.importance |

i' ')'

[ 3 of the survey and how the results are going to be.used,,because .!
e I

4
. . - t

) 4 if you: don't do enough callbacks or if you don't design them ]
!'

. !
5 properly, you still have a l'arge-proportion of the population, j

p 6 that's not represented by the survey. And if-this results in a '

!a -j
|, 7 large error in your results, then you're stuck with'a large j

I- l
( G error and you may come to the wrong decision, based on your ;
i ,

~

|
-9 survey. -And in that case the limits are not reasonable. ;

I4 '

10 So, I'm uncomfortable with talking about reasonable ii'

! l
11 limits. :

i

) 12 G Uell, let me put it this way, if you were advising a !
; ?

| 13 client who would be interested in conductir.g a telephone survey j~

14 -of this sort using a sample of roughly this size, 1400uor so;

e 15 individuals, and you knew that the results that they wanted- to !
I

i
'

16 get didn't need to be as accurate as one could possibly ;
i

: 17 achieve, but they wanted to get a rough measure, a ball park' f
'

1. I

18 measure of some likely possibilities for human behavior or |
)
i

19 perhaps you're marketing a product and you want to'know whether ;

I

20 'the range of potential market share is 25 percent or 50 |
!

21 percent, not whether it's 48 or 49; wouldn't you advise that j

|
22 client, in the interest of cost and effort, to limit the number ;

|
23 of callbacks utilized to a number much as Stephen Cole has j

;

24 utilized here in the rance of perhaps three? |
-;

25- A (Spencer) It has less to do with the number of
!
)
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1 | callbacks and more to do with how effective-_the callbacks are;
.

and whether you use various analytic strategies to reduce the2 L

3' possible error from the nonresponse, from the fact that you ,

4 don't reach people even after three callbacks.-

5 'The number of callbacks per se in_too sitople a.way'to

6 look at it. So, if after three callbacks I said, "Look, the

7 plausible range of' error in the statistic is 30 percent, and we

8 can't be -- we can't distinguish between 25 percent and 50

9- percent roarket share," I'd say, you know, we didn't do enough

10 callbacks. It looked like the right number, but there's still

~ 11 too much nonresponse left in the survey,

12. O So are you -- if this were the standard way to do

13 industry survey research using a callback procedure like was

i

14- done here, would you be criticizing that industry standard and

15 condemning the whole industry for this' failure?

16 A (Spencer) I think I'd be rash to do so. I've told

17 you that I don' t know what the- standard is. And I've told you

18 that whether the standard is appropriate depends on the use of

19 the data. And I've told you that whether the standard meets

c 20. the needs of the client of the survey depends on what level of

21- nonresponse remains after the callbacks and whether you use

22 various statistical adjuntment procedures for the noncesponse.

23 G Your fourth point is that sarnpling errors appear to

24 have been calculated as if the sampling design were far less

25 complicated. There are in f ac t a variety of ways utilized to
,
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f ||)' _ 1- calculate sampling error, aren't there, Dr. Spencer?

|
2 'A (Spencer) There are a variety of ways. Some are'

3 appropriate _for some surveys and some are not appropriate for

4 some surveys. And often inappropriate techniques-for

j- 5 calculating sarapling errors are used.
'J .

I' don't want to run on but I'll read a qucte from a! G
!
| 7' recent book that came out on estimating standard errors and it

1

j 8 says: " A comraon error of the survey-practitioner or the
!
i

9 beginning student is tF.e ,selief that sirnple random samp1.ing

10 formula may be used to estimate variances regardless of the

11 design or estimator actually employed. This belief is false.

1 12 An estimator of variance must take account of both the
1

| 13 estimator and the sarapling design." This is from a book by the
,

1

I' 14 Chief of the Statistical Research Division at the Bureau of. the
|
,

J 15 Census, Kirk Wolter; the book is "Introduction to Variance
,

16- En ti roa t i on . "

17 And tny f ourth point is that, based on the way it

!

j 13 appears that the sample was drawn, and I'm making a little bit

I-
j 19 of a supposition here because the record isn't entirely clear

I.
20 on the exact rnanner in which the sample was drawn, but it

|

| 21 appears as if cluster sampling or multistage sampling was used;

I 22 and for this way of drawing a sample the formulas that were,

|_
23 used by Dr. Cole are incorrect, and tend to underestimate the

! 24 actual sampling error, that is the sarnpling error would be

25 bigger than calculated.
1
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i

||| 1 G You've used a more complex method of calculating
|

2 sampling error?
|
i

i~ 3- 'A - ( Sper.c er ) No, I cidn't use'a more complex raethod of< !
| !

! 4 -calculating sarnpling error. 1 didn't do calculate -- I don't !
i
1

5 have enough data information to know or data to know the -!
|

|
6- appropriate way, you know,'the right formula to use for |

i~ -
. .

. the sarnple were j
!

( 7 calculating this, because the details by which

! |
j. 8 drawn are not clear enough on the record. |

:.

f| 9 O So you're not sure what the' sampling error is?

|
t 10 A (Spencer) It's my professional judgment that, if .j
l. 1

j~ 11 -multistage sampling was used, and I think it was used, that he |
i !

| 12 sampling errors calculated by Dr. Cole, and even the sampling |
|

13 errors that I calculate in my rebuttal, understate the actual
|

| 9 |14 sampling errors.
' i

| 15 And the basis f or my judctrient that cluster !
I

16 sampling -- if you use the simple formulas with the cluster j
i

17 sample you will tend to underestimate the sampling error, one j

18 can show it -- one can prove theorems, but I'll just give you a
'

19 quote from a textbook by Leslie Kish called "Survey Sampling." ]i

| 1

20 Kish was a former President of the American Gtatistical

| 21 Association as well a Soctologint. "When coraparing a c luster 5

( 22 sample with a sample of eleroents of the same size, and we can [
l
I

23 evpect a larger variance but a stoaller cost f or the cluster !

| I

'|
124 s a rn p l e . " But the important thing is that you can expect a

| 25 larger variance. And vartance here refers to the samplingr
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lh 1 error.

I - :

|-
2 G Wel1, I'ra just tryin'g to get a sense from.you whether j_

'

l3 that increment would be a couple of percentage points or more

'. 4 'than that?-
!

,

I

r

j 5 A (Spencer) It's typically a factor. So it could !
! |, . .

| 6 increase the sampling errors. I've seen it have the ef f ec t of
!

| 7 doubling and more than doubling the sampiing errors. I'
,

l' j
l' 8 wouldn' t expec t that the ef f ec t would be so severe f or this !

I i

f 9 survey. Perhaps it would increase the sampling errors by 50

10 percent, but I -- I mean, I don't want to be specifit on that |
J

11' because I'm not sure. -i
|'

12 l'm pretty sure that it understates them. .I don't ;

I

.
13 want to say how much. |

14 Q I want to turn to Dr. Mileti and ask you some
l 1
! .,

15 questions, Doctor, about the portion of ' the testimony you wrote j

( 16 regarding the Social Data Analysts survey, at the Part 2,

( 17 analysis of internal validity. .!i

|- |
.

18 You place a great deal of emphasis on the importance j
i

! 19 of the first f our questions to the survey with respec t to the ')
|20 bias that roay be generated by those questions, and I'm going to
)

i
21 ask you sorne questions about those, but let me read them for j

|
22 the rest of the people in the room. j

|

well, it's labelled No. 11, it's the first !23 Number --

24 question asked on the survoy and it is, "In general, how

|25 dangerous do you think it would be to live near a nuclear

9 i
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r r

||( 1- powerplant? -Very dangerous; dangerous; or.not dangerous at
,

1;

I: 2- all?" 'i
f- i.

. .
,

|' 3 The second question which is No. 15 on the-survey,.g..

|
4 "Would you' describe yourself as: (1) A' supporter.of nuclear .|'

,

!I
. : powerplants as a means of'providing electricity; .(2) An

4

[ 5
,

1 l

| .
6 opponent of nuc lear powerplants ; or , (3) _You haven't made ty); j

c
-j> ;

{ 7 vour mind yet on this issue?" |

l-
' "Do you think that the Seabrook Nuclear !

'

| '8 16:
i,

f 9 Powerplant should be allowed to operate to generate |
! |

10 ~ electricity? (1) Yes. (2) No."
I,

j; -11' And the fourth querition is: "Given where you live, .|
V |

f' 12. do you think it would -- strike that -- do you think you would
i !

13 be af f ect ed by a release of radiation if a serious problem jj&
t j

W 14 develope . at the Seabrook Nuclear Power Station af ter . it ;

| t

| -|
l' 15 started operai.ing? Yes or no?" |

I |
! 16 Those are those f irst f our questions. And, Doctor, |

l I
17 keeping in mind that one of the interests that the Commonwealth .!'

I .. t

6

18 of Massachusetts had in asking Stephen Cole to do this survey -j
\

19 was to determine to some extent the level of pre-ernergency f ear i

20 that people had about nuclear power, j
.;

21 How should that first question been worded in your |
t
i

22 view? )
| \

23 JUDGE SMITH: Would you restate the first question? |

|
24 BY MR. FIERCE: [

f

25 G "In general, how dangerous do you think it would be i
!

!
(It i
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- I to;liveLnear a nuclear-powerplant?: (1)- Very; dangerous. ' (2) . _f
'

.

r' i

i 2 Dangerous. (3) Not_ dangerous at all." (
e- t

!'

$ A (Mileti) You've asked me to' assume in my answer that- j
1>[ 4 ILwas. concerned with measuring fear? |

i. .

I

j, 5 G Pre-emergency fear? I
. a

|1 - .

it !6 .A (Mileti) And than you've required that I measure
!

-

this question as opposed to an
|

| 7 with the rewording of
,

! f

|~ G alternative way, perhaps. I

{~ .f
!: 9 0 Give me an alternative way, perhaps then, how would -|

1

to you have done it? i
)

11 A _( Mi l e ti ) If I were concerned with measuring |
| 9

i i

! 12 perceived pre-emergency fear in relation to a particular hazard |
! i

13 like nuclear power there are any number of ways of going about' |

14 doing it. And its been done in different ways for different

15 hazards, !
:
i

16 One way is to present people with a range of 1
| <

'
| 17 alternative hazardous events, for example, nuclear powerplant; j

l

18 nuclear powerplant accident; radon; earthquakes; floods; I

I
' I

! 19 hurricanes, et cetera. And then ask them to rank those {
i

20 dif f erent hazards relative one to another. And then based on j
i !

'

31 that ranking make a conclusion about their perceived level of

! 22 hazardousness or fear,

h 23 I should add that if I were actually doing this I '

I I
i
'

24 would give it much mo$e thought than I'm able to do today in

25 responding to this question.
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1 - |h..

1 .If I uere concerned with coming up with a different-
_

I -2 ' wording to this question that-I thought might be'leus biasing i

'!'

; '.
I 3 than the critique'I've offered in this testimony, I would not
i

.
.,

. . .

in the question, and I would not state |!, 4- put the word "dangerous"
|

1
' 1
f 5 i','in'each of .the answers. But it~might be something like, i
1 !

| R
6 ' al though it would bs, reore though t through . "In general, what !,

,

)
i- - 7 skr you think about living near a nuclear powerplant?" And one '

i :
*L

i: / G response could be, "I have no opinion about it." Another !

i I.a v

[ 9 response could be, "It seems dangerous." Another' response to j
1

'. |{ 10 me, and I would think through the range of alternative response

I .
I

j: 11 that persons could have. I might- even do a pilot study to |

[ .
.. -!

;. 12 determine what that is, and I'd come up with mutually exclusive j,

! !

| 13 and exhaustive categories that didn't all focus in on the wor'd !
l ;

14 "dangerous" or for that matter on the word "safe" being used
I i

! 15 consistently. |
t

-

16 But I'd try to come up with a question that was free
i

: .17 of the answer in the question, and then a range of answers that ;

!

18 everyone would have to listen to that didn't restate one word !
,

)'

i 19 over and over again, but rather just gave it as one option as a !

(
I20 better vay to go about having worded this question.

21 If I were laboring with intensity to measure pre- .

22 emergency fear well in a population, I probably would opt for

23 something more lik? the former alterrative that I talked about ;

!

. 24 were the use of a battery of questions to get as clone an 'i

I (
t

i 25 accurate measure of that perceived variable as pousible. *

i

|O
i
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| |||; 1 JUDGE SMITH: Well, let's' shift the spectrum ;
'

. . i

!, 2 somewhat. Let's assume that by other reliable means determine i

|i. - .- .

is a perception of danger ~in living near=a nuclear' |

o

(; 3' that there
L )

4 powerplant. And the purpose of=the survey is to measure the !
'

. - I
5 perception of dangar, wvuld your answer be the same? ;

|

6 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) What carne to mind as you ^|

7 ' asked that question was trying.to develop a way to scale
!

G perceived risk or perceived danger such that I wouldn't be ],

| 1

J 9 lurnping people into three general categories, so that someone ;

I{' .

it was very, very dangerous and someone who thought
| -10 who thought

i

! [1 it was very dangerous wouldn't be ca.lled the same, but rather

I
12 to develop a more continuous measure, so we would be gettingj

i
'

|. 13 more precise estamates of perceived risk.

14 That'% the only thing that came to mind in response |

I| 1
fL 15 to that question.
i

f16 BY MR. FIERCE:
!

; 17 0 Doctor, you've said that you would recommend that t

I
|

18 emergency planners assume that there would be high levels of j
i

19 f-aar in the public around the Seabrook Nuclear Plant; haven't ![
(

f. 20 you?
4

f 21 A (Mileti) I, DEain, don't believe that that's the way
|

22 I've worded it. I think my -- as I said yesterday, my

23 recommendation has always been in reference to nuclear power as

i - 24 well as other hazards that planners presume that the day an

25 emergency taight occur that there would be people in that ;
;

{
.

- I
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I l|h i population that were .very f earf ul and people who were not
t I
i 2 f earf ul at all' as well as people iri between , and that' plans be j

t

3 drafted on the basis of that presumed variance, j
i >
i' . I

! 4 I think that better characterizes my point of-view. i
I |

| 5 G Do you deny tnat there are a very large number of .i

!|- .

levels ;j- 6 people around the Seabrook Nuclear Plant who have high
I )

|| 7' of fear about that plant? !

! 8 MR. LEWALD: Objection, we're getting into testimony j
$ !

j 9' now, and this witness isn't sworn. !

t

i 10 JUDGE SMITH: Sustained. ;

! i

i 11 BY MR. FIERCE: |,
i ;

12 G Well, what I want to know here with respect to your |
. |

| 13 critique, Doctor, is again, how far wide of the mark do you !
& I

'

W 14 think the answers that were obtained in this survey are?

| 15 A (M11eti) Gee, that's a general question that goes to
; .,

!,16 all the answers in the whole survey.

17 0 Well, I'm talking about these first four right now,

I
| 18 with respect to an attempt to measure in the public through -|
|

19 these four questions some degree of pre-emergency fear, and
|

20 took collectively these four answers, four questions generated 2

*1 some data which indicate that there's a significant level of'

|
22 pre-emergency fear; and I'm asking you based on your critique

| '

| 23 here how far wide of the mark do you think that data is?
i
l 24 JUDGE SMITH: Do you agree with the premise of the
I

,

i

6

25 question that the dato did produce evidence of a significant j
l a

|
'

4B>
'
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:

||h 1 level of fear?
i- |

]'
L- 2' THE WITNESS:- (Mileti). I'm not sure that I'd be
I

(. 3 willing to say that a good measure that was internally valid of |
t 1
[ 4 fear was represented-in the survey. '

! |
i 5 JUDGE SMITH: Despite your judgment of the questions, i

!= I

! 6 the validity of the questions, do you agree with his premise, f
i 4

Ii

7 valid or invalid, it produced a result that there was a )
|

O', significant. level of fear? |
1

!. 9 THE WITNESS:: (Mileti) I would need to have a good
!

10 rneasure of fear in. order to be able to say that it was produced )
!

11 by this survey; and I don't think there's a good measure of |
t

12 fear here. And I'm not saying t5at I don't think that some

.13 people aren't. fearful of nuclear power. I would just be ,

14 hard pushed to be able to quantify it or to say that this --,

|
| .

It's1 15 the results of this survey have accurately quantified it.
|
,

16 not --

17 BY MR. FIERCE:

18 G So it's your testimony * that you're not sure how wide

I 19 of the mark the results are, but that there's no assura.nce that
i
l' 20 the results obtained have hit the target, accurately raeasured s

|
| 21 this pre-ernergency f ear?
|

| A (Mileti) Absolutely not, I don't agree thGt that's

23 my testimony. That was what I was saying about being able to

24 say that any of these data would provide a reasonable

| 25 quantified estimate of how rnuch fear existed when the survey
,

|-'

(l>
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|

|'j||' 1 was preformed in the Seabrook Nuclear Power- -- this EPZ.

Y \
t 2 -Shall I answer your other question and then --~no, I -

-)1- ;
4

|- 3 wasn't suppose to, I'm sorry. !
''

~

,

4 Q Well, Doctor, on page 15 of the Social Data Analyxts !

5 survey report, which was contained in the Attachments to tre

testimony present'd by the panel on which Stephen Cole sat,. Don6 e
2. |
t

j. 7_ Zeigler , Jira Johnson , Stephen Cole. Page 15, the results of i

L- f
I O the survey for these questions are presented, and it indicates |
|, !

! 9 that in response to the question, "How dangerous -- in general, i
b .

I

10 how dangerous do you think it would be to live near a nuclear 5

}
|

11 powerplant, in New Hampshire anyway,OM) percent responded very g
.I

12 danterous; 33 percent responded dangerous; 23 percent responded
-is

( 13 not dangerous at all; and four percent. responded don't know." i

!OW 14 Now, just with respect to that question, do you have
1

| 15 any sense of how wide of the mark that dath is, given your |
( l

| 16 concerns about internal consistency?

17 MR. LEWALD: I'm going to object to that question,

18 wide of the mark undefined. Witnesses have testif ied that this
| |

1
i 19 is not a random sample, so you can't project to the population. |
|

|
20 So I -- and you can only look t.o the people that are ;

'

)

21 interviewed, and if this is the 39 percent that's referred to, !

l 22 it's hard to find that out from the question.
;

1 23 And Dr. M11eti has questioned whether or not you can<

24 even icok to the people who are interviewed for any valid

| 25 answers becaur2e of the bias. And I don't know mark --

!
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{|k 1 JUDGE-SMITH: I'm sorry, continue.

I i

( .| 2 MR. LEWALO: I don' t know what mark he's ref erring |
: -)

'3 to. 1.mean, this is the -- he has set.spme sort of a rnack and ||
| . . .

is wide or short |

;

|: 4 he's asking the witness 'whether something
t

'

[5 or --

; 6- MR. FIERCE: What~the actual --

I !

1

|
7 JUDGE SMITH: Perception for fear is in --

'|
'

8 MR. FIERCE: In the population in response to a- r
I

f[ 9 question like this,
L |

| 10 . JUDGE SMITH: Assuming that the survey was totally |

L |
| 11 illogical. The results were produced by the 4act of die, '

!
12 nevertheless, given the results, are you able to testify how

i

13. close they approxitaate your view of reality? |

14 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) I don't believe I can. I
:I i

! I

15 just know that I don't trust these numbers in terms of what hey i

16 purport to represent. And I have a slug of reasons why I

17, should have used a rnore technical term, many reasons why, |
!

! 18 sorry.

|
19 And I'd be happy to go into rnore. I was --

|

f20 I thought ---

l21 BY MR. FIERCE:

22 O Well, I * rn really trying to get a general sense of
I

| 23 this significance of t his c ri ti c iurn , whether you are claiming |
|

24 it has a signif icant impact on the results or not. And I --

|< 25 can you answer that questica, does it have a significent t ropac t

|'

h
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j|h
'

1 on . the results?

. 2- :MR. LEWALD: . I'm going ~to object to that question,
L i

[ 3 it's an argumentative question, significant, undefined. ].

'

i !
4 It -- what may be significant to Dr.-Mileti may not be i"

(

5 signif icant - to the questioner , i

V !
,.

|. '6 JUDGE SMITH: Would you restate the question. ~|
| i

| 7 MR. LEWALD: It's a word without values. j
:s

8 MR. FIERCE: Well, I think-it's not a word without ||
|,

j. 9 values to a social scientist who is talking about a piece of !
:. !
|

|- 10 survey research here. |
! ~j
| - 11 JUDGE SMITH: State the question again. I

1

12 BY MR. FIERCE: j

|

13 Q Is this particular criticista, that there.is a problem ;

- 14 with.the internal validity of this question, going to generate
l_ i

! i

15 a result which is significantly different than you would get.if !

|
16 the question were posed in a way that didn't have this problem? j

i

i
17 A (Mileti) Yes. And let me put it in context and then |

i

18 explain specifically why. )

* 19 First, in reference to approach, and I don't enjoy i

i
20 slinging mud at another sociologist, and there were some j

|

21 criticisms I didn't include in my rebuttal but now I'm going to
i i

'3 22 have to address them.
| !
d 1
' 23 This question asks the respondent to take the role of j
'

1

- I|
24 being able to trasure the concept the soc ial sc ientist wants to

1

| 25 rneasu r e . It's a lazy social scientist. It's equivalent to you |
'

|

|

Heritage Reporting Corporation
i(202) 628-4888

,

4

I

I
i- -.._n. - _ _ _ _ - - __ _ _ _ _ _ . - _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ . _ _ _ _ _ _ . _-



_ _ _ _ . _ , qw ;- _ = = s - -- - =- - - - - - -

- - - - - - - - - - - m
i

% !Ih . ,I-

!,

:i

I d' MILETI, SPENCER --CROSS 9351 !.a

h
2

1 being' interviewed by a doctor when you go for an examino and

2- him saying, on a scale of one to three how much cancer do you |
.. !.

.

!' 3 think you have? And that's the kind of measurement that's i

1

4 going on'here. The social scientist isn't-performing

5 measurement. |;

!L .

I '
i 6- A way should have been~ devised, much like the way

|
7 first described this morning, to have the scientist who

|

8 . supposedly'knows how to. measure these kinds of concepts do the |
i

9 ms.sure, not the respondent. At least the same measure would i
I

~10 have been used each time somebody was measured such that we're

11 asking people, whatever it is that the might imagine the word |

12 "dangerous" means, how they might happen to be defining it that.

13 day, to come up and measure our concept.
~

14 Second, I don't necessarily think that this goes --

15 the question goes to the concept of fear. Fear is a somewhat
i

16 established concept. It's multidimensional. It goes to more |
17 things than the concept of danger, et cetera.

l18 And so, in context I don't think this was a valid
l

19 approach to measure the concept of fear.

20 Now, in reference to this particular question,
,

i
|

21 presuming we wanted answers to this question that were as |

|

22 accurate as Ph.D.'s ir. sociology are trained to measure things

23 and we were confined to this particular question, I think
1

24 that -- and I've spoken to the particular bias that. I think !

25 operates in this first question by use of the word "dangerous"
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:

1 four times. .I've called it in my rebuttel testimony soroething j[
j. ;

T .2 that more resembles a lecture than it does a question. And_I |
1 -!

l

3 think that would predispose people to picking something that?u i,

|
'

4 dangerous.

5 And I think work -- but.had it not been worded that |
i

; 6 way, had we worded it better, I'm still not willing to say it

7 was a measure of fear. It's a measure of whatever it is this;

| )

|
8 question might be measuring. And I haven't even the slightest 1

l
9 idea that it might even measure danger well, perceived danger i

10 well.

f

11 So now in comparing the numbers that have, in any
|
|- 12 opinion, would have had to have been subject to sorne bias which js

'
i
i 13 would have been easy to remove from this question; and -|

.
14 comparing it to what might ac tually exist in the EPZ, I only

|- 15 know that I don't trust that this is an estimate of trying to

I
r 1G measure something that I know it's not even a good measure of. |

| |
17 So I just don't trust it. j

|

18 It could be higher; it could be lower in reality. ]
i

i

i
|
r 19 |
|

|' 20 !
|i

| 21 |
|

|

I 22

~23 ,

l i
I 24 1

i 25
! !
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|k 1- .O Dr. Mileti, further on in your testimony, on page
, .

j 2 19, at the top of the page, you're talking.about & question !
.

!.

! 3 .which is the second question in. that sequence , "Would you '|
1

| 4 ' describe yourself as_a supporter of nuclear power plants as a- |
l i

! 5 -means of providing electricity; an opponent of nuclear power 1

! |,

| 6 plants; or you haven't made.up your mind?" .|
! - 1

| -7 And you say, "The-answers given to this question .|
'

| 1

I: 8 would contain bias, since respondents heretof ore have been !
~I

9 instructed that nuclear power plants are dangerous due to bias |

!

i 10 introduced in the first question."
|<

$ ?

{ 11 You believe they actually have been instructed?. That !
..,

1 I

|. 12 nuclear power plants are dangerous by virtue of having been ;

l ^!
13 asked that question? j

| W 14 A (Miloti) Yes. I believe I already said that I
( !
| 15 thought Question 14 more resembled a lecture about that danger i

l, !
6

16 . than it did a question that tried to measure something in a way |
'

~

|

17 free of bias. They've heard the word "dangerous" four times inp

16 a very short period of t i re,e . It only takes a few seconds to

f19 read that question, and all the answers. And they've heard the

20 word "dangerous, dangerous, dangerous, dangeroun," and then are 1

|- 21 asked, "What's your opinion," and they they're asked if they

22 suppoi't nuclear power or not.

23 Now, I know, and I have a strong hunch, without data,
|

24 that people in this neck of the woods don't support the

25 Seabrook Nuclear Power Plant, but if I wanted to try to measure

G
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h 1. it, I'd try to measure it in a way 1ree of bias. |

|

2 -Q You have no doubt that people living in that area I
l

I# 3 have reac.' a grekt deal about the Seabrot k Nuclear Power Plant-

|
4 -in the newspapers and heard about it on radio and television =|j

(. .

| 5 through various media. '!
I'

I6 A (Mileti) I suspec t that --
|,

7 JUDGE SMITH: I think you're quibblir.g. We can all .|
1

| - 8 read the. question; we all know about the newspapers. I think l

I |
9- you've exhausted this. It's not even to the level of argurnen t ;

10 it's quibbling. |
|.

| 11 BY MR. FIERCE:
1

12 O Further on in that paragraph, Doctor, with respect to i

l

I 13 this Question No. 15, you say that "respondents are forced to |

| 14 become a supporter or - en opponent of nuclear power , or else -

l
| claim their minds haven't been made up, and that this |is,

l i
|

16 dichotomization is biasing.

I 17 Decause, "Whichever position is chosen, Respondents ~I

18 will remember their selection and be as consistent as possible
r

19 with their choice in answering all subsequent questions." Do |I.

|
'

f- 20 you believe that's true?
I

21 A (Mileti) Yes.. That's why I said it.
|

|

22 O Dr. Milett, if I am an opt lent of nuclear power |
|

23 plants because I truly believe tt a dangerous, how would
|'

-

24 you expec t that I would labor to answer Question 217 j
!

25 And Questic.n 21 reads, after being given a scenario
.
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() 1 that was a beach c losing roessage and l' am _ living sornewhere away .

2 from the beach and I've indicated that-I would leave, I'm
i'

|. <

; 3 asked, "Where would-you go?' Where is the plate you would |i-

|-
' })!. 4 expect to spend the night, if I were evacuating f rorn the

i

I5 Seabrook' area?"
i

-1

|_ 6 How would I labor to answer that question in a way |

f7 that would be consistent with my answer to Question 15? And
,

.

I

h- 9 14?
|

9 A (Mileti) Well, as I talked about in my rebuttal i
!

10 testiroony -- well , f irst let me say the interactive bias that !-

l
11 would occur between questions on the ouestionnaire would not 9

!,i

l

!- 12 all be the sarne. There would be nome subsequent questions on |
! j

| 13 which it might have a more profound effect, and others on which I,

- ( 14 it might have a lesser effect. And I suspect you've picked one
!e

i 15 on which it might have a lessor ef f ec t, but the interactive |
I I

16 bias could still operate.

| 17 For example, that person would be looking at and
i

1G attempting to answer a question where -- Questions 21 through j

19 25, which is, "Where would you go, after having, in the first

| and this, again, I've
[ 20 four questions in the questionnaire --

21 explained in my testimony, but I'll put it in dif f erent words,

I 22 there would be persons, for exarople, who in answering these

23 first four quentions, and I'll just pick an extreme opponent,
|

| 24 who said nuclear power plants are very dangerous to live by;
i

25 that they're an opponent of nuclear power; that they don't

O Heritage Reporting Corporation
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||| 1 think the Seabrook Nuclear' Power Plant should operate; and that'

~2 if there was an accident, that th'ey would be affected by |
I .

|

I

i 3 radiation. Those ware the f irst f our questions.-
|' :

4 Or, if you like, you can consider the alternative: |[' Ir

[ -5 somebody who said they didn't'think nuclear power plants were .|
t

i

G dangerous at all, that they would describe themselves as a

7 supporter.of nuclear power; that they think the Seabrook-plant-

,

;

! G' should be allowed to operate and that, given where they live,
i

i
p 9 they didn't think that they would be affected by radiation-if

i'
j 10 en accident occurred.
I i

11 Now, carrying f orth those two dif f erent people who j
,

12 have those two mind-sets now, after having given those four |

13 responses, forward to Question 21 through 25, and that comes in

14 as in the context of Question 20. So we'll have'to look at

15 that. |

16 When you heard this message on the radio, which is

17 this shorthand version of one of the EDS messages, "Would you

18 and members of your family," and then they said, "go about

19 their normal business day inside their home," and then some

20 said they'd leave their home and go somewhere else.

21 Now, once they've said they'd leave their home and go

22 somewhere else, "Where would you co?"

23 Having the two mind-sets in mind, I would think some i

24 persons, the persons corumitted to not thinking that they're

25 exposed to radiation, probably wouldn't pick Los Angeles.
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1 However, persons.who now are committed to think that f|h
2. in this accident they're exposed to radiation; they're an

|

[ 3 opponent of nuclear: power, et cetera, as-I have' described,'

| .
.

j

|| 4 would be more inclined to say that. they might go f urther away. f,

5 Some bias would be interacting on that. And that's

|-
6 just an example of perhaps one of the weakest ways that bias|

-7 could carry forward. It certainly would have a more profound i

b
G .effect., an you know from reading my rebuttal, in' answering 'I

: !
,

' 9 judgments about behavioral intentions in reference to Guestion-

10 20. i

|
11 O Would interactive bias operate with respect to my j

i

12 answer on Question No. 30: "How many of your vehicles would |
! J

13 you and your family use to evacuate?" |
!9 14 A (Mileti) Your question said in reference to your -j
|

15 ' answer. Do you mean in reference to answers the respondents j

16 might have given?
I

| 17 Q Well , ray question earlier to you posed a person who j
:

18 was truly fearful that nuclear power plants were dangerous, and {

f19 I ' ra asking you now how I might labor because of that bias
|

20 generated in the first set of questions to answer Guestion No. |
'I

let me ask you, |21 '30. And it seems to me that that's perhaps --

22 is that one of the questions as well that the interactive bias
!
'

23 would be less active on?

24 A (Mileti) Yes. In my Judgment, I would think that it
,

f
25 would be. However, it could have a slight impact. For

i

I
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]|k i example, after someone said that they're an opponent to nuclear

2 power and then they've made those kinds of commitments, it's

3 possible that if they caught on that this is a poll about the

4 Seabrook plant, by now I suspect they might have -- that they

5 might be more inclined to opt f or hi6her numbers, thinking.that-

L G it might mess up the plan , or what-have-you, because there's

7 been a lot of political controversy 3

8 Or in the opposite direction -- but I agree that I(

9 think the interac tive bias would be less here than on the

10 behavioral intention questions. But again, these are

11 behavioral intentions, about how many cars they think they
'

l

12 would intend to user in the f uture.

13 0 In your tehtimony you continue -- the next question,

14 No. 16, was, "Do you think that the Seabrook Nuclear Power
i

1

15 Plant should be allowed to operate to generate electricity?"j
r

16 You say that this question doesn't show any major

17 internal sources of systematic error, but its position in the

18 questionnaire, being af ter Question 14 and 15, would bias the

19 results. Interactive bias would operate.

20 But isn't it true, Doctor, that interactive bias is

21 less prone to operate on questions about which the respondent

22 has already formed very strong views before the question has

| 23 been asked?
j

24 A (M11eti) If you mean f orrned st rong views bef ore the

25 question has been asked, but subsequent to being asked the

'
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'

|| 1 other questions on the questionnaire, that in the definition of
.

2- bias. |
-l

I

3 If, by your question -- I'm sorry,-I guess I didn't |j-
|| 4 understand your question.--

3

1

5 .G .Well, again, you've got. a question, "Do you-think -- |
i

6 that the Seabrook Nuclear Power Plant should be allowed to- I

.I,

7 operate to generate electricity," and the' answers given for.the !
I

't
8 New Hampshire respondents were, 32 percent satd yes; G2 percent ~|

}

9 said no; and six percent didn't know. |
t

10 And I'm asking you now about the notion, isn't it

11 true that interactive bias is less prone to operate on

12 questions about which the respondent would already have f or:aed

13 very strong views before the questions were asked, before.the <

14 survey was conducted?

15 A (Mileti) Defore the survey was conducted?

|16 0 Yes.
|

17 A (Mileti) If sornebody believed in their heart before |
-1

18 the survey was conducted that they didn't think the Seabrook |,
; i

19 plant should be allowed to operate -- no, actually it would

20 have to be the converse, that they thought the Seabrook plant

21 should be allowed to operate.
I

22 Well, you see, the bias is going in the direction of I

|
23 saying that it's cencerouc. |

i

j 24 0 You've told me about which way the bias is going, but !
I'

25 I'm now suggesting, and asking you, Doctor, 1sn't this the kind
|'
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,

||| 1 of question that tops very strongly held views ornong the

2 residents of'the EP2, oecause it's an issue they have debated

I. 3 long and hard, and there are many people ot,t there-who have

4 raade up their minds.,

5 JUDGE SMITH:- All rignt, now this.is, I think, a~ fair

6 line of questioning. .You keep going back to the assumption

| 7 that the survey should be neutral, and he wishes now to explore

|
i6 8 that if it is believed by the survey taker, regardless of the
|

[ 9 reliability of it, that there already exists a substantial

10 perception of fear in the cominunity, and the purpose is to

|
r 11 roeesure it, then would you answer the question along that line.

12 And just go back to your point about the doctor: true, walking

13 into a dottor's office, he should not ask you how much cancer

14 'do you have.

15 But he may very well, you walk in and say, how bad is

16 your headache, when you're tnere for that purpose, he's trying

17 to raeasure sornething that is already known to exist, au

18 compared to deterraining wh ether it e.<ists or not. And this is

19 a legitimate thrust of his questions.

20 New you may quarrel with the preraise that this

21 perception of fear has been established, and I don't know t|,e

22 state of the record of that. But for the purpose of his cross-

23 e xa ra i na t i on , he should be allowed to pursue it.

24 MR. LEVALD: Could we have the question?

25 JUDGE SMITH: Please read it back?
<

|
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L||- 1 -(Whereupon, the previous question was read back by. :j
11

-2 .the Reporter.)-

3 JUDGE SMITH: You don't have to agree with the

f_ 4' assumption, justi accept his.
i
1'

|5 THE WITNESS: _Mileti) In general, yes. However, 1:('

|6 think that people who already.had their minds made up that'they )

I
'

7 are strong' opponents to the Seabrook Nuclear Power Plant would

8 -have answered this question, and probably would have answered |

|
9 this question the same way whether it carna f irst in. the j

10 questionnaire or last.

11 But the assumption that everybody is either a very

12 strong supporter of the Seabrook plant, versus a very-strong

13 opponent to ine Seabrook plant, I think, is an etapirical
g1

.T 14 question that I find, or an assumption that I find, difficult
i

15 to swallow. !
i

16 There have to be people in the middle, and those ,'

17 pe.?ple in the middle could be affected by bias, which leads me
.

18 to conclude that it's possible that, and probable, in fact,
-

19 given the wording of the first tcwo questions, that bias would

20 have operated for those kinds of people, the people in the

21 raiddle.

22 In these settings, it'n hard to believe there might

I 23 be people in the middle, because people are so clearly on one

| 24 side or the other.
i
| 25 And so for that reason I would say that I suspect the
|

O
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'

t,
"

_;3 '

(w) ,1 n' umber'. Nowfif you - but'that's certainly something tbat,

^

-2- would:be very easy to measure.

3' BY MR. FIERCE:
. .

. . i

4- G. As,a genera 1Eproposition,-Doctor, isn'tLit true.that. ,

't
5 the.more_strongly. held the' view is, the less likely 'it is to be

,

L 6 influenced or biased by questions preceding it, in a1 survey.

n 7 that might have some bias?
.

~" 8' A. (Mileti) I think, to be fair, I'd have.to-say it
~

9 would depend upon what. kind of view we're talking about. .And

10 if it's a referendum-type opinion, such as this question, I 1
i

| 11 think.I've already said, yes, it would be less subject to I
b i

l' 12 interactive bias. ,

F

.'
|' 13 And then I thought I already explained how it still, j

i
.

. 1

. 14 for some people could, could lead to bias, those that didn't
|.,

L
. ,.

15 have as strong an opinion. ]
!

'

16 JUDGE SMITH: Now, Mr. Fierce, I did intercede in j
1

17 this examination on your behalf,-but it doesn't take away from

18 the f ac t that without something more which you have not' |
}

..

*

i 19 offered, the reasoning that I infer from your line of
.

,i
o. *-

|,,

20 questioning is circular. "ou have a survey, establishes, in,
,

,

21 your view, a large perception of fear. Therefore', you take' ff
f '

[

| 22, that large perception of fear as being pre-existing, and.the |
!'

j 23 bias of the questions does not have much impact. !
f

! *

i. 24. I do think it's circular without you having some
i

|- 25 external basis for establishing the pre-held conception of |

i.

! ()
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,

.
If .' perception of. fear. )

'
11 .

MR. FIERCE: Well , at 'this point , ' what 'I- have -- what'

, .

.2
q

3 -I can'get from the witness 1is his perception of whether there- d
c
1'

4 .is a dichotomization in,the EPZ':with respect'to~the Seabrook-
Ln 4

: S. issue' I
.

R i

f '6 JUDGE ~ SMITH: . Well, it's11 ate in the day for th'at. I !
4F

j^ 7-~ mean, you're examining onLyhe survey, and I think that youlare .|
1- d

.

( 'S circular. I think'that you should.have been allowed to pursue- |

- 9 the idea, but without something more, I think you've exhausted d

i

! - 10' it. [
i

'I
i

t il BY MR. FIERCE: :
!
t

f 12 0- On page 21 of your testimony, Dr. Mileti, you point j
.

i.

L 13' out.that interviewees desperately try to be consis' tent during j
f Ih |

N' 14, interviews, and you say "How now, for example" -- How now, t
|

L
'

! 15 . meaning after the four questions had been presented to them, _ ;
: !

1[ 16 "How now,-for example, can .a person already coramitted to the
: _ |

17 above position select go about your normal business as an !

. .

t i

|- 18- answer to a question about emergency response after reading a i
i e

i' i
19 scenario in which a release of radiation were asked to be

'

r

; -|
1

>

; 20 assumed -- see, for example, Guestion and answers No. 274~." !
i

4

! 21 Now, have you carefully read Guestion 274, Doctor? |
e

' :,

i. 22 A (Mileti) I thought I did when I wrote my testirnony . [
| I

;; 23 l'm happy to have a look at it again. ['

f
t

i 24- 0 Well, perhaps what I should do here as well is road |
4'

f,|
: 25 the question so the rest of those in attendance will know what
-

V i

I
i Heritage Reporting Corporation [

i- (202) 628-4888 |
4

.

}

!. .

. . . . . _ . _ . _ . _ . ..



N
'

*
+ ,

,

s a_
, -

n

'

CROSS --SPENCER ~AND MILETI '9364
; _

--

q 4

5 ijf 1 .we're_,talkinglabout.

'O '2 And Guestion 2741 is a question ;asking' the resp'ondent:

3 c'to respond to an' emergency message that~is. presented just above
< _

4; -that question. And it's a message that I will summarize'by
~

5 -saying, as a general emergency condition, and it says thatJ"a

. 6 release of-radiation has occurred at Seabrook, and that New

7 Hampshire Civil Defense and Public' Health-officials'are

8 currently reviewing consequences of the release, local. weather

9 conditions an'd other f ac tors.

10' And'then it advises people working or visiting the

il beach areas in Hampton and Seabrook, to evacuate, and.in the
x

- 12 final paragraph, also_ suggests -- says that Evacuation'is also

13 recommended for the people in.the Brentwood, East Kingston,

(^) ,

N/ 14 Exeter,_ Greenland, Hampian, Hampton Falls, Kensington,

15 Kingston, New Castle, Aewf ield , Newton , Nor tharopton ,

16 Portsmouth, Rye, Seearcok, South Hampton and Stratham."

17 And the question that is number 274 is, "when you
;

18 heard this message on the radio, when you and members of your

19 family go about your normal business, stay inside your home, or-

20 leave your home and go somewhere else."*

21 And you say, "How now can a person who has been

22 influenced by the interactive bias in the earlier questions in
.

23 the survey select 'So about your normal business' as an answer

24 to that question?";_

25 Doctor, isn't it true that that scenario suggests
<
!

: (:)
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..L 1 - that everyone in the-New. Hampshire portion of the'EPZ should.:be

'

2 -evacuating?,

;-
; 3 A (Mileti) I don't know. I-can't. answer'your
! _

f'
!4 question. ,

E 5 0 You're not familiar.with the towns in the EP27
i
i . .

I'm not f amiliar
.

.6 A -(Mileti) No, I know some of''them.

7 with'all of ,them. And I don't know what'a comprehensive. list
I i

G of all of them would be. ;

[
i

| 9 Q Well, if that wereithe comprehensive list of the :

!js

[ 10 towns in New Hampshire, wouldn't you have to agree that the
| . .

|' 11 most important factor influencing the response to Guestion 274 |
1

| :
12- .is the f ac t that everyone here has been advised to evacuate , !

[
I i

| 13 rather.than the interactive bias that might hnve been generated |
! g ~|

| .T 14 by some earlier set of questions? !
I !

| 15 -A (Mileti) It's possible that these words in the

.16 ques t. ion could have had more of an influence on people's f|
b -t
i 17- answers to the-question than interactive bias, but that doesn't

i

!

C 18 say that interactive bias wcouldn't have operated. j

f19 Q Doctor, what did you think the purpose of thisi-

|

|
'

20 question was? :

.I
21 A (Mileti) To elicit people's best and honest judgment f

i

22 about what they thought they might do in the context of this

| 23 interview, ;

i

24 Q What if I told you that the purpose of the question

25 was to put people in an evacuation mode, it was essentially |
1

O
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,

,

![) 1- instructing |everyone to evacuate, and that'the purpose of'the

2 question really was to gather- data, which is'done in the' ;
-

D. 3- f ollowing set of questions, Labout where they'wouldigo? Would,

'

4 that change your view'on your s'tatement on page 21 of your
. ,

b

5. testimony?
;> ;

; 6 A (Miletil That bias wouldn't have. operated? No. |
- ,

7- It's.the "would've"; it would've operated as people got psyched 1

<

8 up, as you just described, to answer what you were really '

2

;

! 9 interested in later on.
I,

10 0 So because people were influenced ~by the. bias in the- |;

;

-11 f irst- f our questions towards f ear of dangerous nuclear i

!

12 radiation, when they were instructed in a simulated emer ency _s
;

j' 13 radio message to evacuate the entire EPZ, they would have:been ,

' 14 more likely to have evacuated the entire EPZ, in that what
i

i '

i 15 you're saying?
! i
L' 16 A (Mileti) No. I haven't made -- if you want me to
I i

17 talk about the relationship between behavioral intentions and !
.,

.

| 18 ' behavior, I'm happy to. I was just talking about how in the

| 19 context of this questionnaire bias could have operated between j
| *

'O questions and the answers that people gave, even though they |i
|

..|| 21 were trying to be honest in giving their judgments.
1

22 Q Is the scenario set forth at Guestion 269 to 273, a i

23 situation that people in the EPZ would likely have reacted to
!

_

24 by saying they would evacuate? j
i

25 A (Mileti) I'm sorry, I don't think I understand your !
i

|
i
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'

f |h
~

?1 | question. We have data on-th'at. >

2: .O We've got-a-situation here whereithe. questionnaire.'
,

,

3 | basically told everybody, listen, here's a situation where i

!) i

4 ;you're' going to-be evacuated. 274 wasn ' t ~ the ' importan t poin t , .!; .

[1 5- was'it, of this series of_ questions? Obviously-you're going tcf

| . 6 get a very_high. response to a question like 274'that people. |
i- 1

! 7 will be going -- will be leaving their home or going somewhere
<

:. 8. . else if they're told to imagine a situation where there's a-
t

[ 9 -problem at Seabrook'and radiation'is released and they're told |

~

i; i

10 to evacuate. j

h 11' You're going to get a.high response that people will
~

t'

1:2 be leaving their home and going somewhere, isn't that likely to

f. 13 be the case, Doctor?
'

14. A (Mileti) If what you just asked ine is if'you ask. -

! r

i 15 people ' to presume that they had just ~been advised by of f icials ]

! 16 to evacuate, would I guess that more would be' inclined to say, i
i |

17 that they would evacuate versus say that they wouldn't, I would.'

! 18 agree,-yes. I'm sorry I had to restate it. I just couldn't

\
t 19' get that from the question. j

l' 20 0 And there's a series of questions following this with !

| 21 respect to where people would go, isn't there? t

!.

i -

! 22 A (Mileti) There's one question asking them where (
\ h

t

I 23 they'd go and anotbcr one about how many miles it is, and ;

i'

!-
.

|
24 another one about how many people in their household would be {

I :

! 25 going; how many cars they'd take, et cetera. {
'

i
;

'

-

Heritage Reporting Corporation :
(202) 628-4888 i

;

, .

I
'

i

i.



#. . . _ , . - . . _ . _ ~._._. , _ . . - . . _ _ .. . . . - _ _ . . _ . . . = _ . . _ _ . _ . _ . _ . . . _ _ _ _ . ,

1

; ~
): '

4

: t
.

. CROSS - SPENCER AND MILETI .9368

I $- 1- G. .So.now, understanding the question.adEised everybody

2 in f thenEP2, to evacuate, and looking at .that nextDsories of.

i

[ 3 questions, do you' understand what the purpose was thst the --
I

!

I 4 for asking these. questions-in this survey?
.

I

A. (Mileti) I don't think I'll ever really understand j5 -

,,

'~
.

1: ,

'
6 the purpose of asking these questions.

i

7 JUDGE HARBOUR:- Mr. Fierce, I was hoping to interject -

,

; I
8 something here. In that' question that you' re talking about 'all j

,i
,

9 of the names of the -- the names of all of the towns.in the EP2- j'

! <

!! .10 are. there. .You are assuming that a person reading that would' !
1

!

11 recognize-that-those are all the names, and would therefore

i 12 would respond in that way. Is that, I think, is what you're

13 surraising?
-

14 Is it not just as accurate to say.that all the names

i .

i 15 of the towns are there so that anybody who read it would j
i

-

,

! 16 recognize the name of his town, and would respond because his
i

! 17- town was named?

I- I
j- 18 MR. FIERCE: I think that's right. |

;'

l- 19 JUDGE HARGOUR: Well, doesn't that change the premise !
i

20 of the question that you were just asking?

| 21 MR. FIERCE: Well, I'm asking him if he understands j
'

r
i

r

; 22 what tha point was that the survey researchers were trying to i

|

23 accomplish in engaging in this series of questions. ;

,
c

!i h

24 He thinks it was to measure what the response would |;

: .
'

25 be in response to that. ,

i
!!

I
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1 -- In 1act,-this-goes to.the= issue'of-|how much
v m

[ s2; : travelling around,'and in which~ direction people would golafterz i

f;
,

3 ?being given an instruction to evacuate, and goes.to.theLissue
|,

~

l

b ; 4; Lin.the ETE. portion 1of the case whether people will-travel ~n |
~

o

.

j|h 'S' their. intended evacuation' routes or be heading.towards other
1

;|-
[1 6 destinations, and how many' vehicles-they.would be using to .|

G -t
' 7 evacuate. These are two other important points that are in i

K !
' !
i 8 . contention with respect to the evacuation time studies. >

l' i

_f
1

j' 9 And if it is-important to know what the purpose is

!- 'l
[ 10- when conducting survty research in order to assess whether !

v
11' .you've got some usable results, I'm asking hirn now whether he

12 understood when he did that critique what the purpose was in

13' doing this? !
f <|. g:

W 14 JUDGE HARBOUR: Then why don't you ask him if he'd' l
a

15 think that'd accomplish the purpose? ')
i

16 MR. DIGNAN: You're asking this witness, as I 1
|
t

17 understand it,-if he understands the purpose that was in the

18 mind of the survey makers, and we're being told by.the unsworn |
:|

19 witness that this 274 really didn't make a whole hill of beans. 1

!

20 Well, if what they wanted to know is where people-

21 would go, why didn't they just ask, well, assuming you were |

22 told to evacuate, and assuming you went, where would you go/ f
(

23 Why do we have -- I mean, I could conjure up a lot'of *

24 these kind of questions, too, but I'm not sure it gets us

25 anywhere.
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*
~ ' MR. FIERCE: Because we wanted to make'it --1

,

!,
.

Why 'isn' t s t.he direc tJ question asked of.- a
.

2- MR. DIGNAN:.

j
3 the.-- assuming you were told to leave and, assuming youidec'ided i

g s

!-
a

'

.

j.- 4' .to' leave, where would you go, instead of leading in with. this i

! I

5- thing?- j.
,

6 Not that I think it's irnportant one way or another,

! i

i 7 but now.we're told by.the Commonwealth that.this question'had. |
:

. :
'

[ 8 no importance and he doesn't understand why ourfwitness is !

|-

i! 9 concerned about it. Where is it getting us?
14

l- .

is a. throwaway 1guestion',. j
I

i; 10 If they.want to admit'274
L

.

11 fine. . I'll stipulate and_we'll go from there. I don't see

! 12 where the cross is taking us, Your Honor.

b
|j 13 And the Board can disregard all data that came out of

L /'T i

|5/ 14 274, and I'm for.that. I really truly don't understand'where; |%

I~ I
l - 15 this line is taking us, Your Honor. !

.

! ;

1 '

: 16 MR. FIERCE: I really believe the witness didn't
1- ,

j;-

j 17 understand the purnose of the survey , and theref ore is ;

:' l
I 10 incompetent to critique this portion of it. That's the point i

|- .!
| 19 here, Your Honor. !

Ve >

[ 20 MR. DIGNAN: All right, if the questions-are designed |
1

21 to test Dr. Mileti's competence and credibility to critique a

. 22 survey, I guess I have no objection. Have at it. ;

I ;

' I
|- 23 JUDGE SMITH: Did you want to take a break? Do you ,

i
'

24 want to Eo to lunch? j

- 25 MR. FIERCE: It's your pleasure. :

b i
i ,

!() !
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-

,

. ' .
.

JOOGE. SMITH: .'All right,. return .at. 1:10.. --1"
''

f- .

'
.

|

.

j !2 ' . (Whereupon, the . noon recess -was taken .)
'

,

,ii, ,

|2
.

3,- ,
. ,

!- -

j
! g :

i .!
t-
i. 5- r

i
1. .

| }

j. G- {;: - ;

7' I

.. -|-

s 3
! 8

|
|- i

i 9 1
| !

II 10
r i
l- '

;

11
|

;

|

;' .I
; 12 i

j!

i 13

h 14'
p
|

r- 15
:

l-

l~ 16
!.
( 17
r ..

| 10-
I

i 19
i
'

J

h -20
.

21

22

23

.24

25
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,

i> , ,
. . .

Proceed,-Mr. Fierce'
, .

!~
'

_ 2 JUDGE SMITH: .

\,

,
I\ .

Thank.you.3 MR._ FIERCE:'
.

,i.

;o ,

"

f: 4. BY MR. FIERCE:
:' ,

-- 5 ' :O Good afternoon, Dr. Milett,.Dr.-Spencer. _|; y_
:. -

i

6 D r, . Mileti, on page 22 of your Testimony-No'. 3, j
i
t

[ 7 Rebuttal Testimony No. 3, you raise a concern about the answers; !
~

!<

[ O that were read to-respondents after Guestions Nos.>20, 31, 274 .f
'

l

{ 9 and s12, and those answers, the' options;the respondents were ;

i,

.i
.

stay.inside ;;!- 10 given were (1) go about ycur normal business; (2)
. 6

I .!t 11 your homei.or (3) leave your home, place where you are and go ;
4 ,

, .

i 12 somewhere else.- !
] :

'
i

; 13 And.you indicate that'you believe these categories .!

~ .14 'are not mutually exclusive nor exhaustive, and tha't:it would be.

i;

|. 15 possible for some people to be doing some of these. things- !

i !

L 16 simultaneously. !
J !

I
|_ 17 On this point, Doctor, you are aware, are you not,

.

! 18 that a pretest was performed by $ccial Data Analysts, and th'e |
:

L 19 parties administering this survey for them, with respect to the f
|- 1
1 20 questions that were utilized on this survey, yes or no? Are |

|

21 you aware? ;

i i
'j' .22 A (Mileti) I have a vague recollection that a pretest

(- !
s

i 23 .was talked about. I can't remember whether it was here or the ;

| i
. 24 survey done on Long Island. ,

- (
i 25 0 And you didn't perform any empirical tests? You .

!
4,

.

;

- lh
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1. .didn't perform any' empirical-tests with respect to-the answers- cf
4--

-

,
.

I' 2 .to these four questions, did you? !
j. ~ ~

;

3 MR. LEWALD:_ ,Are you talking'about the pretest? !
'

.

4~ MR. FIERCE:- I'm asking-Dr. Mileti=whether-he
r

; . 5: performed any empirical tests with_ respect tLo these four |-

'

| i

6~ questions. .|
|

7' THE WITNESS: (Mileti) Not directly with respect to

^

8 .these four questions. However, I have done empirical w'ork. that'

f

9 leads me to conclude that the, for example, in response'to j
.

10. Question'274, the choices (1),'(2D , and (3) are not
i- . .

list the categor.ies'about
.

11 comprehensive,nor mutuall/ exclusive,
. .

i

t 1

12 what people do in response to getting emergency information. !
'

; ,!

; .

13 BY MR. FIERCE: 'i
l

:G- 'f'14' O Isn ' t or e of the reasons for doing a' pretest to

15 determine.whether questions which might'have some po'tential |
|
( 16 confusion or ambagaity aboat them in fact lead to responses '

{

|. 17 which reflect that? |
.-

. ,

. .!,-

! 18 A (Milef.1) There are many different reasons for doing j
!

'

4-

| 19 pretests. One of them certainly is, yes, to determine whether j
h

| 20 or not the questions have -- if respondents can understand the
:
I

! -21 words, and to determine if 4 ace validity exists -- and there

22 are also many other reasons that pretests could be done 'to |(
!

{|) 23 determine more sophisticatedly whether or not f ace validity in

! I

i- 24 fact exists. ;

t,

;, 6

L '25 0 Isn't it true that those who did the pretest with |

|
.
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() ,~ '1' respect to these four questions and the answers given for them
'

a..

in |a jbetter'. position :to judge. whether respondents perceive- .{{ , 12 are
,

F
,them - to be ambiguous. or7 confusing in any way? -L 3'

=

~
. :j-

L
.

They sure would be in-a bet'ter position to Ii 4 'A ~(Mileti)
-

i

~

!

i 5. judge whether or not the. respondents thought they.were1 |
; e

! 6 confusing in terms of being able to understand the words, yes. 't
i [

7 That doesn't necessarily go to whether or not they'd be in a .{
~

:L . -

8 better position to talk about other-things, or whether they'd- j[
to-

$j- 9 have an advantage.
l

i 10 And I think.actually have some -- a lot of a (
i !
i.

s

L -11 disadvantage in terms of not coming up with a good set of j
i

|~ 12 responses based on what people do in emergencies, versus their- |

! !

|_ 13 perceptions of what people do.in emergencies as well as in the- |
' ( 14 pretest, if they used a pretest to develop answer categories,

| |
'

|J 15 what persons thought they might do in an emergency even though
L
1 |

| 16 'they might never have experienced it. |
| 1

| 17 0 . I want to move to the Rebuttal Testimony No. 4, which |
|. i

[ 18 pertains to the Luloff beach blanket survey, and ask Dr'. |
| i
; 19 Spencer a couple of questions about his testinony in Part 1. |
4 )

i 20 Again, I want to try to understand exactly what your |
|

21 concern is here, Doctor, with respect to the randomness of the i

|r

| 1

22 sampling on the beaches, and can you briefly tell me whether |;

} }

[ 23 your concern is simply that the procedures utilized required j
V \

24 the people administering the survey to gather those respondents i

|
25 from what essentially would be three lines down the beach, |

I

I

)
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-

[ ;..||[ l' about-a third of the way-to the beach,-the mid-line, and a |
r,e ;

i. 2| third of the way to'the seawall. l
I: I
!: 3 Is4i t that11ac t alone .that generates theElack' of i

I I

i .4 . randomness in this survey?- |
|

~ A (Spencer), There was no randomness in this survey. ;j
'i

'

'

( 5.
i-

.6 G With~ respec t to the sampling technique, what'was your i)
.

!

: I
1 i

L 7 concern about randomness? j
: J

j 8 A (Spencer) My concern is that we had.a population tyf. j
| .

into issues of whether 1' 9 people on the beach, and without going
. |

|i

|

10 you could-generalize in any way from this population that was :

\
i

11 on the beach on those days at those times'to a larger. ]j.
i

'

! 12 population, without going into those issues, we can talk about )
: i
l 1

| 13 sur"eying the people who were on the beach at the given times i

=14 that the survey was.taken.

! i
'

[ 15 Now, a subset of those people were interviewed. But-

| 1

( 16 -that subset was not a random sample, because there was no ;

!- J

| 17 deliberate random selection of individuals from those on the (''

i
'

!; 18 beach. ;

j'- !
( 19 0 Why wasn't the method used essentially a random |
I'

-

i
1

| 20 methodology of picking beach blankets on the beach to |

\ ']
| 21 interview? ]
i |

| 22 A (Spencer) Why was i t not essentially a randora |
| |

i 23 sample? For a saraple to be a random sarnple in the accepted i

i

24 sense of the word, there has to be a deliberate randomization

25. introduced, the equivalent of a coin toss, or a roll of a die,

| til IHeritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888,
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fI 1- or the draw of~a number.1 rom a. table.of~ numbers that was

'

2. generated to be random numbers,- but no such mechanistn .was used.--

t,

'
-

.
;

i .' - 3 -Q _The. mechanism that was used was to start at th'e |

|~ -

' midline and walk halfway to the water's edge and pick _a blanket' if- 4
.

.

!
.

:
~

)

I 5 there. Then walk back to the rnidline, go a few' paces forward, {
? |
4

[ 6 turn towardxthe beach wall, the seawall, walk halfway to the |

|: 'i
E 7- seawall, and walk half way to the seawall and' pick the blanket |
;- -i
j 8 there. The blankets ~that were sampled were not preselected; -!

d'

[ 9- they were interviewed applying this particular technique, j
! )
; 10 A (Spencer) . Okay, as I understood the description of :

I )

{ 11 the sample, it wasn't clear whether the interviewer was to '!
j- -l
| 12 stand at the position and pick one of the nearby blankets or j
i .,

j .i

13 whether the person, the interviewer, was going to just pick.the !
-

! G"
i

i
14 blanket that exactly fell in the demarcated spot, and how. i

b 'i
| 15 closely--these rules were followed. |

|'
l]j 1G So it seemed to me that the beach was carved up , a t.

'i.

| 17 least conceptually, into strips, and each strip was divided l

l I
! 18 into subsections, and then the ir,terviewer would pick a blanket
| ,

| 19 from each subsection, so that the interviews would be |
i |

- 20 guaranteed to be spread over.at least the beaches that they 3

i

21 were trying to take interviews at on those days and those |

22 ti rnes . But that the selection of the beach blanket was up to

23 the -- within the area -- was up to the discretion of the

I 24 interviewer.

25 A true random sarnple would have said, okay, here we |
k i:-

|() I
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||[ 1' are 'in thisiacea, we have five beach blankets here; let's draw

l

.

k 12 a ' number 'f rom one f to f ive , . and that will' tell us which ' blanket j
,!

'3 we should' conduct..ths' interview-at. ]F
.ij

1- f4 O The instruct' ions were'to pick the beach blanket that j

! |

| 'S was there-or.the closest beach ~ blanket, were they'not? j2

;-
.

i

!> 6- A (Spencer)- I'would haue to read the exact j
. r

I - ]

! 7 instructions. I tried to summarize the instruc, tons in my. !

|-
i

i; 8 -rebuttal to find the exact instructions as described in the-
I i
i 9 Attachment 4. -Could I? |
h t

i i

[ 10 .I read from page_2 on Attachment 4, "Groups of t

'l?.
~

team j! 11 interviewers ran.ging from two to three-individuals per
8

F

1 . 6

( 12 were assigned to each of the four areas. When they arrived at

I
j 13 these areas they were instru-tad to find the midline between. -!

14 the water's edge and the seawall , or other equally def ining ' end
n 1

|| 15 of the beach area, and to establish a distance of the beach
i i

'

j 16 area they were resoonsible for-covaring.
I ,

| 17 "Once this had been established, each individual was !
s ;

|'
'

18 told to. divide the beach area into roughly equivalent pieces, ;,

i !

| 19 and to begin the sampling process by walking several paces !
l 4

|| 20 along the midline and then turn towards the water and walk a
1 !

|
21 distance halfway from the midline to the water's edge, j

i |

| 22 "Once this had been uccomplished, the interviewer was |
i |

| 12 3 to target beach blankets as the. sampling unit, and seek out the |

! 24 driver of those among the individuals on the blanket." l
!

25 And that is the extent of the detail on how the beach |

||I
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.. - - -

'

L-c. . 1

f 1 b.fankets_were seletted. i

. .
:

;; 2: 01 You think it would have made a.significant difference

i, ;3 .in|the results --~ |j
!

|;
!: ..

.A (Spencer) .Yes, I do. " j
;

L 4
- i

5' - G - _if- the beach blanket' surveyors , having paced of.1- j
-

! . 6 pathway'to the water's edge or the beach wall, would have j
,!

! 7, interviewed the very closest beach blanket? .|
| 1

!, 8- A (Spencer) Yes. That still would-not have been a !
' i

1 ;

|:- 9 frandom sample, or necessarily a representative sample, of the - |
| - i
; 10 beach-blankets on~the~ beach at that time. ii
i. i

.

|- 11- . However ,. so that mean t that I would not have found |
| |

I 12 that method satisfactory, either. |
|

: ;

13 0 And this is your basis for conc luding that the sarnple- :
'

,

Ig i

j 14- is no't random? j
|

1

;- 15 A (Spencer) No. My basis for concluding the sarnple is .!
\I.

[ 16- not random iz that a random sample is something that's -well- q
C !

! -17 defined in statistical books,, in survey practice. 'And this ]

i' 1
6

18 sample was not a random sample. The _ essential criteria -- |
J.
| |

j .. 19 there are many steps that have to be taken for a survey-to be a ;
-

;

! 2O_ random sample. But the essential one is that deliberate !

! !

! 21 randomization has to be introduced. j

! !

! 22 And there was none of that here. This was not a {
- ,

23 random sample. |
!|

.
24 G You are aware that the population on the beaches is a

I' 25 shif ting population? I

| 'l
I
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I

h
'

1 A (Spencer) 'I'm riot sure ' what' you mean ,6y shif ting ~

2 ' population.

l. ...

j -3 Q That.from~-one hour to the next, or or,e rnorning to the
!

4 af ternoon , or one day to the .next, or one ? week to the next, the4
, . .
,

.
-

.

,

L 5 population varies. )
!' .

1

{2 6 A (Spencer) Meaning different people at the beach? I

i, >

p 7 G Different people; different' amounts'of people; i

t

! 8 different proportions of pecole, from one beach to the next? )
L i

I 9 A (Spencer) Yes, I am aware of that. I

! 1

j' 10 'O When you have that sort of a situation, isn't it,in. ]
.

5

| 11 fact impossible to achieve the kind of random sample of'a well- ]
.

!

[ 12 definLd group that you are talking about? j

|- J

i: 13 A (Spencer) No. No, it's not impossible. !
.

. 14 JUDGE SMITH: Are you done with this line?
'

l' !

! 15 MR. FIERCE: Yes. |
i

4

!
| 16 BY MR. FIERCE:

i-

! 17 O On page 6 of your test imony , Dr . Spencer , you in f ac t |

l. 18 make a cornparisen becween the sarnpled proportions f rom f our |
! i

19 beaches, Hampton, North Hampton to 101-C, 101-C to Odiorne .{
>

i

| 20 Point, Seabrock beaches, with the proportions of the people on |
)'

i 21 the beaches when observed by what I would call the Derman ['t-

|
'

.

22 photographs. Are those the photographs that you're talking

h 23 about here? The Derman photographs taken on July 18th in the |
l

24 .early afternoon? I
L

I' |
| 2S A (Spencer) I don't know. I didn't see those t.

r'

\~ >
8

|

b |h
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-

-

q3
.

.I!- if'N ,

.'.These propor.tions were provided to.ma by. Karen' j
-

r.
j,,). 1 photographs'.

.

-

.

i
| < a

| 2.. Larson. ;
!

! .3 G -In 1act', that is a snapshot of'the proportions..of the d
F J

-1i .

-
.

.. in time, i
1- 4 population on the' beaches that existed at: one moment

lL
'

'

) 5 .isn't.that true?- :
!

'

61 A '(Spencer)' I don't'know if the snapshots were taken

i
'

| 7 at -- all at one time or not. )
; .

i

|~ 8 Q They were taken all at one point in time, Dr.
! - i
U 13 Spencer. And we know that the population on the beaches is a. :
i

'

j
j 10 .shif ting one, the proportions change f rom t'ime to time. What - j

!

f 11 - strike that. 1

I

1
- - ,

' 12 This comparison is meaningless, isn't it?
|-

|r

| .. -13 A (Spencer) The reason I introduced this comparisen )
!

'
,

~

it wasn't clear to me how the sample si7.es for the |; - '14 . was because
r <

i 15 dif f erent beaches were deterrnined because there was no random:
! i

16 sampling. It's not as if all possible sites along the beach
'

i i
L 17 fronts were chosen at random, which would have given you a ;

i ;
i i

( 18 proportioital sample, so that if you had done that, the - =to a i

!- i

19 good approximaticn the oroportion of beach blankets on the |--

20 beach in the sample would have been proportional to the number
,

!

{ 21 of beach blankets that were actually on the beach.
i
i 22 But you didn't have a random sample, so in some way,
I
,

| 23 unknown to me, the target numbers of interviews for the beaches

| I

[ 24 were set. Or perhaps they weren't even set, perhaps they just !
a J

!b 25 took as many interviews as interviewers could complete on the
;

1
7

l

| Heritage Reporting Corporation

|- (202) 628-4888 |

}

}
:

_ _ _ _ _ _ - _ _ _ _



. , . .;..._-___._._....._..__._.._.._..__..__._._______._________________,,_

P :j'

'

o 1
m t

I ~e _
-I

r; ,

i
~

!. .'
' CROSS - SPENCER AND MILETI 9381- :(

F ;,

[]|| 1 beachesfon.those days.
1 -

RSo it's possible that.some beaches had'far -- had a |

. ,

| .2,

'

[E. - - .

-!
i

e :3 disproportionately large number' of . interviews toccurring on'
I

h 4 those;6eaches,Jand'that suspicion occurred-to me. And I~think' !
l ~e

-

9.
.

5 . it's |very. plausible that that nappened, and so I took these j,

| 'i
! 6 numbers as a point of comparison. j
i

I 7 0 But in fact, that suspic ion that . they might not have
.

||: .

picked the appropriate proportions is neither confirmed nor j[ 8
4

+

!

F 9 -disaffirmed by looking at the proportions that would exist on -

!

h 10 : July 18', at roughly 12:00 midday, isn't that true? )
V |

. Spencer) Let me see when the surveys took place. ;
! 11 A (
i
|

. 12 Q Dut'the point is, Dr. Spencer, this is a shifting- |
-

i-
I J

i
.

13. ' population; there is no fixed percentage of people that visit !

14 these beaches. The proportions vary frota tirt,e of day, to day
b |

f- 15 to day. |
|

16' A (Spencer) Well, I don' t know how much shif ting |

h: \

[ 17 occurs. I don't know comparing North Hampton -- 101-C to'101-C.
!

| 18 - Odiorne Point, the sample prcportions are int the ratio'of

h 19 roughly three to two; the proportions f rom the photcgraphs are
i

|~ 20 in the ratio of one to two. So from the aerial photos, you're

i 21 getting twice as many people on one beach as the other ; and in
!
; 22 the sample, you're getting one third. Go that's quite a shift,

f- 23 Maybe these shifts do occur.
1

4

24 Q Doctor, on the next page -- well, on the bottom of

25 that page is a sentence which begins, "In addition, it appears

k
Heritage Reporting Corpor ation |

'

(202) 628-4888

_ - _ _ 1



, . ,. - . . _..m. _
.

_ _ _ . _ _ . _ _ _ _ . _ _ . _ _ _, , . . . . . - , _ . - . . _ _ _ _ . . _ _ _ _ . . _ _

.
.

-

:s .

-

,

4a

#

~ -CROSS''- SPENCER AND MILETI 9382

j||._} 1 ;that certain sections of'the.shorefront may not:have been
,

;. ~

.;+

li ^ 2 represented-at all-in the. survey," and you list:a number of .|

_

.

~l
,.

! 3: beaches. E

a.i
-

:

d' ~Q (Spencer) Yes'. |i
"

!

>|n
i 5 Q How did you know that these' beaches were not included
4 1

6 in the-survey? )
o
|L 7 A (Spencer) I had tIhe data, the data file that was j

|_
'

1

|,

(. 3 produced by Luloff, and on that there.were some entries as to
o

~,

9- where-the interviews took place, what beach. And then I
| -1

i |
'

; 10 compared those entries against a map of-the beaches and noticed )
' i
l

[ 11 that the beaches listed were not reflected in the answers to
jI.

' !? the survey. i!

l' !

| 13 0 You had originally listed Rye Beach, but I see in |

. 1.4 your errata, you've taken that off?
.!

15 A- (Spencer) Right. !'

.-
1

i
i'

1 G- Q That was a mistake? )
I

17 A {Grencer) That was a mistake. That was in the data, j

.!
t

| 18 in : the data f ile . I

!
i,

|- 19 O North Beach was in the data file, too , wasn' t it? |

| ]
'O A . (Spencer) I don't believe so.

i

21 Q Little Boars Head uns in the data file, too, wasn't'

|
i

22 it? !

|

b 23 A (Spencer) No. I looked at these. I did a

24 comparison just yesterday morning to check, and the only| ,

f
25 overlap was Rye.

i
>

.

h
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g:

- c

{ h||L 1' G Did,you.see'the words Boars Head' listed on that data?r
2 I

I 2 .A I.believe, if 11reco11ect, tIhere were-several Goars
~

'

i. .

I

'

i- 3 Head Beaches..
L .i

v

|
.

4 G That' is correc t. |
I

- ]||. -S 'A (Spencer) And since'I've only listed Little Boars
1 1

) 6 Head, some "Boars Head" must have been in the data file. But |
! . !
l 7. not Little Boars Head. <

i i
' . 8 G But'you saw the words Boars Head and saw that it had i

!
.

;

: ,

; 9 been assigned to the beaches, there were four categories-of ;

f i

| 10 beaches: Hampton, Northampton to 101-C, 101-C to Odiorne )
|4

1
; 11 Point,'and the Seaorook beaches, do you know in which of those !

'
i
i: i

| 12 four categories Little Boars Head would go, and in which of j

i |

j. 13- those' categories Boars Head Beach would go?- '

14 A (Spencer) I would have to look at the file,
n !
!i 15 O Conceivable you made a mistake there, isn't it? f
! ;

i

16 MR. TURK: Objection. Anything is conceivable, Mr.- |
1

[' 17 Fierce. |
|, i

! 18 .BY MR. FIERCE: i
'

'
s

h
'

| .. 19 0 Where is Bass Deach, Dr. Spencer? I

V |
l' 20 A (Spencer) -I don't have the map in front of me, and I |

)

!21 don't remember wheie these beaches are.
|

22' G Do you know whether any significant number of people
Y

! 23 on a busy weekend would be at Bass Beach?
|

*

24 A (Spencer) No, I don't. I

I
| 25 G Oo you kn. a whether any signif icant n amber of people

b
|

9
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}j|h- .

on-a given busy weekend would be at'Foss Beach?
~

1

y,
'2 A' (Spencer) 'No, I' don't.

| 3 ' JUDGE SMITH: Is the' thrust of your examination on.
r-

I~ 4 this point? Is it?- I do not have the cross-examination plan
!

L 5 on this, do 17
1

6 MR. FIERCE: This is-Item. XVII on the bottom of page

|
.a

And I'm moving now to Item'XVIII.7 3.

|-
| 8 JUDGE SMITH: Is the thrust that you disagree with
!

:9. his conclusion that the sampling was not random, or that

| 10 ~ sampling was not attainable nor was it -- I mean, randomness
|;
j; 11 was not attainable, nor was it necessary to reliable results?

i

| 12 MR. FIERCE: Perfect randomness'of the sort I believe
|

f .
13 Dr. Spencer is talking about is not obtainable, given the

l' &
jLT 14 shif ting nature of the population, and, yes, as well, the
!
1, 15 second peint, that kind of randomness was not required, given
(
,-

|' 16 the purpose and nature of the survey,
l'
! 17 MR. LEWALD: That was not the witness's testimony.
I
r

i. 18 MR. FIERCE: He's asked rue what my point is.

I 19 JUDGE SMITH: Well, all right. He's trying to

I
20: extract this on cross-examination, and I was, I think that

,

I

! 21 that's an area that you should be going into, but can't you go
|

| 22 into it a bit more directly?
i-
I 23 MR. FIERCE: Well, Dr. Spencer --
l-
(
i -24 JUDGE SMITH: Well, were you done? Were you finished
|

| 25 with it?
l'
i
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h ||| I'was.goingfo move on to Number XVIII1 MR . -FIERCE :- t

|
L
1 2 on my cross-examination plan. |
4

3 JUDGE SMITH: All right. !

|4' MR. FIERCE: Given what you've just said, I_ feel :

|

5 encouragedEto ask a few more questions, however, i
1

I 6- JUDGE SMITH: All right, suit yourself.
'

i

; 7 BY MR. FIERCE: !

! l
l' G- 0 Dr. Spencer, with respect to'the -- well, with |1

I 2

h 9 respect to the purpose for which this survey was conducted, are
! I

10 you aware of what that purpose was? |f
i '

i
4 11 A (Spencer) It had to do with people's mode of |
: .'
l *

[ 12 transportation to and from the beach. i
6

13 Q Are you aware that one of the purposes of the survey- f

'

was to gather a data base wi th respec t- to people on ' the beaches14
|

15 at various -- on various days, who are both male ar,d f emi.e , |
I

e

! 16 who are young, middle aged, and older folk 9, ar.o uain't tha t i
l

i

| 17 data base as a starting point, be able to at tenst make sume g
I

i
) 18 conclusions, general, perhaps, conc lusions about assunptions ' ]

19- that have been made by planners with respect to Seabrook,

20 without necessarily looking f.o see whether 42 percent or 43
1

21 percent of a given population again answered a particular |
!'

22 question a given way. ;

!

23 A (Spencer) Am I aware that the intent -- let me see !
.

!

i i

j 24 if I can restate your question, to make sure 1 understand it |
6

I 25 right. Am I aware that the intent of the survey, or one of the i

i I

|!

| ||| |
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! .' ||h
'

~

i- intents --
i- i

| .3?- Q One of-the intents.- !
L-

.

so that i
'i

|- :3- A (Spencer) . -- was to create a data base,, -

'' 'l
.

$
' 4 statistics.cou1d be run~ |

i ~

, and analyses.could be conducted. I
| 1

! 5 assume'that. I mean, that's'' typically'why people-do.' surveys :

!
-

.)
i i

| 6 and put the data into the rnachine-readable' f orm, is to have1a i
! i
l: -

data base to.be able to analyze. It doesn't mean the data base j[ -7
. .

.

E i

8 is going to give.you accurate results. Ij
;

j|l' 9.. O Well, the question is tvhat is accurate, given the
!h

'

i ~10 purpose of the survey?
! 2

[ 11 Is there any doubt in your mind that questions about {
i 'l
|, 12 how far people are from their cars would be any significantly <

l'
[ 13 dif f erent' if a more perfect randomized survey had been ]

'

14 conducted than the one that was done here?

15 A d. S;>en t e r ) Yes.
.

-

16' O And what degree of significance is there?

| 17 A (Spencer) I don't understand the question.
#-
k

| 18 0 Well, certain information was gathered about how f ar
i

f 19 Benerally people are from their cars, a range of time and
I

k 20 distance.

21 Do you think there would be any significant

| 22 difference in the outcome of a poll which were conducted using

23 come more perfect randomized data collection systern?

i.

| 24 A (Spencer) Yes.
E
i

25 0 How much?

Heritage Reporting Corporation
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!( h 11 ~A ' (Spenc er )' How much difference? -I don i t know. You !
!%

.

I -

| 4C '2' .have people missed'at someLbeaches. You have,-I think, |
i ~ - I

f ;3 disproportionate numbers (selected'from some beaches.- Do~ people ),

;io .

Can people park closer to the beach 11n.some |

-

j. 4 have to park?--

|- . . - |

i. 5 beaches than :other beaches? ~ Do some beaches tend to attract '

6 more bicycle riders, or walkers, or people coming on buses?
| -

[ 7 Who did the ~ interviewers tend to select? Did they tend to
i. G

8 select smaller groupings'or larger groupings, or friendlier
|- .

)
i

|- '9. looking groupings? They apparently avoided people who were
i

'

10 very close to the seawall or close to the water's edge. |
J

11 There are many ways.that this doesn't. represent the !
; -!
j 12 population at the beach at the time the surveys were conducted. 1

|

|
.

-

.

;

13 So I don't even know what the -- I don't recall what the |
'

.

14 statistics were that came out of the survey , but if you ask me'-
i
.

15 do I think that they would differ significantly from the actual j
,

i !

( 16 numbers, could we get, had wr conducted a good survey?- Yes, I |
! J

17 think the differences would 69 significant. {
*

;- J
'

l
i 18 0 Because they didn't pick up people on the seawall, !

!

! 19 enough people from buses, enough bicycle riders, and --
i

h 20 A (Spencer) Because there was no randomization used.

f I

|= 21 This is a survey -- I mean, random samples are so widely used !

!
22 for good reason. This kind of a sample is just hardly ever

23 conducted, and ot. for -- not to rny knowledge in industry, or

I

[. 24 they're not called really samples, when they're done like this. j

l i

! 25 Certainly not in g)varntuent work, because the conclusions just f
)
;

(:)
'
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$ can'tibe relied on.j- 1

I !2 MR. TURK: Your Honor, I was simp 19 going to note, so1
,

|-

I 3 much'for the phrase,1"close enough for government work."
i

[ ,4 As a government lawyer, I've had.--
L

|~ 5 MR. TFsFICONTE:' Can we ask how long it's taken you

'6 to get that line out?
1-

j- 7 JUDGE HARBOUR: Be' careful,.there's already been~one

![ 8' motion.for recusal based on that statement.
:

|' 9 MR. FIERCE: Your Honor, I have no further questions-4

t
i-

[ 10 for this particular panel'on these two pieces.
!

|| 11
.

f 12' (Massachusetts Attorney' General's
i

| _

13 Cross-examination Plan for

.

14 Applicant's Rebuttal-Testimony

! 15 Nos.1, 2, 3, 4 and 5 follows:)

|
! 16
,

I
I- 17
!?
1

| 10
I

l. 19
|-

| 20

21
|-

| 22
;

|- 23
!

! 24
,

I 25<

|-
|

t
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ATTORNEY GENERAL JAMES M. SHANNON'S-_.
'

f'#) CROSS EXAMINATION PLAN FOR
. APPLICANTS' REBUTTAL TESTIMONY NOS, 2, 3, 4.AND 5

1(Dennis Mileti and Bruce Spencet),

I. Ascertain who wrote the various portions of No. 3 and
No. 4.

II. Establish that Dr. Mileti can not provide an objective
critique of these surveys because of his own personal-

ibias against all behavioral intention surveys, and Dr.
Cole personally.

III. Summarize the opposing views of Mileti and Cole and- t

question whether the recent Shoreham decision weakens
Dt. Mileti's cliam that if EBS messages are drawn to 'l
his specifications they will be "good". . In LPB 88-2,
his EBS messages were found to have "fundamental
flaws".

IV. Question whether Dr. Mileti is conpetent to judge the i

validity or reliability of telephone surveys. i

A. Dr. Mileti's effort to include in his own
previous testimony telephone survey or' poll -- a
portion of his testimony the results of an

s
-

unreliable survey or poll -- a portion of his
testimony that was stricken as unreliable,
unscientific hearsay -- indicate that Dr. Mileti
is a poor judge of the reliability of such
surveys.

V. Ask Mileti and Spencer for their views on the First
Market Research telephone survey, relied upon by Ed
Lieberman in his preparation of the ETE stu6y.

_

A. Explore their views on "call backs"

B. Are behavioral intention surveys okay if done for
the applicants?

VI. Do Mileti and Spencer agree with this statenent on o.
88 of Applicants' Direct Testimony No. 7, sponsored by
panel on which Mileti participated:

Another approach to assess whether the
potential for bias is actually manifested as
real, significant bias, is to compare the data
obtained by the survey, with the same, or similar
data obtained from other sources. If there is
essential agreement between elements of the

() survey data set and those of other sources, then
the prospect of systematic bias of significant
extent can be dismissed.
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VII. Get Mileti to acknowledge that, in his view, there is
"essential agreement" between (1) the data. generated
by the Cole survey about the extent of voluntary
(shadow) evacuation to be expected within the EP: and
(2) Mileti's own conclusion about the extent.of .

"keyhole" shadow evacuation to be expected within the
EPZ. Both Mileti himself and the Cole data suggest '

that it could be as high as 50 %.
-

VIII. Ack Mileti why, even 'ith good public information, as
many an 50% of the population might engage in

._

4

voluntaty keyhole evacuation? Is ther somethin unique
about this particular emergency response that leads -

him to believe that good public information won't be
the key detetminant of emergency response fot up to
50% of the people?

If so, what is this difference?--

-- If not, how can he be sure that good public
information will be the key determinant with respect
to such other emergency responses as:

-- where people will go (toward the of'4.cial host
community vs. other destinations)?

-- whether drivets will obey traffic guides ot73
; ) take the routes being "discouraged"?

-- whether drivete and occupants will abandon
theit vehicles after experiencing little or no
movement for X houts?

whether role abandonment and delayed reporting--

to duty will ocu'r'

on what rational bas ...: you assert that planners
should assume that kt;nole evacuation could be as high
as 50% but that no one in the traffic streams will go
anywhere except where they are told?

IX, What is the key determinant of emergency response for
those whom Dr. Mileti believes will engag. in
voluntary keyhole evacuation? Isn't their situational
risk perception shaped primarily by pre-emergency feat
of radiation?

And isn't it possible for surveys of the type
conducted by Drs. Cole and Luloff to measure, at least
to some tough degree, the public's pre-emergency fears?

O
L)

-2-
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.

- .X. IfIgood public information cannot persuade as many as.

- (^) 50% of the population from evacuating sooner than they
are told to do so, despite EBS messages specificallyse

telling-them there is no need to evacuate, then won't
other kinds of emergency responses that ate not
= addressed by good public information at all be even
less subject to be influenced by good public
information, e.g.

---wnether to stay with ot abandon your car?

Wouldn't emergency planners be prudent to at least.
take a look at what the surveys suggest people might
do after X hours of little or no movement?

XI. Get the panel to acknowledge that the Cole and Luloff
surveys do ask a number of questions which merely
gather televant.information about the respondents and
are not behavioral intention questions.

Ask Mileti: If you eliminate the questions in the
Cole survay abou oluntary evacuation (on which there
is substanti agreement between Mileti and Cole --
50%), the tvey is essentially an information
gathet survey?

XII. Establish that neither Dr. Spencer not Dr. Mileti is() aware of the current applied research industry
standards for conducting telephone survey research
(e.g., surveys done by N.Y. Times, Roper, Yankilovich,
etc.) Neither is familar with this part of the
industry.

XIII. Explore how Spencer got involved, what materials he
tev'?wed, how much time he spent, how much he was paid
etc.

XIV. Get Spencet to acknowledge that it is possible for'

'

statisticians to compute the actual impact .on the
results of those factors he mentions which nay affect
the external validty, but he didn't do this. Without

; having done this he has no way of knowing whether the
. factors he mentions have any significant impact on the
4

results.

XV. Go thro"ch the discussion of external validity in No.
3, showaag that Spencer's four points have no
significant impact.

XVI. Questions regarding internal validity No. 3.

XVII. Questions regarding external validity of No.4.

-3-
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XVIII. Questions regarding internal validity of No. 4. |

@ XIX. Questions regarding No. 2 -- Traffic Guides.
)
i

XX. Questions tegarding No. 5 -- Panic.

:

i

!

@
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L. ..
<l

f1~ JUDGE SMITH: Any.other Intervenor?

h 2' MS. WEISS: Three lines of foll'y. |
[ .|
| 3 JUDGE-SMITH: .-Three lines?
!: .

.

': .4 Is that your cross-examination plan? |
.

!

| 5 MS. WEISS: ~ Right here. I don''t know where to put f
I |
[ 6 this wretched thing.- 3

| |

j. 7- CROSS-EXAMINATION |
| q

| 8' BY MS WEISS *
. |i. .

,.Mileti and Mr. Spencer, my name is Ellyn Weiss. _;[ 9 G Mr.
I l

j 10 I represent the New England Coalition on Nuclear. Pollution. |

11 Dr. Milenti, Dr. Spencer.

f 12 It's your opinion, Dr. Mileti, that behavioral-
|
t 13 intentions,-whether ascertained through whatever kind of

!14 survey, are simply not good evidence about how people will
i

15 actually behave in an emergency, 'is that correc t?

I

( 16 A (Mileti) In general, yes. Particularly in j
~

!
! 17 emergencies that are rare events that people don't have much
I

| 18 experience with. I suspec t that there could be a unique subset ,

|
19 of human beings that get evacuated f or the flood hazard, for |}

20 example, along the Mississippi every year and have lived there
I

-

21 30 years, whose intentions would be based on enough experience ;
,-

|i
e
' 22 that it would be okay.

|

|. 23 But not. in reference to emergenci.es that are, by
,

24 definition, unique situations.

25 0 And that would presumably be true both for people who
l

!e i
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t -1

i|||' ~ 1 have responded in this behavioral' intention _ survey that they
.

J -2; would follow instructions, as it would be.for people who. |-

!

I- -ji 3 responded that- they would not f ollow instructions, in that
h

A correct? i
' i

,

.
r

I 5_ A (Mileti) If-we're talking about members-of;the |
! |

i
!~ 6 general public , and we're asking them what they might do in a

i
l

7 future emergency regarding advice about appropriate public j
i

*

i G response, in general I would say yes. !

! I.
s

! 9 O And for emergency workers would it also be true that~ |

| !

! 10 a behavioral intention survey would not correlate well-to their {
l

I'

j 11 actual behavior during an accident, or is there some 3

!
t

! 12_ distinction that you were suggesting? i
'

|

f
| 13 A (Mileti) It would depend on what kind of emergency

i
,

| 14 worker _you're talking about. If we were talking about !
i

'

l

f- 15 emergency workers who have experience and are performing a role i

f )
! 16 a lot like their normal role, and that the role they'd be asked J
l i
f A

17 to perform in a subsequent emergency is what we're considering,

18 then I would say their behavioral intentions might be more j

|
; 19 reflective of what might actually occur. f

[

f 20 However, I want to qualify that and say there are j

' !

; 21 some circumstances in which I might need to change my roind j
,

!
i

1| 22 about that or become more strong in my opinion about that. And
| ,

;.
| 23 if we were talking about emergency workers who are being |

,
,,

l' 24 trained to perform unique roles, I would not go with behavioral |
e'

| [

i 25 intentions to convince me that they would perform their role. {
i

!
t
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x|k| 1 I would rather-look at what.1 know are the f ac tors that. af f ec tj;

2_ role' performance in an emergency and-cast an saluation on !
.

-|!

.those' determinants, rather than self-reports, j| -_ 3'

1 !

|~ 4 But'that's because I'm.the sociologist I am.
'

- 5 G' And for nuclear -- when we're talking about an |
- !

6 - accident at a nuclear power _ plant, we're talking about .]

7' something that hasn't' occurred before, and_at least some of i
I

| 8 these people would be asked to perform functions which-they |
l I

| 9 haven't ever performed before? j
|-
| 10 A (Mileti) Well, no. There have been accidents at |
! t

*,

[ 11 nuclear power plants before. I presume you meant to say here j
!

!i 12 at Seabrook?-
! I

i13 0 Yes. ;

14 A (Mileti) And f or sorne eroergency workers, as I know

i -

i- 15 about thorn at Seabrook , some of them would be engaged in I
( '

i |

16 behaviors they have done before, and I would imagine, although I

i

17 I don't know anything about what's going on in Massachusetts, I |
!

|18 think there's a utility-sponsored response plan and I would

t
j 19 just bet, but I have no evidence on this, that that would

|
< i.

f 20 involve utility workers being trained to do emergency response. |
1

j21 Q And generally, the degree to which you could
t

j. 22 correlate statements of behavioral intention with what you |

23 would actually expect to happen during an accident would
1

| 24 depend, in the case of emergency workers, on a variety of |
'

25 factors, one of which is whether they are asked to perform a

!

| ||I -
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h I function which it is their normal duty to perform, and which

I 2 'they have performed in the past?

3 A (M11eti) Indirectly, I would prefer saying what

'

4 evidence suggests is the clear reason why people do or don't
'

5 perform emergency work in an emergency, is whether or not they
,

t

.6 have a clear understanding before the emergency of what their

7 emergency jcb is. And it is true that experience in performing |

| 8 that role is one way they could learn that. Training is |

I 5

i 9 another way that they could learn that. '

10 So those are the sorts pf things I would look at ;

| 11 rather than behavioral intentions.
: i

12 O You mentioned that there are other situational .

,
'

,

! 13 factors during an emergency which would affect the response of !

g 5

!

14 the various people to a greater or lesser extent, depending|

i

15 upon how good the emergency information was, in that a correct i

1 !
i

16 summary of your opinion?
I

'

t

| 17 A (Mileti) In general, but I had to qualify that when
|
I 18 that very such statement was made to me yesterday. I suppose I

oi

: 19 should qualify it again, and that is that I would cJef ine j
,

'

i
l

j 20 emergency information presuming that there would be conflicting |
'

i
,

! 21 information in the future emergency, and talk about a subset of

i
22 that, the emergency information system, the formal emergency

;

) 23 information system, as one in which I would like to see g;ood

}
4 information. i

j 25 And if that exists, I would suspect that other
,

|1
1 i

!
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;

.

1 factors would playfa lesser rolo.- |||h
r :

2 Q . Could you describe:to me those other situational-

!' 3- factors?
I

l'

i 4' A- (Mileti)'. There, fit we're tal' king about the behavior. |
,

;.
I!' E 5 _.of the-public,_are five categories of_ factors that prior j

=1

6 research has found to correlate with public behavior in prior j
1

| i<

j 7 emergencies. I hope I can remenaber them all. !
.I

; .

8 One of them is factors. associated with a person's -j

!

! 9 . position in a complex society, status factors, for example |

! l

10 whether someone's a roan or a woman; whether they are ernployed
|
i

| 11 or unemployed; whether they have a religious orientation to
I

l- J

j 12 life or not, et cetera.> |

t I
j- 13 Second category of f actors are psychological factors. j

14 For example, locus of control, whether sorneone perceives in
I i

15 general that they could control their own destiny versus give
i

16 tontrol of their destiny to sorne externality, f or example, God !,
I I

| 17 or some other external force. j

1

1G Their ability to process information; their ability |f
I

| 19 to process risk inf ortnation , et cetera, are two categories. jr

!

20 The third category would be factors associated

I

21 -- I can't remember the other three categories, but they're in i
i
f

22 my Shoreham testimony. !
I
t

[ 23 G I'm probably the only one who hasn't read it. j

| \

i 24 A (Mileti) But the kind of baggage people as
{-

25 individuals bring with them throughout life.

!I

III !
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~

.
;

|h' 1 Oh, I remembered another category: -thsic situation.

II !
U 2 The situation .they happen to be with at the time the emergency ;

i| !

! 3 begins, who they happen to be with, for example. Whether their |
| ,

. -I
i- 4 fam'ily is united or not; united, for examplo; whether.they're .i
I |
: S shopping or not shopping; whether they're at home or not at j

| i

( 6 home. So, their situational context.- j
| ;

:'

7 0 So these-are'a variety of factors, if I understand 1

i

8 it, which would af f ec t the degree to which people f ollow the -];

I . I
! -9- instructions that they get, in addition to the goodness of the |
1. i

I

i 10 emergency information, the quality of the emergency !'
'

l
. -|

!! 11 information. 1

|- I
j 12 There are a variety of other factors. You have i

; 1
| 13 mentioned three. There are a couple of others? i

. 14 A (Mileti) No, I - wouldr,' t agree with what you -j ust
1 ,

15 said. What I would say is these factors could operate to !

)
L 16 deterxiine what kind of judgments people make about what to do |
i -

.

in f act they end up doing. !,

|
| 17 .in an emergency, and then what
|-
i
'

t 18 That, in the case when good emergency information
i i

!

19 exist s , the influence those factors would have would be

20 substantially less. And that, in a case where emergency

'

21 information was extremely poor, for example, like at the Three

22 Mile Island accident, it's these other sorts of factors that we ,

I

23 would need to resort to in order to explain variation and the

''

24 differences we observed in human behavior. 6

!

| 25 O Now, you participated, as I understand it, in
i
i
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||h' l' preparing the prototype EBS messages, is that-correct, in the

!

|- 2 draf ting of those?

!
'

| 3 A (Mileti) Here at Seabrook,'I did critique them and. |
| \

4 gave comments to people and re-critiqued.them, and -- yes, j
:

5 absolutely. !

l !

;- 6 Q And it's.your opinion that those good prototype- j
'

i -|
7 toessages, correct? |

|

8 A (Mileti) Well, it depends on which you mean when you I

]
|- 9- say those,- because there have been so many dif f erent versions. |
! |
1

1 10 0 The ones that are attached to the direct testimony in 1
|'

|. !

{ 11 this case. i

!

jf 12 A (Mileti) I'rn not sure I reroember which ones are

! i,
|- 13 attached to the direct testimony in the case. . I remetaber that

14 the most recent version that I know of that the utility gave to
| :

1

15 the Massachusetts Attorney General's office was the set we j
i

16 talked about yesterday, and then in the last time I was cross- j
l

17 examined, we even discovered an oversight, that needed to
,

18 suggest that something in those be changed.

19 O We learned frora your testimony yesterday that, if we

1 :
'O didn't alrewdy know it, that those exac t met"ages would not in

|
21 fact necessarily be the message that goes out over the EDS

| 22 system during an actual ernergency. You would expect, in fact, f
i i
f 23 for it to be altered depending on the circumstances that are |
! >

l24 occurring at the tirne , correct?
|

,

25 A (Miletil I would hope that it would be altered, such ;

E
|
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,

'h 1' that thc' EDS message would su'it the charac ter of the einergency

2 -being experienced, yes. |

3 Q And we know that:that happened at Shoreham, and that
I

i
4 the alteration led to confusion, is that correct?

|| .

5 A (Mileti) No. What we know happened at Shoreham is-

E that somebody, and I said yesterday I. don't know who they were,

7 adapted the prototype EBS messages, and as a consequence, if

81 you will, violated some of the basic rules that I would put
'|(-

|: 9 forth as standards by which to judge EBS messages, and didn't I

!<

f 10 violate others. |
i

|'
11 And that some of that carne out in the litigation,

I

| 12 volunteered by (ne, in the typical way that things come out in

13' these sorts of things.

14 0 Well, I'll accept that characterization. I summed it'

I |r

| 15 up as confusion, but I'll accept your characterization. It's I

!,

16 certainly more precise then mine. I

17 Do you know who it is, what individual or

t

| 16 individuals, would have the authority to determine the content
|

19 of the EDS message at Seabrook should there be an accident?

j 20 A (Mileti) I have a vague impression, but I certainly

[

| 2. don't know for sure. I suspect the f inal word might lie with
I

{ 22 the Governor of the State of New Hampshire, but I can't say. I J

| I
.

23 don' t know f or sure.

24 Q Do you know what training either the governor or the

25 person underneath him who would actually be drafting the

|
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. . h..
!

1 message has in the principles that you've discussed for clarity-
t,

!. -2- and avoiding confusion? -1

l

3. MR. TURK: Objection. I think the prior answer j
!,

.

| 4 indicated that the witness was not aware who.it would be, in
|

i
j, 5 f act , who would be draf ting the 'rnessage. And I didn't hear any
,

4
~ [

[. 6 reference to the person underneath.the governor? j

: 7 MS. WEISS: Well,
. !j. .

there was a response that it's his
|'|-

8 belief that the. governor would be the person passing on'the |
'

|

j. 9 rnatter.
,

! 10' JUDGE SMI'TH: Do you know whether the person, whoever j

h |

[ 11 it may be, has the training to make an aJ hoc' adaptation of |

F j

| - i
12' the messages? i

s

I
d 13 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) I haven't any idea.

.

14 MS. WEISS: I have no f urther questions. f
|15 MR. BACKUS: I have just basically one question for

16 Dr. Mileti. |
I

17 - CROSS-EXAMINATION |
I

18 BY MR. BACKU9: !,
I

j 19 G I'm Bob Backus, Dr. Mileti, representing the Seacoast

| 20 Anti-Pollution League. You've said, Dr. Mileti, in your |

|i
!

21 opinion about emergency workers responding that in the

|
! 22 emergencies you've studied, they do.

|
~

23 Is it your understanding that, in the event of a
3

24 radiological emergency, the emergency workers would have to use
|

25 personal dosimeters as part of their equipment? i
!

O !
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-||k
I

-

i A (Mileti) There certainly have been -- do you mean
. .

|~ 2 here at Seabrook, or just'in'-- !
! l

| 3 Q At Seabrook !
'

l'

I , Mileti) It's my impression that some . will tua j4 A (

! !
L 5 provided-with dosimeters. I don't recollect precisely what
I-
I

6 categories of emer5ency workers will, and what categories
I, '

7 won ' t .- Ii

k
j 8 G Okay, now let's just assume that basically the i
4

\

j 9 emergency workers that are performing their duties within the

10 emergency planning zone, or where protective action has been

11 recommended,.are wearing dosimeters. Then the intent of thoso |

7
12 would be to give.those emergency workers some indication of the j

1
i

| 13 risk they were facing personally, would it not?

14 MR. TURK: Objection. I don't see the tie to the -;
f I

15 testimony, $
| !.

! 16 MR. BACKUS: I think Dr. Mileti just spoke about his
I
i 17 expectation of emergency worker response at the start of the

18 examination by Attorney Weiss. I'm just f ollowing up on that.

19 MR. TURK: I still have the objection, Your Honor. !
t

|
20 (The Doard confer.) ;

!
'

21 JUDGE SMITH: You're just building from her }

f
22 examination and you're going to the area of dosimetry? ;

I

23. MR. BACKUS: Right, as a distinguishing thing between t

!

i 24 the way emergency workers rnight respond in an event at Seabrook $

|'

|25 as opposed to what Dr. Mileti's testified about in other
i

i,t
4

h
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L I
'

h'
'

1 emergency situations.

I- 2- JUDGE SMITH: Well, I think you've strayed'too far |
;

3 from the direct examination. !

|
<

[ 4 Ms. Weiss's examination should have been for another l
' !

i 5 purpose, and_I. assume that it is. And if it wasn't, then it
-

( -
would have been out of order, and that was to test the

i

!!
'

6

| 7 messages. And now you've gone beyond that.
t

|-
r 8 MR. BACKUS: Well -- !
I )

| 9 JUDGE SMITH: Sustained. |'

!
| 10 MR. BACKUS: Nothing further. j

- j-

11 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Turk? i

?

|12 MR. TURK: I have one limited line, Your Honor.
t

13 CROSS-EXAMINATION ]
14 BY MR. TURK:

I

15 Q And this is to Dr. Spencer.

16 Sir, I am attorney Turk with the NRC staff, and I
<

17 note I join Mr. Fierce in praise for our alma mater,

! 18 Northwestern. i

19 This goes to your curriculum sitae. jj
!|-
jl. 20 A (Spencer) Yes, sir,

21 O I notice among the different articles and books

22 you've listed is one, Article No.17, A-17, which is labelled as

(
|_ 23 "Uncertain Population Forecauting." Did that article involve ;

I I
i 24 estimates, or projected estimates, of future populations? '

|

= 25 A (Spenc9r) Yes. We looked at thin. Alho wrote his

{
'
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i

-

1 dissertation under rne, and this is an article _ based on his

ji .2 doctoral dissertation in statistics. _|

|i
3' . We looked at forecasts of population that the Census |

|
4 Bureau produced, and tried to see:how accurate they were. The j

i S Census Bureau -- it's very tough to predict the f uture,'

. |
'

6 obviously, and.the Census Bureau comes up with a high, medium, j
'

i 7 and a low projection, but for planning purposes and for using |
< i

| G- these, you need to decide, well, how probable is it that the !!
! |

| 9 future population will lie between these values? .j

10 And Alhe and I tried to roodel the uncertainty and the

11 errors that get propagated through the forecasts to try to come
i

12 up with ranges so that you -- say, there would be a 70 percent 1

|

|13 probabi1ity that the 1uture populatton would 1to between the

I 14 upper and lower bound. So that's what that article is about.
,

,

t !

I 15 Q I wanted to ask you a question, hypothetically: if j
1

j 16 you knew that an area was undergoing rapid growth in |
| >

| 17 populations, and you knew that you had a 15-year trend, let's !
I
| 18 say from 1970 to 19G5, and you had the more recent trend,
I
( 19 either the five year trend, 1980 to 1985 or something along
|

20 that line, and you were trying to project the next year's
'

I 21 growth, what growth rate would you choose to come up with the' |;

| !
f 22 most reliable estimate of the next year's growth? |
| 1
'

| 23 MR. f'IERCE: Objection. This is beyond the scope of !
l !

f 24 the direct. |

| I
i - 25 MR. TURh: Well, it's admittedly -- }

' o I
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||k i JUDGE SMITH: I will1have to inquire --

| 2 MR. TURK: -- beyond-the direct,'Your Honor, but I
I

b-
!' 3- thought I could pick it up through the curriculum vitae.

|
j 4 JUDGElSMITH: The what?
|

5 MS. WEISS - Did_you give him a test?

i G THE VITNESS: (Spencer) I'd be glad to send you the

7 .arttele.

8 MR. DIGNAN: That's closer to the direct than some of

9 the stuf f we've heard.

10 JUDGE SMITH: One of my board members thought that'I

11 had sustained an objection which wasn't made earlier today.

! 12 And I thought I had heard _a chorus of objections at that time,

i'
j 13 But now, just to even things up, we just won't
.

'

sustain'this objection. But we won't allow you to go anyla

|
15 .further.

16 MR. TURK: May the question be answered?

17 JUDGE SMITH: No . -

18 MR. TURK: I'm sorry, I didn't understand.

19 JUDGE SMITH: I can't possibly see why you're going

20 into this.

21 (continued on next page.)

22

23

24

25

i
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;

|~||| 1 JUDGE SMITH: Are you seeking leave to cross-examine
! 'l
[' 2 'this expert on~that point with the representation that it is |

is

3 .necessaryLto develop the record or some other; representation

4' because it simply is beyond the scope of1the direct. .It is !

j S .not -- you are not testing his credentials, that.certainly j
,,-

t
,

; 6 'can't be, you're going'into too much detail on that. !>

I d

j 7 So,-if you have a valid reason for opening --- j
|- !

; 8 reopening the record on this point and make that representation j
t

9 we'll entertain it, otherwise you can't. I

,!

10 But if you do that you'ra inviting, and the Board !j
>: i

|
11 will take this i.nto account, you're inviting a big problem that~ i

a i
! 12 we have here. j

l ;

| 13 MR. TURK: Well, Your Honor, my purpose frankly was ,i

14 to get back to a point which had been raised by-one of the

! !
15 Intervenor's witnesses. |

|
16 JUDGE SMITH: Today? .

J

t

17 MR. TURK: No. In testimony, I believe put forth by i

|
|

18 Dr. Luloff, as I recall. j

1

19 JUDGE SMITH: Doy, that sounds like testimony that
!

20 was stricken, too. !

I
21 MR. TURK: The testimony that was stricken dealt with |,

l' I
22 a long range projected populat. ion growth. However, in the ]

! !

23 supplemental piece of testirnony prof f ered by Dr . Lulof f , I j'

: -

I
( 24 believe it was Dr. Luloff, he indicated in cross-examination j

i

j 25 that he used the 1970 to 1985 growth rate for projecting the |
< ,

l i

I ||I
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ii.

1 'one year growth in populations.for the next year.
1 |
| 2 And-in my cross-examination I sought to determine '

l

3~ whether or not-that was the proper growth rate rather than the |
~

|! . .

which had been used i| 4- more.recent 1ive or six year. growth rate',

I,

f - 5 by Dr. - .by Mr . Liet:erman in the ETEs, and that's the point to I

!

j 6 ~this examination, j
1

'

'

7 But if~Your, Honor is telling me that I'm opening the

8 door to -- |
\

\

, .

Well, not only that, but you're making. t

. ,

t 9 JUDGE SMITH:
I

'
'

| 10 him your own witness and it's all together improper. !
:. r

1 1
; 11 MR. TURK: I subside. |
i !

| 12- J_UDGE SMITH: Is that it?
!

| 13 MR. TURK: Yes. {
| !

-

14 JUDGE SMITH: Redirect. .|I

! s

i 1

! 15 MR. LEWALO: We have no redirect. |
|
'

16 JUDGE SMITH: None.

17 (Board conferring.) |

| 18 JUDGE LINENEERGER: One question Dr. Spencer, this ;

19 roorning in discussions with Mr. Fierce there carne a point in
i

l
'

20 the discussion which I -- early on, which I cannot quite j;

| \
21 recapture in its entirety, but conceptionally I didn't |

'

i

22 understand it, in which you alluded to the lack, and these are {3

i I
23 my words I don't think they were yours, the lack of a '

!.

comparative baneline that would allow you to cross-check for24
I

j 25 validity in some f orm or other . And I d'd not understand that
|

!. h !'
|
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! k .1 .staternent in the following context: that if you'had sotoothing
?

[ 2 ' to cornpare against to critique a : survey, something that- you j
' -'

). - -- |

|
3, considered acceptable to compare against to critique a survey,

'
u

j' 4 why would there have been a need for the survey? ,

.
-

;
.

,.

'THE WITNESS: (Spencer) That's an excellent-point. 1| 5
i- !

!' G- JUDGE LINENBERGER: Sir? !

! .!
7 THE WITNESS: (Spencer) That's an excellent point. j

i

8 To respond to that, what you would compare it on -- sometimes |;
.1

9 when you take a survey or -- and in these surveys we have. |
!

j; 10 questions on a variety of different points. Now, maybe some of |

| ~ l

11 these questions could be checked against census. data, for

! 12 example, which would still have their own, errors because tho ;

l
13 . census is out of date. {

,

G !

14 But you can try to check on some things where you can {,

i

15 check, and then you can try to see, well, if we don't check on |

| |

{ 16 things that we know we should check on, then that'makes un very i

i !

! 17 suspicious, that things that we can't check on also wouldn't j
i

18 rnatch up . ;

19 So i t's by no rneans -- if you do check you could ;

f
i

20 still have discrepancies on the things that you can't check. (
)

21 But if you don't match on things that you can check on, it )

|
| 22 reenforces your suspicion about things that you can't check on. i
r |

|23 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Thank you, sir.
i

24 JUDGE SMITH: That reminds me of the fact I did havo |
1

l
1 25 a question. Would you perhaps put questions in a survey which ;

L |
| I

k
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'

I

j -1 weren't necessary to the survey, so t' hat you can cornpare them I

|1

L -2' to a benchmark to -test the validity of ~ your sample, f or |

|- |

| 3- example?- I
L i

|| 4 THE WITNESS: (Spencer), Yes,.you can do that. You !

|
,

|
~ i

, 5 can also put questions in your survey that you're not i

| !
: 6 particularly interested in by thernselves, but you can sometimes |

||7 get data about the nonrespondents on these items such as --
|

8 well, using geographical location, and try to do sorne ||
,'

9 statistical corrections for nonresponse, is another way that j
; i

it's-very delicate to make it work right, but '!| 10 that gets --

L i

| 1
11 things are used that way. ji,

i n

|
12 JUDGE SMITH: Anything further? |

'

13 (No response.)

| .T 14 JUDGE SMITH: All right. Thank you, gentleroent

15 (The witnesses were excused.)

16 MR. LEUALC: Your Honor, we would like to proceed to
7

| 17 introduce two other bits of testitaony. entitled Applicants'
|

18 ' Rebuttal Testimony No. 2, and also No. 5; and the panel would

|, 19 consist of Dr. Mileti, who will be the sponsoring witness.

|
r 20 Whoreupon,
l

21 DENNIS MILETI

22 having been previously duly sworn, was recalled as a witness

|
| 23 herein, and was examined and further testifted as follows:
!

| 24
t

i 2G
r

h

L9
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|
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.j|| 1 DIRECT EXAMINATION

|i 2 DY MR. LEWALD: ]
< ,

i 3 Q Dr. Milett, I show you a document in three pages: i

|
4 under the date of January 22, and the typo date 1987, the j,

,- a

| -5 document is entitled Applicants' Rebuttal Testimony'No. 2 and I. I

i
6 ask you if you can recognize it?

| '7 JUDGE HARBOUR: Is that January 22nd or --

|' 8' MR.-LEWALD: January 22nd, 198'.
t

|- 9 JUDGE SMITH: Correct that dats , would you please
,

i !

[ 10- physically. Physica5 Jy correct it. |
I

11 MR. LEWALD: I will so physically. Ar.d I'll give the

[ 12 Reporter -- do you want me to do it to all copies, Your Honor?
)

.

13 JUDGE SMITH: Well, just the one that gets bound.

14 BY MR. LEWALD: |
|. |

15 O I ask you, can you recogniz3 that document, sir ? |
|l

| 16 A (Mileti) Yes, I do recognize it, it's the rebuttal
i

17 testimony I prepared on this issue. !

i

18 o And is the information contained in that document |
,

I19 true to the best of your knowledge end belief?
|

|20 A (Mileti) Yes, it is.
| ;

j 21 MR. LEWALD: I would like to offer it. !
( I

I
I 22 JUDGE SMITH: Are there objections? )
I- i

| i

g. 23 (No response.) |
,

24 JUDGE SMITH: All richt. Applicants' Rebuttal

| 25 Testimony No. 2 is received into evidence and bound in the j

!
i

h
j Heritage Reporting Corporation

(202) 628-4888 |

i

|

| |
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| 1~ transcript.- And then f ollowing a transcript page will- be |

I
: .2 Applicants' Rebuttal ~Testiropny No. 5, which is received.
I t.

|- 3 MR. LEWALD: I haven't introduced No.'5. ]
i <

| 4 JUDGE SMITH:- Oh, excuse me. I' thought.you had them I
_

! !
F 5- both there. >

<

6 (Applicants' Rebuttal Testirnony

17 No. ? was receivec in evidence- j
'

i
,

8 Und bound in the transcript.) ji

1

9
'
4-

| 10 |
) i-

l' 11 i
l i

l'.
i 12
i s

;

! 13 |
: ,

14
|

15 3
t

16
i

17

18

19 ,

, t

[2')
1 .

! |

| 21 ;

I,

| 22 ,

)
'

23
\ |

'24
|

| 25 |
l !
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{J^) Dated: January 22, 1989
<

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION

before the

ATOMIC SAFETY AND LICENSING BOARD

)
In the Matter of )

)'

PUBLIC SERVICE COMPANY ) Docket Nos. 50-443-OL
OF NEW HAMPSHIRE, ET AL. ) 50-444-OL

)
(Seabrook Station, Units 1 ) (Offsite Emergency
and 2) ) Planning Issues)

)

APPLICANTS' REBUTTAL TESTIMONY NO. 2

(Rebuttal to the corrected Testimony of i,

Dr. Avishai ceder and Dr. Albert E. Luloff() on SAPL 31 and TOH III Regarding Drivers
Following the Advice of Traffic Guides)

Witness: Dennis S. Mileti

Community-wide emergencies, such as an evacuation

following a nuclear power plant accident, are different from

most other settings from a human behavior viewpoint; they
are, behaviorally, a class by themselves. Aberrant, anti-

,

social and individual-focused acts that sometimes occur in,

other settings dramatically fall off during community-wide
emergencies. Fights, arguments and other manifestations of

"putting-oneself-first" that can and do occur in the course

of everyday social life all but disappear. The mechanism

; that fosters the decline of aggressive, aberrant, anti-social

() i

:
'

i

!

. . _ _ . -- .. _



i .
,

A
i

f ,. acts and acts with individually-focused goals in community-
b

wide emergencias does not prevail in most other social

settings. |

communities in emergencies a*.c transformed behaviorally

at both the group and individual levels. Priorities shift,

goals and objectives are transformed, and identifications

change. The first priority becomes collective safety of

people and the community. The prime goal and objective '

becomes serving the first priority. People shed racial,
,

ethnic and other forms of personal identification and

idontify with the entire human collective or community that

is at risk. This social psychological "shift" that

characterizes emergencies results in the "falling-off" of,

.

acts and behavior that run counter to the good of the

collective, which serve or stem from interests that are '

;

individual or personal. This "shift" would undoubtedly occur ;

I in an ema gency at Seabrook or any other nuclear power plant
.

'

for that matter. This phenomenon has been documented in

every emergency studied by social scientists where it has

been a topic of investigation; evidence of it can also be

found in emergencies where it was not a formal topic of

] investigation. Perhaps because the popular image of the
s

human behavior in such emergencies is so much the opposite of

!fact, most communities that experience an emergency come to

boast of how "unique" are their local citizens and how they
i

came together "when the chips were down."

|O ''

: f

I-

I
L

_ _ _ . , .__ __
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9

Were an emergency to occur at Seabrook, the evacuating,' q
k' public would be affected by the "collective identification"

which would typify all those persons experiescing the
emergency. It is highly unlikely, therefore, that evacuees

would behave in ways consistent with individual (seeking

their own unique evacuation route) versus collective goals
,

.
1

(following the recommended route of those directing traffic). |

It is, to go even further, equally unlikely that persons

directing traffic would be harassed, verbally abused,
physically assaulted or encounter other acts that would

typify the behavior of people not affected by the "collective

identification" which would occur among those experiencing
the emergency. Traffic guides would not, therefore, be seen i

as targets for aggression or people "in the way". Rather,

() they would most likely be perceived as persons who are

offering *.olp and assistance that is useful to all those

persons at risk.
,

,

!

!

!
,

1 .

I

I

1
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]|| 1 BY MR. LEVdLD:

; _2 O Dr. Mileti, I'show you another document in111velpages -|
I |

| 3- under the date of Fobruary 8, 19G8 entitled Applicants' j
_

a :
I. 4 Rebuttal Testimony -- 1

|,! ,

j- 5- JUDGE SMITH: We didn't get that corrected-one. !

I !

6 I'm wrong. !| -l

! 7 BY MR. LEWALD: |
II -

-

|8 0 -- Applicants' Rabuttal Testimony No. 5, and ask-you-;

! |
9 ff you'd identify it, if you will?- i

i
i

l 10 A (Mileti) Yes. This is my rebuttal testimony on the. -|
|

{ 11 issue of panic.

I i
i 12 Q And is the informrtion contained in the document true ;

I |

13 to the best of your knowledge and belief? |

h 14 A (Mileti) Yes, it is.
<

15 MR. LEWALD: I would like to offer on behalf of the ,

i
16 Applicants and ask that it be bound in the trenscript as if j

)
17 read. |

t

18 JUDGE SMITH: Are there- objec tions? j
i

l 19 (No retsponse.) i

20 JUDGE SMITH: The testimony is received.
|

21 (Applicants' Rebuttal Testimony j
i
'

22 No. S wbs received in evidence

! 23 and bound in the transcript.) j
r

24 !
!

25
i

f

|h |Heritage Reporting Corporation j
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~ Dated: February 8, 1988
( )'s_

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION

before the

ATOMIC SAFETY AND LICENSING BOARD. ..

)
In the Matter of )

)
PUBLIC SERVICE COMPANY ) Docket Nos. 50-443-OL
OF NEW HAMPSHIRE, EI AL. ) 50-444-OL

)
(Seabrook Station, Units 1 ) (Offsite Emergency
and 2) ) Planning Issues)

)

APPLICANTS' REBUTi AL TESTIMONY NO. 5

(Rebuttal to the Testimotty of Dr. Avishai Ceder

({}) and Dr. Albert E. Luloff Regarding Panic)

Witness: Dennis S. Mileti

It is a widespread myth that panic occurs in mass

emergencies. Members of the public do not panic in

emergencies of the type considered in this hearing; that is,

emergencies that involve community or neighborhood. However,

it is true that most people believe that panic occurs in all

sorts of emergencies. This myth is perpetuated by, for

example, Hollywood movies that have "panic" in their scripts.

Hollywood and most people, however, are simply wrong. Panic

in mass emergencies is a characteristic of science fiction

and not scientific fact.

Those scholars who were pioneers in the research of



s

:

emergencies and disasters began their work expecting to
,

'_ discover public panic; they were surprised at not finding

panic in the disasters which they investigated. These

researchers, for example, include Robert Kutak, "The

Sociology of Crisis; Lewisville Flood of 1937," Social Forces

17: 66-72, 1938; Enrico Quarantelli, "The Nature and

Conditions of Panic", American Journal of Sociolocv 60: 26-

27, 1954; Charles Fritz and Eli Harks, "The NORC Studies of

Human Behavior and Disaster," Journal of Social Issues X(3):

26-41, 1954; William Form and Sigmund Nosow, Community in

Disaster. New York: Harper, 1958 and Samuel Prince, who in

1920 completed his doctoral dissertation, "Catastrophe and

Social Change, Based Upon a Sociological Study of the Halifax

_
Disaster", at Columbia University on a human-made disaster.

1 4

'~' Subsequent investigations of more contemporary

emergencies and disasters have provided additional evidence

on panic. Enrico Quarantelli has performed an elaborate

analysis of panic. His now classic work on the topic was

published as "The Nature and Conditions of Panic", American
Journal of Sociolocv 60: 267-275, 1954 and "The Behavior of

Panic Participants" Socioloav and Human Research 41: 187-194,

1957. In 1964 he wrote a chapter titled "The Behavior of

Panic Participants," pages 69-81 in D. P. Schultz (Ed.),

Panic Behavior, New York: Random House, in which he offers

several conclusions about panic. The panic participant: (1)

"acts in a nonsocial manner in his flight behavior" (page

es
2



- . . - _ _ - _ _ _

.

78), (2) "perceive a specific threat to physical survival"

' (page 73), (3) "is future-threat rather than post-danger

! orientated" (page 74), ( 4 )' "is nonrational in his flight
|

l behavior" 'page 76), (5) is relatively aware of his

activities" (page 75), and (6) is acutely self-conscious and

fearful" (page 75). In addition, in 1975, Dennis Mileti,

Thomas Drabek and J. Eugene Haas wrote a monograph titled

Human Systems in Extreme Environment. Boulder, Colorado:

Institute of Behavioral Science. That text (page 58)

attempted to define the conditions or determinants of panic

in emergencies, concluding that three conditions were

critical for panic to occur: (1) a person perceives that a

specific threat to his "physical survival" is imninent and,
as a result of this situational perception, that person

g)t
becomes . earful of his physical survival; (2) there are'' '

escape routes that, if traversed, are perceived as being able

to offer "safety"; and (3) those escape routes are seen to be

blocked or closing off such that they cannot be traversed.

The determinants of panic need not result in panic.

History providea examples of when these conditions have

existed, but panic did not occur; for example, these

conditions have prevailed on sinking ships, yet stories by

survivors indicate panic did not occur. However, these

determinants must exist for panic to ari:re. These

determinants would not exist in an evacuation from the areas
around a nuclear power plant such as Seabrook, because people

3

--- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -
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|
'

would be leaving an open geographic area (rather than, for

( ') example a closed building) and their escape would not be

blocked. The protypical case in which the determinants

(necessary but not sufficient) of panic occur is, for

example, a major fire in a crowded theater or nightclub.

These conditions do not prevail as potential characteristics

in a vehicle evacuation. As a widely-cited study of

evacuation prepared by Joseph Hans and Thomas Sells for the<

Environmental Protection Agency summed it up (see Joseph Hans

and Thomas sells. 1974. Evacuation Risk an Evaluation

Washington, D.C.: Environmental Protection Agency, pages 43,

45, and 54): (1) many studies in the United States and in

other countries of public reaction in emergencies have

essentially dispelled the myth of panic, (2) the idea that
bg

people panic in emergencies and disasters is widespread;

however, it is not borne out in reality; and (3) neither

panic nor hysteria has been observed during evacuations.

An additional point about panic is worth making. Even

people who over-perceive the risk or hazard present in an

emergency, and who evacuate unnecessarily as a result, act in

quite controlled and adaptive ways that are rationally
consistent with their situational perceptions of risk. The

|
|
l notion that overreaction is not panic, hysteria, or aberrant

behavior is borne out by studies of how people respond in

actual emergencies. For example, Dennis Mileti, Donald

Hartsough and Patti Madson wrote a report entitled The Three

O
V 4

|
| o
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,

Mile Island Incident; A Studv of Behavioral Indicators of
,

'-' Human Stress in 1982. In this work they examined the

frequency of automobile accident rates before, during, and

after the'Three Mile Island accident. They concluded that

there was not evidence to suggest that accidents increased

during the evacuation despite the fact automobile travel in

the area was likely up because of evacuation. If the 141,500

'"overresponders" at TMI were panic-stricken, hysterical or

the like, surely traffic accidents during evacuation would

have shown some decisive increase. In fact, the rate of

traffic accidents were for all practical purposes the same as

if no emergency were occurring. Additionally, the research

of Drs. .Tohnson and Zeigler on evacuation of The Three Mile

| -Island Accident concludes that the evacuation was
7_.
U characterized by a calm and orderly movement of people rather

than hysterical flight.

|
|

|

I

|

O
V 5

|
|
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|MILETI - DIRECT; 94093:
\

.h;, ~
,

' 1; MR. LEWALD: We have no other questions of-1Dr. j- ,

-;,

2' Mileti on;these'-- on' Rebuttal 2'and.5. |
L

-

!: 3 ' JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Fierce?- !

( .

MR. LEWALD: Dr. Mileti is available for cross-4-
.

.

'
'

l
.

1

5 examination. |.

d

G MR. FIERCE: Thank you, Mr.-Lewald.
:

! 7 CROSS-EXAMINATION
i

! S BY MR. FIERCE:
i

i 9 -Q Dr. Mileti, I want to -- turning first to the
,

i

| 10 testimony fSo. 5 regarding panic in which you list three

.11 conditions which are critical for panic to occur. And'after

4
'

12 listing them you make a statement at the bottom of page three

13 that these determinants would not exist in an evacuation from.

f -

1 14 the areas around a nutlear plant such as Seabrook because
;

i .

leaving.in open geographic area rather than,
| 15 people would be

j 16 for example, a closed building, and their escape would not be

i
! 17 blocked.
1

i 18 Doctor, it's not your testimony that panics have not

19 and do not occur in the out-of -doors , is it?

k' 20 A (Mileti) No, I wouldn't say that it makes a
i

! 21 difference. Although the circumstances that lead to panic aro
1
i

22 more likely found inside buildings. Certainly I could imagine,
;

!

| 23 for example, a ship sinking and somebody could be standing
t

24 outside. I wouldn't say that it's an indoor-outdoor'

i

! 25 phenomenon, that's not a sociological variable.
1
.

:

i ; O.
j Heritage Reporting Corporation
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1

e _ MILETI - CROSS 941d
L.

i= Q But you are aware-that -- ,

F ~ '

i. .

i 2 ' JUDGE SMITH:- .Let me: interrupt here a second. .Do you-- !

L
- 'have a cross-examination plan for.--

. .

[ 13 .

'

t
i- 4 MR. FIERCE: I just have.a'.few short questionsLon

-
,

| 5 this piece.

;-
6 ' JUDGE SMITH: Okay. Now , did you: give the Reporter .a

;

1

-
copy of.your cross-examination plan for the previous panel?7

1 ;

!- 8 MR. FIERCE: I have not.yet. I have it right here,

i
. JUDGE SMITH:- Remember _to do.that.i 9

.
-

-

'

.

i
!-
L 10 BY MR. FIERCE:
,

1 .

L 11 0 Dr. Mileti, there have been panic situations which. !
1
,

| 12 have occurred in open geographic areas;-isn't that true? ,;
'

: !

! 13 A- (Mileti) It depends on how you mean open geographic !

l . !
|( '

14 ' areas. I certainly don't know of any. !|- .I

15' JUDGE SMITH: Did you study the Buffalo Creek :|
i

i
i 16 disaster? -|
! -|

! 17 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) No, I didn't. I read Kai i

( .

Erikson's work on it, and it's my understanding that_most of -jp 18
. . i-

.

,

I,

| 19 -the people that went through that disaster died in it. -j
' i

|

20 BY MR, FIERCE: 1

?
I

21 Q Maybe I need to ask you how you would define the word .i
i

22 "panic" in an outdoor open situation? |
.

23 A (Mileti) Panic is people engaging in -- and I tried |
|

24 to define it in my testimony, so I'd like to refer you to tIho

25 definition which is Henry Quarante11i's, "people acting in a j
;

i

!
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a

i;
; MILETI --CROSS 9411

h- .1 nonsocial manner, engaging in flight behavior, perceiving a

2 threat to their physical survival," and then there's a further

3- description. But basically what that means in English is ,

.

persons so concerned about themselves that they step on the4-
i

5 persons' next to them's face and not notice it in an attempt'to

i 6 f lee what they consider to be a lif e and death situation ; and

5

7 that if they don't act immediately death will come to pass. ;

8 But the bottom line is, being that aberrant towards
'

i
, ,

| 9 others, and there have been circumstances in the past and. ,

!

10 likely will ba in the future where those events materialize.
i

11 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Question, Doctor. Are you saying |
t

12 the equivalent of terminology I will use to the effect that i
!

13 they ignore any cooperation or withhold assistance to people |
,

?

9 i'

14 around them and look out only for themselves, is that the|
; ;

15 equivalent of what you are getting at when you say, stepping on

16 the face? ;

|
17 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) No, I don't think so. I ;

7 ;
c

,

18 think they might -- ,-

>*

1.

; 19 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Well, perhaps you can help me
1 :

,

! 20 here then, because I'd like to understand the distinction. j

i
'

' 21 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) We're actually now alking s

i
*

i ,

; 22 about three kinds of behavior. The kind you've just described ,

, ,

| 23 is one in which individuals are operating basically with an {
$ I

24 individual mc.t i ve . They may be doing what is in their own |
, ,

|
'

j 25 self-interest. ;

a

i
,

Heritage Reporting Corporation !
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L .

- CROSS. 9412 j; MILETI
. i

a.

1 In a panic ~ situation people are doing.that'in-the fk ([n - :>

2 .abso10te extreme.- And whatLwe find ~as communities experience'-

|
'

[ 3 emergencies'where entire communities are at risk is that,- ~ ,|
.

1
. . :

'

.4- that's not what occurs at all; that, in fact, people do-help |
-

.

5 one another
. !1

.
_

in emergencies. |
l

f 6 JUDGE LINENBERGER: That helps me.- Thank you. I~

!I .

| 7 BY MR. FIERCE: j
i 1

I

| 8 G One of the points I'm unclear on with respect to your ;

\'
. -|

f 9 testimony is'whether panic behavior is a collective response by_ |
! |

,

[ 10 a-group of people or whether in fact you could have a given i
- 1

11 individual or a few individuals in a larger group who could be !

!
| 17 engaging in panic behavior; does that question make sense? ]
i - 1

;
.

13 A (Mileti) It certainly isn't the way I'd ask i t , bu t I
-jl- )'

3 14 LI think I understand what you mean, so I'll att'empt to answer I3,

; ;

i 15 it. I think what you asked me, is it possible that a few I

!,L
,

j. 16 persons could panic and others don't? It's not generally been j
'

F-
~

|i- 17' experienced. What's generally experienced is that when panic
| }

| 18 occurs it's a collective behavior, mass behavior, group |
| |
! 19 behavior, and it goes into crowd. psychology perhaps even, as .|
l. ;

i
6

')| 20 well as there probably and behind your question, and I'm
,

21 assuming this, have been cases where people didn't panic but i

I

22 might be seen to engage in individual selfish acts that may i

23 have been incorrectly labeled as panic, but it certainly is not
L |

|24 panic behavior where they're behaving in ways inconsistent with
l

25 the good of the collective.

I

()
Heritage Reporting Corporation ;
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!> MILETI - CROSS 9413 !
..

_

(')' :1 I'm not sure I-understood'your question.. I tried my-
s. ,

t

2- best.: If1you'd like to try again, I'd be happy ~to again. ;
t

I
'

; 3 O But I take it,-it's your view that a panic situation
..

1 . .

;, 4 -can occur at the beginning, anyway, with just a few- i

L I

|[. L5 individuals?
t
1 i

,; 6 A. (Mileti) I'd be willing to hypothesize that in-the 'j
e i

L 7 world of a'll human possibilities, but I don't know of-any. ' |I
-

.

)!
e

I 8' empirical evidence ~. And that may only be because sociologists-
|

I 9 ' haven' t been ' there at the beginning to observe it. So, .I; don't' i

. \V .

I do know'that panic hascoccurred,: -|| -
.,

- 10 know, I can't say 1or sure.
4

' i
f 11 and I know the circumstances that exist, when it'has occurred. ;
I I

'

i 12 And I do know that there is no other. issue I could be |i
'

$

4 ,

!
.

13 questioned on that's more important than this one , in my mind. ;
.

14' Panic is not a way to characterize how human beings behave-.in~
, .

|
: 15 emergencies of the sort we're talking about here. ;

!-
! 16 And that pecole ascribe to that myth so deeply in ,

! i

i 17 this culture as in emergencies that have been experienced, :
\ i

l' i

i 18 stood as a major constraint to making good decisions about .i

{ I

L 19 emergency management. :

! !

f 20 0 Are you familiar with the Bhopal disnster? j
i= i

'
| 21 A (Mileti) Not as familiar as I'd like to be. I would
,.

.

i
! i

| 22 have~1iked nothing better than to go there and to study it. ;

i

>-

| 23 G Did you see the Frontline show the other -- I think |
F !

24 it was about a month ago, two months ago?
i

25 A (Mileti) No, I missed that one. 7.t must have been j

l
i

I

(2) !'
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.<

:1 on in the eveningLinstead:of the daytime. I am.1amiliar with !

J ried to Ecollec t all of [I 2: -newspaper headlines and. stories'. I t

'

l' -3 .themithat I could,,the New' York Times, for example, regardinE

4 Bhopal and other reports that came out. !

i

- 5 0 'You're-aware that at Bhopal people woke up in the; .|
iL

~

|: 6' middle 1of th'e night experienced coughing spasms, realized there' .|
: 1

.

was a problem at the chemical plant and then began fleeing; you7
'

1

[ 8 would agree with at least that much of the' situation at Bhopal?
.

. s
1 J
( 9 A (Mileti) No. Actually, I think the story was a !

l. ,

; -

The siren-sounded, the people '

|
10 little bit different than that.

;
-

.

.

the people who' i

.

L 11 who did wake up -- most people didn't wake up,

i

12 -did Wake up were not given protective action guidance. Some ;i

!- ,

I 13 people'went to the -- and I have this information secondhand [l

! I"')
: \se 14 from physicists who happen to have been in that neck of the. I

i r

'

15- woods and went, and a f ellow f rom NYV.
I

| =1G I'm-not -- I've been told stories that people went.to {

17 look and observe the fire. That the sun came up and pulled the
.

.

. .

18 cloud back over people. That there were accounts in newspaper
i

.19 articles that described near-panic at the Kiev train station,.

20 but near-panic is what news reporters describe what they '|
t

21 observed when they expect to observe panic and don't see it; f
I

22 that's what they call near panic.
.!

23 The myth of panic permeates society and secondhand

24 information in reference to many emergencies characterizes |
f

25 panic, including legal accounts which is all Kai Erikson and j
.

|
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[ :1' E1fer based his study of Buffalo Creek on.. legal accounts,
I

r
L 2 -depositions and thatisort of - thing, that survivors wereLsuing
!=

3' the: company..

4. Panic ~is.a myth that permeates our society. :But it's
..

!. . . .

| 5 not something that happens in L community-wide emergenc ies. .
p

L 6 0 You. don't believe that'at Bhopal people were fleeing,-
:

7 running over individuals, leaping over them, doingieverything

8 possible to get out of that gas cloud?~

4

I '9- A -(Mileti) I certainly haven' t seen -any~ evidence 'that
I
j. 10- would lead me to conclude that.
;

f panic situation-can occur in11. G Are you denying that a

!:
!- 12 an open geographic area?

.

13 A (Mileti) I could conceive of a hypothetical

O'

1

[ T 14 emergency where panic could occur in an open geographical area
,

F
15 that would conf orm to the prin.ciples when we know it'sj

..

|' 16 happened. I've already said I didn't think whether it'was~

' 17 outside or inside was a sociological factor.

| 18 Q Now, the first condition that needs to arise,-in your
i

| 19 opinion, is that a person perceives that a specific threat to
;-

k 20 his physical survival is imminent, and as a result of this
i

( 21 situational perception that person becomes fearful of his
i

| 22 physical survival. There will be people who are on the beaches

i

p 23 in that Hampton-Seabrook area who will perceive their situation
t-
! 24 to be this fearful for their physical survival, won't there?
4

i- 25 A (Mileti) Well, let me just clear something up.
,

i
e

I h'
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l' - '

i~ ;|'||
.

You'' re reading f rom my quoting one list of pan'ic - dete'rminan ts , i.1-

!

|: 2- andsI've provided more than one list. That is what I wrote a --. i

1. 1

3 flong time -- quoting'myself. But I'm' happy to. talk about that.-

! 4-
. :, .

No, the kind-of' physical survival that I'm talking '
-!

. .

!

! .

if we were outside and-| 5- about is-if this room caught on, fire,
i'
| 76' 'the. walls caught on' fire and people became convinced-that death '!

|7 was certain. .And it's not easy to convince people that death ,

; '
G is certain. People do not become convinced on - the basis of 'ti

i :

L 9- hearing words that death is certain or on th'e basis of pre- |
L

.

!

[ 10 -emergency fear of a hazard that death is certain when an |
i |
| 11 emergency occurs. |
.

12 I'm talking about if there:were a killer cloud of gas |4
i (
j 13 and it were coming across a f ootball' field and we were standing |

!gi

|--W 14 at je end and we saw people f alling over as the cloud moved !

|- i

[ 15 towards us.
1 !

| 16 O As at Bhopal? ;

I
'

t.

i 17 A (Mileti) I -- I'm happy to stop my answer to that j
4 3

J-

'18 question. |
'

, ,

i i

l' 19 JUDGE SMITH: Well, we're not going to litigate- !
L ,t

20 8hopal. So just let him use his own -- j,

;

! ;

j 21 MR. FIERCE: Well, Your Honor, I'm going to move to j
i, .

![ -22 strike that answer entirely as being totally unresponsive to my
'

!

f 23 question. |
'- i

i 24 JUDGE SMITH: Well, your question -- |
! |

| 25 MR. FIERCE: My question was, did he -- could he !

! I
'

4
.,

h
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) ~1 conceive -- did hei believe that there wouldn't be any people onE

!;'

. 21 the beaches at-Seabrook or Hampton who in the course of an
.

.

f,

~

| .
~

.

;
A

j; 3 emergency at the Seabrook Nuclear' Plant wouldn't believe that
; H,

h 4 their phys' ital survival was at risk and become f earf ul of. their -|

I !
L -5. Ephysical-survival. |

! l
'

[ 6 JUDGE SMITH:- All right.
1

i 7 MR. FIERCE: And then he gave me an answer --
'

! i

.

8 JUDGE SMITH: That's right.

|- 9 MR.~ FIERCE: -- that went off on gas' clouds rolling. )
!- i

10 down the field, l[
I .

;

! 11 JUDGE SMITH: Exactly. The difficulty with your I

I I

! 12 objection is that you waited until you found out you didn't {l

[|-
~

Now, if you.want to objectj
.

13 like the answer until you objected. i

I g.
LW 14 .for nonresponsiveness, objec t as soon as you're aware that it's.
|

|- 15 nonresponsive. But you take your chances when you wait too
f
I

| 16 Long.
,

1 .

i 17 Now, we're not real happy with the way the litigation

18 is going anyway, because its relevance, _certainly, too much

19 into Bhopal is not apparent to us.

20 So we're not going to strike the answer. But we'll

21 be aware that you want responsive answers to your questions,

22 and you have a right to insist upon them.

23 (Continued on next page.)

24

26
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|h :1' BY!MR. FIERCE: j

13'
.

. .

there-is an: ~
~ 12 ; O 'Are-you denying, Doctor, that if

p ~"
. .

.

li
.

3 -emergency at-Seabrook .that there won't be some people on the- )
l

'

h 4 beaches-in Hampton and-Seabrook.who will be. fearful for their j?

. !

I 5 lives, their. physical survival?. |

|
-

i

; 6: A (Miletih No, I'm not.- I would irnagine .that most - i

i . l
|' -7 persons who came to believe that an' emergency was going on, who

, i

1

i

8 were motivated enough to, for example, evacuate would perceive
,

{ :9 that, there was a need to engage in that behavior . !
L .

-|
.I

10 0 Now, if --

1

[
11 A (Mileti) However, that's.not'the kind'of' physical .

. j| 12 survival perception that leads to panic.
ii

!' 13 Q There will be people on the beaches who are fearful |

14 of their physical survival because of radiation from a leak at
. ,

| 15 Seabrook, won't there? !
\ ' |
| 16 A (Mileti) One would hope in an emergency that most J

| !

|( 1'7 people would be'given that motivation ; yes,

i I
18 G. Now, if those people were also in a traffic jam on i

I

i 19 Seabrook beach or on Hamp',on beach which slowed the traff.ic
ie

,

20 stream that they were in, in their automobile, to so slow or in |
|
j21 fact they were in a parking lot and unable to get their car
|

_22 out, wouldn't they also be, perhaps, perceive that those escape |:
|

23 routes, which offered safety, were blocked?
|

24 A (Mileti) I'm sure persons in a traffic jam would i
!

25 understand that they're in a traffic jam. Persons in a parking j
i
i
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1+

. . . . .. I

|
'I

| 1: lot'would understand ~that'they're in a parking lot and that !
-

.

1

L 2 .they can't get-out. That's not what_I-mean.in:my' testimony |
|- -

'

i.

l' 3 when I talk about the'. kind of being blocked that'is one of-the. ;

4 requisites for panic to occur. 4

i

[ 5 I cannot as a professional, because~it's in someone's |
:.

{ 6 political interest, allow this myth about panic in emergencies
; H
| 7 to perpetuate itself. |

:
I

! 8 MR. FIERCE: Strike -- move to strike as .i
! i

!

9- unresponsive. t

!
.

!

|

.

JUDGE: SMITH: Strike it. j10
i i

1 11 BY MR. FIERCE: !
4 i

. .

- I

12 G Will there not be people in that traf fic jam who will . i,

: !
,

i:
--

perceive their escape routes as being blocked? |13
3 .

-

~

=

141 .A (Mileti)' Not in this sense as presented in-my
.-

15 testimony, no. They could open the door to their car and take j
[ t

! 16 a step out. The block that naeds to occur is-that you're !

! . . I
'

17 physically contained and have no other option but to traverse ;
, .

P

18. that one escape route. They're not confined in that way, they (
;
i ;

19 can open their car door and they can walk. I'm not {j
F |
; 20 recommending that that's what they do. But I 'm saying , that's

I i

h 21 the kind of blockage that needs to occur in order for it to be j
i i

| 22 a determinant of panic. i
.

!
i

I
' 23 G So they would perceive an escape route that offers {

i|- .

safety . to them, and that is out of their car and on to their jl' lbi
L i

25 feet; is that your tes tirnony? |(

I'
1

;-

! ||| !
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-

1 A -(Mileti) Tnat's a reason why it wouldn't.beLblocked i
~

i,

!. 2 in- the sense 'that blockage of an escape route 'is imminent and i
j :

[ 3[ . that only a f ew ' people are' goirig to survive and then that panic -|
| . i

| 4 Lwould occur. :

ii >

t. .. . . .

He's' changing -- I want;to ;j5 JUDGE SMITH:- All right.
, i

j
I

,

! 6 ' intercede here for a moment. Upon reflection -- I don't think '!
i !

I '

( 7 the ' record is clear as to what your motion to strike = covered '

.
'

|i-
.

and what.the ruling covered. And it's my understanding that j! -G
~

'!
I 9 his testimony to the effect that he is not going to perpetuate ,

!
I

| - 1 CL a myth,'which for political purposes has generated that there .!
|

3

j 11 will be widespread panic ; that's the part that I intended to' |
L i

|- 12- strike.- And that's what I understand you to move.

i

|. 13 MR. FIERCE: That's right. [

. 14 JUDGE SMITH: The rest of the answer remains.
> .I

|15 Go ahead. ,

I !

i 16 EP/ MR . FIERCE: .|
1. .|
! .17 G If-people in the beach area are - there are people i
i .

i
i
i 18 in the beach area who are fearful for their physical survival,. t

i i

! 19 they are in their automobiles along one of-the small number of [
t

! 20 roadways that lead to safety, and they perceive those routes to f
!

f 21 be so jammed with traffic that they are effectively b?ocking

! 22 any immediate escape; is it, in your opinion, likely that

'23 rather than engaging in panic behavior those people vill. step f
f

! l;' 24 out of their cars and pursue those escape routes on foot? ,-

|
'25 A (Mileti) It's possible, I wouldn't say that it's i:

f
L td> t
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|

:jd k. 1' probable, and it would depend on' factors'you haven't c'ontained
,

y

h 2- -in your question.
.HO

I 3 Q Now, I want to talk for a minute ab'out-near-panic'
~

;

!
s

|- 47 . beh a'v i or . Can you def ine that f or me , Dr . Mileti?- y
V .

(Mileti) . I'd like the-definition I'velaiready 3 i,

.)
: 5 A
.

-

6 offered and that is, near-panic is what journalists use to j
l

I
i -7 describe what they observe when they expect to see panic.but'
i. .)

8 don't see it. I
<

:
,

! 9 O Aren't there in fact certain responses which-are not 1

; l
~

I

10 so antisocial that you wou1d call them panic behavior, but.yet,- |;

i. .)
i 111 are'still somewhat antisocial? 1

''

|

f. 12 JUDGE SMITH: I need'that question back. Do you .j
. !

\
. 13- think you -- I think you f olded back on yourself on that one, j

]I 14 Do you want to ask it or do you want -- just read it back, see
E |

1
-i

15 if this is what you want, j
,

,

16 (Whereupon, the previous question was read back by |
1
v

17 the Reporter.) -i
|

18 JUDGE SMITH: I don't understand the question. I

!

19 BY MR. FIERCE: I

|- I
I i

| 20 Q Let me give you an example. Let me give you an !
I

L l

f 21 example, Dr. Mileti. Aren't there perhaps behaviors that we .;
I

22 might be concerned about at Seabrook like, for example, i

23 automobiles in traffic streams who decide to drive up the ,

!

|. 24 right-hand shoulder, behavior they would not engage in, in !
t
I25 normal circumstances, but because they're not running over
I
1

|

||I |
Heritage Reporting Corporation ,

'(202) 628-4888
:
I

l

|
,

k
_



_.._.. _.. _ _ ._. __. _._.._ ,_ .~_._- _.. _ ,__ __ - _ . - - . _ - _ _ . . _ . - . . _ - _ _. _ _ _-

,

*

.

-

:

'

MILETI - CROSS 9422'

? -1 other bodies or crashing-into:other' cars, you might not call

j: 2 that panic behavior. But would ' you- describe: that as near panic'

i

3 behavior?.

1

[ 4 A (Mileti) It would depend on the circumstances. If-
,

c <

a
!' 'S someone drove their car'to-the shoulder of the road, I.could .1

i
'

|

'.| 6 think of a context in which it might make good ser.se that j
t

{ 7 that's what they do. And then I could think of other context |
-

;.

)' 8 in.which I would judge their behavior to be silly or not good |
ji

: 9 behavior. I wouldn ' t : c al l itl near-panic, they're parking their |
i

4

5 10 car.
'

l i

j 11 JUDGE SMITH: Well, we seem to.be just casting around :

. (i .

And part of the
| 12 a' fortuitous example of near-panic behavior.

}
13 problem stems from your definition of it, which-is not a very e

,

f & !
14, good definition as far as I'm concerned. But can you describe !j ', W

|

f 15 it better?. I mean, can you give a better description of it, j

i i
! 16 you know, the behavior that journalists see when they expect to [
| |

} 17 see panic but don't, doesn't tell un much. But if that's the !
.|o

f- 18 best you can do, fine. |
t :

| 19 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) No, I certainly could j
;i i

| 20 elaborate on that. |
!

I

| 21 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Near-panic? j
! i

{ 22 JUDGE SMITH: Near-panic, yes.
,

i

|' 23 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) If people are asked to, in an i

!i
4 ,

; 24 emergency, evacuate by cars and they're in their cars and j

i !

; 25 they're driving, and they're driving with vigilance and paying i

f

||>
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''

;
-

1' attention to- drivirig and not appearing as -if they're-relaxed,.
_

o -; ~
2 'because'it's not a relaxed situation,.it'sDan emergency. And i

L
' '

.. ..

:
-

that stream of cars is proceeding with. vigor'out of'the' town, a ia 3
- :.

e. ,

.

4 -journalist could describe that as near-panic,.if the-journalist.
q

;

5 desc ribed :pers'ons that he or she ' might L have ' observed ' at a train
,

.. .

I 6' station'where people were in another culture not' prone to stand. j
i:.

7 in' lines, the way we are in this culture, and rather anxious-to-

h 8 get tickets for a train at a-window,-much like.getting on a l
i

<-
,

. :
' 9 train in~New York City, they could-describe that as near-panic j

. . )
10- behavior. That's not necessarily antisocial behavior . . That's. .|'

| |
,

j. '11 not necessarily behavior that goes against the collective or. .

~,' -

[ 12 against collective saf ety in the emergency. |
'

| .

-ii- 13 And f rom an . obj ec tive point of view' and a value ' f ree
I - .

.

14 point of view might ac tually make good sense .f rom those who are j
I |
| 15 experiencing the emergency. ,

i.
i

' 16 .And those behaviors on occasion have and could help.
i ;

I .

n

17 perpetuate the notion of near-panic, but-it's not near-panic, j
:

( 10 It's'not panic behavior.
| ;

E 19 BY MR. FIERCE: 1

1. 1

20 Q So, behavior such as evacuating drivers driving up

21 the right-hand shoulder; evacuating drivers who cross a double [

!
l

22 yellow center line and proceed up the left lane; evacuating ,|
|

23 drivers who abandon their vehicles and leave them in a traffic $
I

24 stream, you would not charac terize as panic behavior; correct? |
. !

25 A (Mileti) I've characterized panic behavior as it's !

!
I
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'

q ; d: r~ '
'

' defined in.my discipline. .Whatiyou've.just described are' -|1~

'
,

a

|' -2 behaviors that'may.not be - II certain1'y wouldn'tc c a l l i p a n'i c '
i . . |

3 behavior. ,i
e ..

:G Now, Dr. Mileti, withfrespect to your-~other piece of: |F 4
. . . . . . .

| 5; - testimony, No. 2, you make the statement on page three, quote, !

I<:

6 "It is highly unlikely.therefore'that evacuatees'would behave |
;

L l
7 in ways consistent with the individual versus collec tive," '

[ S excuse me, "individuals", parentheses, "(seek'ing their own |

Y . .
.

i 9 unique evacuation route)", end of parentheses, "versus |
,

1

[ 10 . collective goals," parentheses, "(following the recommended. j
F i

| 11 route of those direc ting traf f ic)", end of parentheses.
'

| 'l
i 12 Now, I-understand -- I think I understand this- j
i i
l'

t 13 phenomenon of the shif t that characterizes emergencies in :

14 general, Doctor, but isn't it true that, that shif t -- the
i:

i

i 15 degree to which that shift occurs in any given population j
I

'16 varies depending on the nature of that population?
)

L
-

,

I- ;
i i

|- 17- A (Mileti) No, I don't know of any evidence that would 'j
i'

18 lead me to that conclusion. Now, the general conclusion is I
i,

| 19 that, it occurs in community-wide emergencies where the entire j
<

.|E
.

20 community is at risk. ;

!

21 0 So, it occurs; it's full-blown, boom, it's there, you |
|

22 have the therapeutic community, it doesn't occur in stages, it !

23 doesn't occur to a greater or lesser degree, given the nature

24 of the emergency, it's there full-blown? .

25 A (Mileti) No, that's not what I said. There are
|

()'
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|

:1 different' mechanisms whereby it'can come into play |. It would
;

' li: 2 vary depending :-upon whether' or not we' re. talking aboutL the-
Ic, a,

.

warning. period ~ that is when--people are being. warned, Lor-if |
.

4

h W -~3 ,

, ,

! 4 wef re talking about af ter- impac t has occ'urred. - j
,

E
~ 1

There's been some research-to document' alternative )5
e

i. - '6- ways that it occurs,,that people go from the' . way they are' I
i ,

'

;' 7 normally to this emergency response mode. But I-.just don't
i

t .:
i

j .
.

.

|> 8 know to what degree anyone has documented'that it. occurs in 1

'
|

( 9 varying degrees. j
: I

| 10 It's been the case that in the emergencies that have {
!: |
[ 11 been studied.that it's been observed. People haven't tried to ;

i l

-|( 12 quantify it, to the best of mv knowledge, and say more.of it

l -13 was in this town than was in that town, is the conclusion that-

14 it seems.to always be there.

| 15 Q Now, isn't that the point that almost all of the
i

| 16 prior emergencies that you've observed have been with respect
i

| 17f to population groups that can be called towns, and in towns'
.|

|

[
18 where you have close-knit interpersonal relationships, you have |

i l
L 19 a kind of community that is, in fact, what we would all think -t

,i'
'

'

|. 20 of in terms of a paradigm, that a community like that would

21 pull together in the case of an emergency. But there are other jo
|

;

I 22 population groups that we have here at Seabrook, Doctor, and I |
| |
' I

;- 23 wonder whether you can ascribe 100 percent, the same i

! I

j' 24 conclusions about this shif t that you draw from these other |

| 25 towns, these paradigro communities, and apply them to a traffic |
|

! I

|'

| !

h' l
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-

s

i 1. jam?'
.

,

- .
.,

2 '.A (Mileti) 'Well, first let me-say that, what I'm- lh
~

"

)
.o

g; .

' basing my conclusions on aren't_'just my personal-observations, j4 3
4

[ '4 ' 'butLthose made'by other sociologists in.my field.-

L-

| 5 And second, that- your suggestion that the empirical' j
| i

; 6' record regarding this conclusionfis only based on emergencies .|
i| .

7, that have been studied in self-contained small communities is 1!:
. ..

P J
f' i

| 8 incorrect. j
.:,

[ 19
'

_Indeed, a good deal of disaster research has' cone on Iw
!

i.

f10- in small little communities, but some of it has gone on in
n

i

i 11 urban centers as well -- as well as in cnmmunities that have !
l i

V .

for example, with transients on the- j
\

|- 12 beaches that get evacuated,
i|

.13 beach. The evacuation of the Texas beaches or what have you'in |:
_

!

| 9- !14. hurricanes.
i[' !

( 15 But I would say that the kind of mood that |
.

I

i 16. characterizes a very small town where everybody knows everybody |
L i
V >

; 17' else and feels t.m hem as if they're a whole human being !

I
L. a
l1 18 is the kind of mst- -0 s chtracterizes this emergency response. |

|

} 19 And that that ernerges because of the emergency. And certainly
!-

! - 20 one could say, might it have a higher probability of occurring
~

f
[ 21 a f ew seconds sooner in a small town versus an urban center,

| l
i 22 it's an interesting hypothesis of no one has over tested it, to ;
i i

I

( 23 the best of my knowledge. But I don't think that that mattars. )
i'

n ,

'

24 The community is the human community. It's not a

f25 pol i ti c al boundary. Although it's possible for me to conceive
I,
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|

k 1 'of'.an-emergency-l'arge enough1that's uneven enough~where threat,
c ~
i- 2 would be hit ~and-miss, not 1ike at a nuc1 ear;powerpl' ant,-but,

; 3 for example, let's say a great earthquake in a large; urban
i

4 center like Southern Calif ornia that would cause hit-and-miss j
i.,

| 5 damage over hundreds and hundreds of miles, where~there may be |
. .

J! .

this-kind.of response after impact, that we may not1 6 pockets of ,

r
c :

'. 7 observe this. But that's very uncomparable to en emergency at
;- 4

:i .

a nuclear poweeplant. || 8
! .

i

} 9 Q Can you point to other examples, Doc tor , where i

J.
t

|- 10, individualized behavior typified the vehicles and drivers in a
(

-

l
4

| 11 traffic jam that lasted as long as 10 hours? |
.

i

! 12 A (Mileti) I'm sorry, I don't think I understand your j
i !

i

[ 13 question. May I see if I do? !

14 G Wait a second. Let me strike that question and |
L

15 restate it, because I think I did misstate it.
, ,

!- 16 Give me an example of a situation where collective i

I !

j 17 behavior, I think I said individualized, collective behavior '|
! -

typified a situation where you had vehicles and drivers in a !

- !

: 18
;- !

f 19 traffic jam that lasted for as long as 10 hours?

i
'

| 20 A (Mileti) Did you mean to say by collective behavior, |

t I
i

| 21 the kind of emergency response I talk about in my testimony? j
i r

22 O Any kind of collective behavior. I frankly have
i

4

ji 23 trouble understanding the notion of collective behavior among a

| s

24 group of automobiles in a traffic jam, j
|

| 25 A (Mileti) Well, automobiles dc.n' t experience it, '

:
i
I

,

I
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|| 1- . people'do. L.'And it's their response to '-- I do know it's hard

i
E . :2 to understand. But when human beings in towns and areas are- .[
!'

' .;
;

[ '3 experiencing the threat of major and pending. catastrophe'or -

~

i;
.

.i

| 4 af ter those catastrophes' have oc curred ; people do provide help !
i: .

think of doing. ;|' 5 to one'another - in a'way that they'd never
. i.

I
-

j- 6 .They're more helpful towards one'another. I could go on and. j
e 6

|- 7 descritse this at length. People have| written books'about it.
'

~

L
[ 8 1 can think of major evacuations, for example,;the
I 'I
L 9. evacuation of Hurricane Carla, I have no idea'why that.comes to ;

)'

| 10 mind, but over half a million cars were evacuated. i
i

( 11 G How long was the traffic jam there, Doctor?. ;
L l

12. A (Mileti) I don't remember. !

i
.

13 G I t wasr,' t anywhere near this long, was it? |,

! t
b i

. Mileti) I honestly don't remember, so ' can't say( !~14 Aj
I

15 if it was near this long or not. j
i

! 16 t) Isn't it true that never in the annals of emergency
]i

|

f,[ 17 studies has there been a situation where a traffic jam with

|
18 level of service F traffic, congested-flow traffic, existed for !

i
| 19' that period of time?

20 A (Mileti) I don't know what level of F flow of
,

I
21 ~ traffic is. I certainly know what traffic is, stop and go, ;

I
t

22 maybe that's F. Shall I -- !
t

|- i
L 23 O Stop-and go, moving in waves? I

|
1

1
:

24 A (Mileti) I have to say, I honestly don't know. It's !
!

!

25 inconceivable to me that there haven' t been people in traffic |

L tl> |
Heritage Reporting Corporation ;

|(202) 628-4880

i
!

$,



. - , _ . . _ _ _ _ . - - . _ . _ _ _ . ~ . _ . _ _ . . . _ _ _ _ _ . . . . . .. .

. ,
' + V ')

,

as: -

,

'!*- +

i |

.; -

)q
i i

, - - )i;

i~ MILETI -. CROSS 9429_ :
sF ,

c ,

| i||f 1 jams' knowing'that.there have:been'some very large evacuations

) - ,

i. :2- -involving over h'alf afmillion people. |
: :1.

3 0 I'm not' disputing that. Clearly, you've had-large ]h
i~ .. - 1
!;

^ 4- evacuations, but you never had one where the escape- routes were . |
'

L
| 5 so f ew and the population trying to get through them was so {
!. i

]iL 6 large that you would have this kind of. traf fic jam?.
t
| 7 MR. LEWALD: I would objectLto that. -|
F i
c i

i 8 DY MR. FIERCE: i-

| !

9- 0 Isn't that true, Dr. Milet1?

( l

10 JUDGE SMITH: ~ What's the basis? |p
t

I i

; (11 MR. LEWALD: There's no f oundation f or the question.- I

o

'12 I don't know of any such evidence that this is an isolated''

i I

|. 13 event that Mr. Fierce is testifying to in his question. -He's '

114 not putting it as a hypothetical to a witness, assuming -- he's
i

15 just stating it as a fact. ' j
i

16 MR. FIERCE: I'm asking a question. |
|
|

| 17 MR. LEWALO: It~doesn't sound like a question to me. i

L 1
|

.

18 JUDGE SMITH: Well, your question does have a ;

i

19 hypothetical in it.

20 MR. FIERCE: 1 said, there's never been this kind of |

|21 a situation, has there, Dr. Mileti.
|

22 JUDGE SMITH: This kind of situation. )
!

23 MR. FICRCE: Where you've got traffic that is in |
i

24 congested flow conditions, as Dr. Mileti said in his words, I

!
t

25 stop-and go, I addod moving in waves, moving very slowly, for ;
i

1
,
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f , . || 1 asilong.as, all of the. experts-agree will be'the case here at'

o
[ 2 Seabrook. And I said,'you've never seen nthat, have.you,-in any j

- i;- .

situation. iF -3-
-

$

I 4 MR. LEWALD: I- don ' t_ know what- the agreernentu all the

I;

5 experts are with. |
;.

E

6 JUDGE SMITH: Are you talking about.-- are you ;

n
|- 7 specifically talking about Mrs. Fallon's film?' l
5 - (
|_ 8 MR. FIERCE: No, I'm. talking about the evacuation,

ii .
. .

.

.]i 9 t ime estimates and the studies that have been done both by Mr .
5 |

| 10 Lieberman and Dr. Adler. The Lieberman testimony, I believe, j
!

i
11 is now that on certain rainy days, on crowded beach -- with[

| 12 crowded beach situations where sudden rain storms occur,-the

!! |
;

| 13 ETE will be over 10 hours long; and that means that the last
|

i ,

i 14 line of congested flow traffic to leave the area will not get-
|

| 15 out before 10 hours.
:

f b'16 Dr. Adler believes those times to be longer than

1
!

,

j 17 that.
t :

} 18 JUDGE SMITH: Are you satisfied? !

g.

! 19 MR. LEWALD: Am I satisfied? If this is the basis

|
;

I 20 for his question, but he's testifying as though certain things
I

{ 21 were facts. And this is the only -- at least as I understood
i

| 22 the question, he was comparing facts here with everywhere else |

I (
23 in the world and saying that there didn't exist any situation. ]j-

| 24 JUDGE SMITH: Well, he's asking -- that's a part of
,

| -l
i

25 his question. That's not the hypothesis of the question,
!
,
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-

.

,[. .
. .

-that's the part of ;the ' question .1
. . .

;..
.

[ '. 2 MR. LEWALD: 'If'he was.posi'ng it as.a hy'pothetical,

3 then I wouldn ' t have obj ec ted , but' I didn't hear'him so:doing.t
I'
,

i 4' MR. FIERCE: I don't think I need'to given'the facts
:
i

5 that have been testif ied by the experts on both sides in this.j ,
t-
i 6 case.
i

!! 7 JUDGE SMITH: You may answer.
1

|~ 8 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) Were you asking me if I knew.

l' 9 of an evacuation that took 10 hours?

10 BY MR. FIERCE:,

i
11 Q No, I was not.

t

| 12 A (Mileti) I'm sorry, I honestly don't remember'the

13 question.

14 0 I'm asking you if ever in history you are aware.of a

15 situation whiere an evacuation occurred after an emergency in

16 which the traffic was in congest-ed f low conditions, stop-and go

17 conditions for as long as 10 hours?

| 18 A (Mileti) No, I don't, and the reason is, I'm not an

19 expert on traffic and I've not examined the behavior of

20 traffic. So I don't knew on what emergencies that I have

21 information on there was stop-end go traf fic ; I just know how

22 penple behaved. And in some of those events we know how long

23 it took for people to evacuate. And I don't even remember the

24 times involved in most of thone events. There have been soae

25 in which it's taken longer than others.
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h 1 And certainly in the whole human experience there

,
2 would have to have been evacuations. I can't conceive if we

i

3 didn' t look where evacuations went on that took long times.
,

4 0 I'm not talkin5 about long times, because we clearly

5 have long times. I'm talking about in a jam. That's the

j 6 difference between everywhere else and Seabrook, isn't it,
j

7 Doctor?,

|
.

8 JUDGE SMITH: The fact is, his answer is he doesn't

9 know.'

!

10 BY MR, FIERCE:
:

i
I

' 11 Q Doctor, isn't it likely that there will be at least

12 some individuals, let's say after three, four, five, six hours
!

13 who will begin to engage in individual oriented behavior that

! W 14 includes such things as seeking their own evacuation routes?
;

' 15 A (Mileti) Of course it's possible. I think of my
|

1

| 16 father, in fact, when you describe this person. But it's not
!

17 going to be probable and wouldn't characterine the behavior oft

i

10 rnost people.
|

| 19 I've always said, if you can think i t up it's

| 20 possible that somebody might engage in it.

21 0 I said, isn't it likely that some individuals after

22 four, five or siv or more hours will begin to engage in

i 23 ind)vidualized behavior of the type we are talking about here,
|

| 24 seeking their own unique evacuation routes?

25 A (Mileti) T'm sure it's 1) L el y , yes, that some person

i

@ Heritage Reporting Corporation
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[.-|h!_-| 1 for'two'or three'or some number might in fact do that. That --
'

1

|- 2' :the image: that the . evacuation would be a h'elter-skelter where j
i:
b 3 there's-largeLnumbers of' people doing that, not following the i

} |

4 advice of those'who are providing information, I' don'tLthink is f
'

|
'

'

D ]

u 5 a prudent hypothesis about the -f uture at all . !
|

! G Could it happen? Yes. Would-it'likely characterize ;

!
.

I don't think so. Is it likely? 'j
- I

| 7 the behavior of most people?
,

I
8 What's the difference, I don't know, really between~ likely and j

!

9 possible. Of course. I don't'think it would be a major. j

f -l
( 10 problem. |
! 1

{ 11 G Do,you know how many-people it would take if they !
! I

f_ 12 were engaging _in that type of behavior to cause the kiruJ of

| \

; 13 problem that lengthens the ETE significantly? {

14 A- (Mileti) No, I'm not an expert on ETE, I wouldn't
> I
i 15 know how to calculate it. ;

i

-1G MR. FIERLE: I have no further questions.
f. j
l' 17 JUDGE SMITH: We'll take a 10 minute break. |

! I
.

,

|- 18 Off the record. <

|
|

! 19 (Whereupon, a short recess was taken.) |

I J

| 20 |
!

'

| 21 )
PI22

- 23

24

|
| 25
i
I

h
|
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- 1- JUDGE SMITH: Ms.-Weiss?-
.

2~ FURTHER CROSS-EXAMINATION

3 BY MS. WEISS:

4 O Dr. M11eti,.ifLI inderstand your testimony it's

5- really quite narrow. You. define panic as aggressive antisocial

6 behavior and it's.you.copinion that such behavior simply cannot
- ,

.7 occur in'a vehicular evacuation because'the conditions it would

8- cause it to occur don't exist; is that correct?

9 A- (Miloti) I've' defined panic as I defined i t '. I

10 don't know if'I characterized'it-in'there.

11 O . Depressive-aberbant and antisocial?

12 A (Mileti) It'n inconceivable to me that panic, as-

13 I've defined it, coul"J occur in~a Community-wide emergency.

14 G ~ But that's not ,the saroe thing as saying that people

15 would always follow the instructibr.s given to them; is that

16 correct?

17 A (Mileti) I think that is correct, following

18 instructions versus phnic are two different. things.

13 MS WEISS: That's all I have.

20 JUDGE S'ITH: Mr. Backus?M

|

| 21 MR. BACKUS: Your Honor, I have some.

22 FURTMER CROG3-EXAMINATION

f,- 23 BY MR. BACICUS :

24 G Dr. Mileti, just so I'm clear on your last answer to

25 Ms. Weiss' question. And you're saying one need not follow

G Heritage Reporting Corporation
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- 4 instructions - =well, stri ke 't.ha t . - Someone who is.not h

j. 2- f ollowing instruc tions would not necessarily' be engaging;in-
i-
Fg 3 panic behavior?

| 4- A '(Mileti) No. Panic is not the same thinE.as not i

1
,

|- 5 .following instructions. Panic is what panic is.
;

}' 6 Q Okay.
l~

7 A (Mileti) Not following instructions I think.is i

'l
<

i- .

testimony. ]| 8 better addressed in my testimony No. 2 rather than

|9- No. 5.
1

! .10 0 Thank you, Doctor.
! j

| 11 Let me ask you this, would the f ear which is |
| |

i i

i. 12 referenced on page three of your testimony No. 5, "A person '

|
j 13 perceiving a specific threat to his physical survival," could ]

14' that same fear be generated through a specific threat to
tl'

15 another' family or to a family member? i'

l
;

I';

; 16 A (Mileti) And we're talking about panic now?
i'

,

| 17 Q That is correct. !
i'

i
( 18 A (Mileti) I don't know of any evidence to suggest

i
I
| 19 that that would be the case. And the kind of fear we're |

|

| 20 talking about here is full nowledge that death is imminent as

| 21 convinced by observing, it occurred to others like I was
I

describing on the football field. jcm
;

| i

| 23 0 Well, I'm not sure if that's completely responsive to i

24 my question. What I'd like to know is, can an individual
l

25 become panicked by being fearful for the well being of a family i

!.
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-

-1 rnember ? -

|: 2 ' (L
'

_Mileti) I have no evidence of that in a community-(
L'
! .3- wide emergency th'at I know of.,
!'
l ~- '4- Q ~You have no evidence one way or another on that? ;i
!'

.

don' t know 'of the cases of panic that )
- l

| ST A' .(Mileti) I

|- - :!
L 6 have been observed, ar.d particularly the lack of panic in |
|- !

f. f7- community-wide emergencies that would suggest that that kind of
; -;

6 transf erence f rom concern over an. intimate versus oneself could 1

-|
9. be catalogued as a determinant then of panic. |i

'
!

f 10 0 I'm not sure I completely follow that answer. Is it ~|
' i

| 11 your testirnony then that you don't know whether or not panic |
I

12 can arise based on the fear for a family member, you don't |
|

13 know? j
14 A (Mileti) In the cases where panic has occurred its

i

f15 occurred as an individual perceives threat. I don't know of
1 !

16 cases where its occurred because of f ear over a f amily roerobor . j
| t

| 17 Q It may have occurred,.you're not sure? l
Ii

| 18 A (Mileti) I don't -- that's quite possible. I would i

'|
19 be surprised if I didn't know about it though. I

i
20 0 Well, let me just f ollow that point a little bit.

21 Assume a situation where you have an individual at -- on

22 Hampton Beach and has a family rnember located einewhere within ,

|
23 the emergency planning none. The individual on the beach is

24 not -- cannot communicate with the f amily rnember ; doesn ' t know |
|

25 what the safety or the threat to the family member is. In that j

'll ii
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.1 kind of' situation.coulo you expect a panic reaction?
4

-

,

| 2 A- (Mileti) No, I would say absolutely not.- In :f ac t, |
| i
I 3 thecintimate who aren't~in physical proximity ~are able to |
!; i

4
. .

. ;i .

communicate with one-other happens-in all emergencies; and I ;
1 i

|- 5 don't know where that's of evidence that suggests-that panic- )
-)v

! i

; _. G has occurred'in those circumstances. !

i
'
:-
'

7 G I'm sorry, I'm assuming that there-can't be |
'l

8 communication between the two? j
,

{' i

9- A; (Mileti)' Yes.
|-
<- >

| 10 Q So you're dealing with the situation of an unknown j
j'

.

threat to the f amily rnember , in that situation could you expect J
:

| 11
i -i

3

1

a 12 panic to occur? Is that a reasonable -- strike that. 'Would |
| i

lc

(~ 13 you expect that that reaction could occur with any significant |

IL& !

!W 14 number of people? |
! }
; 15 A (Mileti) I thought ray answer was, no. . That in fact !
! !

|! 16 having people- separate who are intirnate with one another. For
,

. - 17 example, being mernbers of the same family happens in a lot of J
t

1
' 18 emergencies. And.I don't know in those emergencies of any
|
t

j- 19 event whcre panic has occurred because of being separated from !

fi

I' 20 those intirnate -- not being able to communicate with them. Not

21 knowing whether they were -- to what degree they rnight be at :
)

22 risk or what have you. I don't know of cases in emergencies !
I t

*
;

23 where that's led to panic. |
'

<

24 O Fine. |
|

25 MR, BACKUS: Nothing f urther , thank you. {
I

i

||> !
'
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f, MILETI ~ CROSS 94304

{i-||IfI 1_ JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Tu.k? |
4: i

[- 2 MR. TURK: Nothing,.Your Honor. '!
!

3 JUDGE SMITH: Mr . Hur tir gton? ,

1

- 4 MR. HUNTINGTON: Nothing, Your Honor. ;

|I
; 5 JUDGE HARBOUR: Dr. Mileti, are there any studies -|
l 1

!' 6 that you know of in the litera ture related to your subject area j

i i,w
I- 7 that deal with battlefield situations-where individual or in j
! !

.8 parts of groups have panickec? |;

! I

j 9 THE WITNESS: (Mi.eti) Yes. And I want to say that !
4. i

i |

; 10 battlefield situations are not comparable events. That war is j
'

i s

j. 11 the .ntithesis of coming together that can occur in community- |
| )

| 12 wide emergencies. :

1'

I
j 13 So, there are some categories of emergencies that |

14 aren't applicable or aren't the same as the kind of an
i

15 emergency we're discussing here. _[
}

16 Certainly, there have been studies of people turning i

|. 1-

'

and running under attack on battlefields. And there have even !17
!

18 been soc iologists, believe it or not , who have worked f or the

19 Army to try to address that problem. Somewhat successfully, I i

!,

20 might add. But I would have to say that war is not a j
!

21 comparable sort of situation, and I don't think provides good

22 analogy or evidence to bear weight on the kind of emergency

23 we're discussing here. |
t

24 JUDGE HARBOUR: Why is a group of soldiers in the f,

i

25 battlefield who have been living and fighting together for a

i
'
,

!
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h l|k l' long time dif f erent f rom 'any other community? ')
- 1

1

; 2 THE. WITNESS: Well, 1 have to answer that question in |

| .

the observed behavior that one.couldL. 3~ two parts ~. First,~most of
.

!
~

.

.

j

i,
.

~

.

i
'

4 characterize as turning and. running or perhaps panicking in a
I |
1

! 5 war setting: occurred in situations in which fighting groups. j
L

. i.

6 were conscripted into the Army and sant to the battlef ield not - |
i

7 knowing other persons that they were engaged in battle with. ]
~

i- . .
r

i G And during World War II I believe the sociological j
t

!o
.

.

jL 9 recommendation was to conscript to the battlefield people out
|
! 10 of basic training, so that you were fighting with a-few good'

I
;
i 11 friends rather than . total strangers to reduce that problem; and j
| l
! I

i 12 .it worked successfully to some extent. !

( .)
i- ,

13 However, the -- and my expertise in regard to what |f
| ;

{' 14 goes on in war groups is severely limited. But I do know that j
.

.

I i
!_ 15 the kind of mechanism that would trigger the community response !

! |

| 16 or surge of altruism that typifies community-wide emergencies ;
'

;
!

i

! 17 may not come into play there, and I'm not sure why. |
i- .

l. ,'

! 18 JUDGE HARBOUR: Thank you. )
'

i '
V 19 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Lewald, do you have redirect? )i
t ,

i i

( 20 MR. LEWALD: No redirect. No further questions. [

t
;

||'
21 JUDGE SMITH: All right. Dr. Mileti, thank you.

|'.

22 (The witness was excused.) ||
I

23 MR. FIERCE: Your Honor, I believe at this point we |

! ,!
.
i 24 have ret uttal witnesses that the Mass. AG's office is prepared j

i

|| 25 to put on.
'
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j|| 1 ' JUDGE SMITH: Three. ;

5 i
' MR. FIERCE: .Three. I have Chief Edwin'OLivera, the j~

'

|
, .

~.
. . ?!

j: 3 Police Chief from Salisbury'who has been waiting since this (
| t

f 4 morning, I'd like to'put'him on next.- ]
ii

[. 5 JUOGE SMITH: All right. ]
| |

: 6 MR. FIERCE:' Chief. I

! l
~

7 JUDGE SMITH: You may stand 'and be sworn. I
; i

'
! G Whereupon, i,

i !

|| 9 EDWIN .T. OLIVERA
s'
| |
| 10 having been first duly sworn, was called as a witness herein, ;

.

- kk
| 11- and was examined and testified as follows: ;

h I

i 12 DIRECT EXAMINATION f

| |

!. 13 DY MR.. FIERCE: |

14 0 Good afternoon, Chief, would you please state your
e ,

! 15 full name and position for the record? |
I 'f
1 16 A (Olivera) Good afternoon, Your Honor. My name is ;)
! ?

h 17 Edwin J. Olivera, Police Chief of the town of Salisbury. {;-
I

i 10 Q Chief, I'm going to put before you e document which
,

4 t

{ 19 is entitled Rebuttal Testimony of Edwin J. Olivera on behalf of i

! I
f 20 the Attorney General for the Commonwealth of Massachusetts |

1

!| 21 regarding traffic disorders expects during an evacuation of the
-t

22 beach area because of an accident at the Seabrook Nuclear |
1
<

23 Plant, and ask you if you recognize that documen t? |

i

24 A (Olivera) Yes, I do, it is my rebuttal. (
!

25 G This is the rebuttal testimony that you -- )
!
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OLIVERA - DIRECT '9441-
,

|||f 1' A (Olivera) Yes.

!' . l
. 2 0 -- have prepared for this proceeding?. !

,

f
|- 3 .A (Olivera) That's correc t. -They are --

)
>'

1

|
4 O' Let me ask you if you've reviewed this document |

| I

! 5 recently and:have.noted any addit' ions c ;orrections that you ;

I
1

|- 6 would like to rnake? !
|I'

|- 7 A (Olivera) Yes, sir. On pDEe three in the example of j
.

(

i. i

L 8. the beach road sketch where it says Noven Boulevard Route 1-A
'

i.
,

I. 9 and Cable Avenue there is a little island, that is not in that- (
s ,

I i

| 10: direct spot, it should be further.back a little bit, sir.
|

|. i
'

; 11 And where it'has a large island --
i

F

I 12 JUDGE SMITH: Yes. What we're going to have to do !
~

j. |

|: _ 13 now is put some kind of indicator on the drawing to capture

14 your description. Which way would you move it?
'

F !
| 15 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) It should be moved.further |

! f
'

| 16 back. Actually, there are three islands in that one long one
|;

|| 17 there. And that one should be actually taken out of that
i

f 1G drawing.
I

!- 19 JUDGE SMITH: Taken out all together? i

j 20 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Yes, sir. ]
|'

|
!21 JUDGE SMITH: Okay.
!

22 JUDGE HARBOUR: And the long orie should be divided

| ,

j 23 into three stoall ones? j

l

|- 24 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Three, yes. They are two
,

f 25 actual areas that you can go into the parking lot. One comes |

|
,

I
'
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9442! OLIVERA - DIRECT ;,

r. .

1 into the entvance and one comes out f rom the exit. !J|h

f' 2 JUDGE SMITH: -Okay. Let's -- let me try here and_see;
,

t- !

) 3 if this agrees with you. ff
j-

. 4 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Is1there automobile passage? .
I

!?
. .

!

I|' .

Coming from the' exit, ;i 5; THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Yes.

$ $
: 6 yes, there is , going straight across and also 'f or the entrance.- i
,

7 JUDGE SMITH: Is'that-it? Do you have that right
; :
l' s

; 8 there? ;

|. !

| 9 THE WITNESS: (Olivern) Yes.

! .

in |

,

10 JUDGE SMITH: So there, all right, three islands*

|

11 the raiddle and none in the middle of the street. !

i

i 12- THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Correct. i,
'-

i

i

| 13 JV0GE SMITH: Three islands in the middle of.the

14 block.,. ,

!

15 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Right. ;

i
| 16 JUDGE SMITH: So that cornes in ; and that addition of |

|- |

,

17 one island.

18 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Yes,
|

k 19 JUDGE LINENBERGER: I just don't see the parking lot
\ ;

20 you were talking about. |I

| '

i
i

if I could show it !| 21 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) It's --

|

22 to you, sir. This area right here is what we call the |
1

j23 Salisbury Municipal parking lot. And there is an entrance
r

24 right in this direction here. I can draw it f or you and give

25 you a better idea. !,

| !::
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,' OLIVERA - DIRECT 9443 |!

]||# 1 JUDGE SMITH: Okay. Now, be careful because that's-

2 going to go into 'the transcript.. i
'

.i

L|
|| '3 THE WITNESS:' (Olivera) Okay. Right about here is j

:

[ 4 -where the entrance sits. And right about here is where; the
,

il'
j 5 exit is. I

L i

6 JUDGE SMITH: Okay.

; ~7 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) So you have an' entrance in- _I
'

8 this area here. You can either enter coming this-way.or going |

i |
|' 9 aCPOSs. )

|

|L ~ 10 JUDGE SMITH: Okay, this is the parking lot. j
i

11 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) This is the parking lot. |

f- |
I

| 12 here.
h- .)
!, 13 JUDGE SMITH: All right. Let's mark it parking -- |

14 wait a minute.
:!~

.I15. MR. FIERCE: Is this your copy, Chief, do you have
i

I 16 other notations? j
;

| !

17 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Yes, I do, on that one.'

,

18 t1R . FIERCE: Maybe we want to make it on a fresh
,

19 copy.,

|
20- JUDGE SMITH: All right. I'll tell you --

21 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) I can do that f or you.

22 JUDGE SMITH: In that blue?
I'

{
23 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Yes.'

24 JUDGE SMITH: Let's do it -- I ' ra still coing to give
1

25 you a hard time today, let's do it in black, j

'

! II>
|
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h OLIVERA - DIRECT 9444

|
|h| 1 .THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Quite all right. ,

I
'j' 2 JUDGE SMITH: It copies -- photocopies better.

f.

[ 3 Okay. Now, write in parking-lot there. |
| 8

( 4 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Shall I-cross this'out'here? |
L <

I 5 JUDGE SMITH: Yes, cross that.out'. !
:i

6 Exit and entrance. 1
,

i- !
7 JUDGE LINENBERGER: This is an entrance, right? [

'

V 1

{ 8 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Yes, sir. That's the only :{
i .

..

into~the lot and this is the only exit. i
. t

| 9 entrance
I |

( 10 JUDGE. SMITH: All right. Then I'm going to do one j

b
|!! 11 final thing-here and I'm going to. cross out these connectors

i I

! 12 and you'show this to the other parties briefly. !
l !

-
I

||
13 MR. FIERCE: Well, let me ask if --

i 14 BY MR. FIERCE:
1

i

! |

|
- 15 0 -- Chief, are there any other additions and ;

i :

|{ 16 corrections that you would like -- wish to make?
1

17 .A (Olivera) On the last page --
;

f 18 G The other map? |
!

f19 A (Olivera) -- the Attachment A, the other map, shows
'
.

L 20 Elm Street at Route 1-A, that should be Route 110. !

I' |
i 21 It would have been the -- it's called North End j

22 Boulevard, Route 1-A rather than North Boulevard. j
6

23 JUDGE SMITH: North End Boulevard? !
|

24 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Yes, sir; North End. |
t

25 JUDGE SMITH: You taarking that on your map? |

f

I ||I |
|
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OLIVERA - DIRECT 9445

||k in Oh,.is'that North-End?

2 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) E-N-D.

3 JUDGE HARBOUR: Mr.'Olivera, before we go.on --

4 THE WITNESS: (Olivera)- Yes, sir.

~ 5 JUDGE HARBOUR: ~~ on the diagram on page-three is

6 north to the lef t -- is north to the left?

7 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Yes, sir.

8 BY MR. FIERCE:

9 O Chief, with these additions and corrections, let me

10 ask you if this is the testimony that you would like to offer

11 into evidence at this time?

12 A (Olivera) Yes, sir, it is,

13 MR. FIERCE: I would offer this evidence ~-- offeri

-14 this testiroony into evidence at this time, Your Honor.

| 15 JUDGE SMITH: Are there objections?

|
,

i 16 MR. LEWALD: No objection.

L
'

| 17 MR. TURK: Your Honor, I have an objection to part of

18 the testimony. At the beginning of -- a large question
~

19 beginning on page 5 at the end of the testimony.

20 It seems to me that the question which begins,

21 "Chief, would you please assume for a minute that it's a Sunday
1

22 in the sumrner of 1988, et cetera." It's a very long question,

23 it goes on for more than a complete page. It includes a lot of

24 assumptions which, to my knowledge, have not yet been tied into

25 anything in the record.
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F .

.j|| 1 For instance, it assumes that'the plant-is operating
.

2 at f ull power ; this' fact is well'known.to those in-the area
. s

j

. . d
; 3 including the beach ~ goers. j

4-
.

. I'm sorry, t

~ i

[ 4 I t f urther assurnes ' that the' beaches --
b-

.5- -that, there's an announcement made that' the beaches have _been i
.

..
. 'f

t-
!

~
'
t

1 6 closed, and that evacuation'of the area is recommended. jj,

|
i- 7 As the Board tnay recall , these are a potentially 1'

'

1-
:.

8 alternative EDS messages, either;the beaches are closed or i

r
f

9 there's going to be an evacuation, but it's not beach closing |
\,

| 10 and an evacuation. !
'

:

11 It- f urther assurnes that all the people on the beach |
L |

| 12 area including Salisbury, Seabrook and Hampton Beach get the j
!

13 announcernent at the same time. It f urther assumes that the. {
- 14 entire population, the day trippers, the seasonal residents,

t
.

j 15 the workers, everyone seek to leave the beach area at roughly
I

!

j 16 the same time. And it goes on with other assumptions about. ]
i )

17 traffic control point rnanning and traf fic conditions, speeds.
|

>

18 The next question after that says, "Chief, assume the |

\

19 same facts as in my last question," that's on page seven. |
| i
'

20 And then the final question on page eight does not |
!

21 seems comfortable by itself, but the answer indicates that i

i
e

22 under the conditions posed earlier, the answer is given in that (
i

23 context.
7

this whole piece of24 It seems to rne that the whole --

;

25 tes titoony is not connected to anything that's part of the j

f
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' '

-i record'which should'be relied'upon by the Board in making a df ||| '!
2- decision as to conditions that' may face traf'fic-in the area in '

-|j_-
r 3 .an emergency.

,

j
;

5

F 4 MR. FIERCE: Your Honor,'I' don't know where Mr. Turk
~

!!
~

}
~

!

|! ~5 has been-for the last three months, this is exactly the j
,
.

6 situation-that'we have all been talking about with respect to
|

|7 the evacuation time estimates, at the beach areas on a crowded
4

!
| -.

weekday -- crowded week-end. '
i 8
! |

8
1

( 9 We have testimony -- i

I |

| 10 JUDGE SMITH: Well, no problem. I don't see any |
! - |

| 11 problem with crowded week-end, that's not your problem. The {
I' !

12 other assumptions are -- 1
!

13. MR. FIERCE: The traffic guides are placed exactly as' |

- 14 they have been.
t :

I
:

15 JUDGE SMITH: You leaped over an awful lot here !
_t

f! 16 before you got to the traffic guides. Take it in order.
* |

t! -

that the powerplant is '
i 17 I think that the assumption

t
?

18 licensed, although there's no evidentiary support f or that is .

!

| 19 what this thing is all about, and that is-a necessary |

| !
t i

| 20 assumption for his question; and we'll forgive you on that one, )

| 21 I don't know how else you could do this.
J

22 The beaches have been closed and evacuation of the I

I

23 area is recommended. It is true that closcd and evacuation 1

|

24 have dif f erent meanings , but they're not mutually exclusive, ,

)
25 one precedes the other. !

i

i
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l'
j|f L1 Well,-we understand two sequence being here, that

[
t 2 the beaches have f irst been closed then evacuation ordered.-
i

[ 3- MR. FIERCE: That's one'possibil'ity here,"Your Honor'.
j-

[ 4 It's also conceivable that they could occur simultaneously.
;
.

[
~

5 JUDGE-SMITH: No, they're different. They're --
i-
1
L 6 well, is it necessary to your hypothesis to the testimony that
L.
L

j 7 you make that distinc tion , 'cecause the distinc tion I recall and-

I
!< 8 I think everybody will_ agree with.is that, closing is a
!'

| 9 situation-that would precede in-an evacuation,~but-in time,
e

|~
10 MR. FIERCE: In slow moving 1 events. But I believe

f 11 the Intervenors would take the.very strong position,=Your

|
' 12 Honor, that in a fast moving accident sequence the beach.

i

. -13 closing will not be the f irst roove, it will be an evacuation,

k 14 JUOGE SMITH: Wouldn't an evacuation subsume a
i

| 15 closing?
|

[ .16 MR. FIERCE: Oh, absolutely,

i
17 JUDGE SMITH: If there were no closing --'

f
18 MS. WEISS: We've got the closing of the beach and

19 evacuation of the prudent population ,
i
1

| 20 JUDGE SMITH: Well, I don't think that these two in
i
i

21 the same sentence present a hypothesis that does violence to'

22 the record, the idea is captured. He wants the most severe

I 23 situation and that is evacuation. You could either strike
1

| 24 closing and it would not hurt your assumption.

! 25 MR. FIERCE: That's right,
i

O Heritage Reporting Corporation
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<

[j|[ 21 . JUDGE SMITH: Okay'.
r- -i

[- 2 All right. Go ahead.
4

|: 3 All-the people area are given the announcement at :|

I

|1 L4 roughly the same time.- Does anybody quarrel with that
!

'

|.

5' assumption, that hypothesis? :

i

; .6 (No response) |
#

[ =i

[ 7' JUDGE ~ SMITH: All right. Nobody'does. !
,. .

1 I

[ 8 Now, the day trippers. Merchants and their employers j
l i

9 .all seek to leave the beach area roughly the same time. That' l
J j

I 10 is just a restatement of the earlier sentence, isn't it. |
L I

L 11 Nobody quarrels with that. |
b i

! 12' Now we -- the next one is -- |
, .

(? .

(Board conferring.)
. 1

[ 13.

14 JUDGE SMITH:- All right. Now, what's this one here, |
1

15 we're up to the traffic guides.

16 MR. FIERCE: Those are taken exactly from volume 6, i

i

i !

i 17 .Your Honor. i
ie
5

|- 10 JUDGE SMITH.' Does anybody quarrel with the statement j
| !

| 19 concerning traffic guides?

l
1

r. 20 MR. DIGNAN: Your Honor, you're asking that question |
' ;

J

|21 generally to the roorn , Mr. Turk has an objection on the floor

| 22 which I understand you're deciding.

!23 JUDGE SMITS: Right.
I

24 MR. DIGNAN: I don't want roy silence to indicate that !
!

|25 I'm agreeing to anything. I'm not making an objection, but I
:

|

||| }
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ia

hn]|| .. I doh't want my| silence to indicate agreement with anything.- j
l' !

t 2 That's all I'm pointing out f or the record. It's, I have'no

3 dog in t.he'ficht, is my only thing.
!

ai MR. TURK: .I'm not-objecting to the traffic guide i

6,

! 5 portion, Your' Honor. My objec tion start -- erid on the second |
|-

6 line where it says.that all these people seek to leave the

7 7- beach area at roughly the sarne time.
7

8- ' JUDGE SMITH: Well, then you did object to that |
)
'

i- 9 assumption. Is it the cumulative effect of the assumptions
L

! 10 or --
1
.

i '11 MR. TURK: No, it's the individual portions of'the
|

( 12 assumption. Let me back up for a secorsd. Let me indicate item
i ;

{ 13 by item where I'm objecting. . |

h 14 MR. DIGNAN: Your Honor, let me help the Board out
:

15 because I don't want -- I had the feeling of the reaction of I
i

16 the Board that sornebody thought I may being cute here. I'm not !
|-
| 17 being cute, because I don ' t care about the . obj ec tiori that goes

i
10 in, I .an deal with them in proposed findings. I just don't j

l
19 want my silence to indicate that I've agreed with these >

|

| 20 hypothesis are backed up in the record, because I don't think
l

L !
I

21 they are, frankly. |
|

22 But as f ar as I'm concerned it's Mr. Turk's argument

i
23 on the objection, and I'm not -- we're not objecting * we'll g

24 deal with i t another way . And I just didn't want soraebody to

l
25 come back later and say, well, if Dignan didn't think they -

;

-
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- ||| ' 1- could _ all' leave: at the same tirne, why didn' t he say ' uomething

2 that day. Because I. don't think'the evidence is that they're'

3 _ going to-all leave at:the same time; I don't think'it's even
~

4 close to that.

5 JUDGE SMITH: Is that your -- where'do you~begin

[ 6' objecting to the scenario that's laid out here?
i

f- 7 MR. TURK: Number one, that the plant is operating at
_

I
(? _

G f ull power and that f act is well known to people in the area.

9 The status of the plent's power level, I don't think is
(,

10. something that's going to be known, and there has been no

f 11 testimony what people may know about the power levels in the

12 plant. Now, maybe that's something that can be stricken from

13 the question and save it.
| - g
' W 14 JUDGE SMITH: Well, would it be all right that the

15 plant is authorized to operate at full power?
i

| 16 MR. TURK: Fina.

17 JUDGE SMITH: Is that all right you?

18 MR. TURK: Maybe, Your Honor, tha t I can just drop

19 the objection.

20 MR. FIERCE: l'm astounded, I think that the NRC

21 would doubt that when this nuclear plant gets licensed that

22 f ac t wouldn' t be well known.

| 23 MR. TURK: That's not what your question says, Mr.

24 Fierce.

25 JUDGE SMITH: I don't know if they'd know it or not,

O
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(202) 628-4888



; .. .N'
.

1: .

j-'-

r
}:
4.

OLIVERA - DIRECT 9452
J.
y ;; || 'l .really. ;It's not that easy to know.

[ 2 MR.'DIGNAN: ..I'll bet.you nobody knows whether
t-

| .3 Vermont Yankee -is at f ull power . right now, 50 percen't power or
+
|

4 anythi.ig else except the people in the plant --

5 MR. FIERCE: -I'm talking Seabrook. |
1

6 MR. DIGNAN:- -- three or four people who work there.
!

i 7 MR. FIERCE: I'm talking Seabrook.here. I think it's !

|
.

'

| 8 really beyond the realm of credibility to' doubt that the people
i- |
'

9 in the Seabrook EPZ won't know it the minute that plant gets j

|
I10 licensed with headlines in almost every newspaper.
|

,

4

( 11 JUDGE SMITH: All right. Licensed, all right, that's |
i.

| )

[ 12 fine, then we don't have any trouble. Is authorized to

13 operate; is that all right? See, they just don't turn it on

14 and let it run. !
;
1

|

| 15 JUDGE HARBOUR: Week-end by week-end the populous in
i

f 16 not likely to know what power level they're working at that
! )
1 17 day. {,

t

i 18 MR. FIERCE: If that's the concern I'll agree with ;

(
j 19 that, and we can certainly correc t it ,

f i

| 20 JUDGE SMITH: So we just say authorine to operate.
\

.

'
L 21 MR. FIERCE: Is authorized to operate at f ull power.

i *

| 22 JUDGE SMITH: Yen.
! |

.i

( 23 MR. TURK: That was the first. And the second I.ine 1 {
|

24 guess we've taken care already if we're striking that the 3

1

25 beaches have been closed; we're saying evacuation has been

| |
,
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. || 1 recommended,

l. i

9 MR. FIERCE: Well, I.didn't know we were striking jt'

i

'!
e 3 that the beaches had been closed.
s'

_ JUDGE SMITH: Well, so that the Chief understands i| 4~
l- i

I
5 that, you know the evacuation of1the beach would be, you know,

! '6 get off the beach: right? Certainly' don't'go'on it an'd get |
L !
I .

i

! .7 off7. 1

I I

O THE WITNESS: (Olivera) That's right. fj
I

'. 9 ~ MR. TURK: The point,-Your. Honor, is that the beach ;j
i

II -- !

10 closing message is a pre-evacuation message. j'

i !

(. 11 JUDGE GMITH: Right, i

f
[ 12 MR. TURK: The area is not being evacuated, it's i

b'

i

! 13 simply closing off access to beaches. j

14 JUDGE SMITH: He says it's evacuation.
|
,

| 15' MR. TURK: Mr. Fierce is not willing to admit that

|

| 16 the beaches haven't closed is out. !

!1
.

j 17 MS. WEISS: He's just hypothesized two separate f
L i
|- 18 thingn; both that it's closed and the area has been evacuated. -

19. JUDGE SMITH: He agreed that evacuation is ad quate. '|
>

1

20 And so let's aust -- if you don't mind we'll s tr i'- e c lose and |
.

I

'

21 make everybody happy there, because it does have a special term
,

;

I |

r 22 in tnis proceeding. I
t

23 M9. TURK: The third one, Your Honor, is that --

|-
I

|l 24 MR. FIERCE: Ercuse me, I ' ro going to hand you the
'

25 copy that Chief Olivere made his corrections on, if you
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( |||. 1 are --
:

|- :2 JUDGE SMITH: I'11'just do it on my rough copy.
< 1

[ 3' MR. FIERCE: Well, we need to have i t on the copy J.

i ;

I 4 we're going to give to the Court Reporter, i

l;'
1

5 -JUDGE ~ SMITH: All right. Well, when we get'them all

I 6 worked out.- 5

$ I

I 7 -MR.-FIERCE: All right. |
h 1

i 8 MR. TURK: The third one, Your Honor,.was'that, !
|

'

| 9 assume that all people on the beach area including Galisbury,. |
~

|
; 10 Seabrook and Hampton Beach -- we haven't addressed Salisbury, f
i |

11 that's in Massachusetts. What we've been address so far are i

!. |
| 12 the New Hampshire beaches. There's nothing in the record about s

|

13 what will happen on Salisbury. j

'

- 14 MR. FIERCE: There is in the ETE study, Your Honor,
! (
!' 15 that's what we are litigating here, the ETE study assumes that- |
1 !
< 8

| 16 this is the scenario. And that's why this is phrased the way

| .

i 17 -it'is, t
0 i

f 18 MS. WEISS: If any of these premises are not |
i

19. - supported by evidence in the record later on, then , you know , j

I 20 Mr. Turk is free to argue in his findings --
,
I

21 JUDGE SMITH: The trouble is I don't want argument to 1
j

1
t4 .

22 be made that the Chief's testimony fails because one of his |!
'

| 23 assumptions failed. And I think there should be general

24 ogreement as to what the assumptions are.

.5 MR. FIERCE: I am positing simply the assumptions
i 6

!

||I I
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L
I' l' .that were made by KLO Associates in conducting the ETE study, =

;

2- and that is certainly one of the assurnptions . If you took a f
1 .:j. .

3 look at volume 6 and looked at the evacuation routes that he -

j
' '

4 has shown, clogged with congested flow of traffic,.very quickly-
i .

-

j 5 -into the evacuation scenario you will see Route 1-A; and the

I
t 6 -assumption is that the Salisbury beaches are going out as well .

I
il 7 as the others.

! 8 MR. TURK: Your Honor, there's an answer to it all.-
'

(. t

|- ~ 9 I can waive my objections -- I can simply waive my objection j
| !

10 and let Mr. Fierce have his question and answer the way they

11 are and I'll deal with it in the findings as Mr. Oignan says' f
f

h 12 that he's prepared to do. If Mr. Fierce wants to stand on the j
!

13 question I'll yield to him. j,

! O |
$ W 14 There are other problems. I rwan, this assurnption t

|

| 15 that the day trippers and the permanent residents leave at the |
|

!

j 16 same time, there's nothing in the record on that. The f ac t is |
|
! 17 that the day trippers are there with their cars, they have no !

18 preparation time necessary, they get into their cars, they '

l-
| 19 enter the roads. And the permanent residents have to close up ;

I |

| 20 their houses -- |
!

i 21 JUDGE SMITH: I would still worry, you're about to !

|
|

22 lose on Salisbury, Geabrook and Hampton beach. Wouldn't you f| '
,

[ 23 lose on that and then go to the next one or do you want to just

l i
'

i 24 withdraw your objection?
I

25 MR. DIGNAN: We went to know who's going to close
1

1
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j| 1 | Salisbury, Hampton -- Salisbury-Beach, that's in Mannachusettu.

| 2 I understand the position of the Commonwealth is theyLwon't do

3 anything..
!

4 MS. WEISS: It was an evidentiary presumption.

| 5 MR. TURK: I believe.the question --

I
! 6 MR. DIGNAN: I'll take that as a' stipulation.
i

h 7 MR.-TURK: The question here.says-that, " Assume thh t.
l'
F S the Salisbury, Seabrook and Hampton beach area are given-the
|
[ 9 . announcement at- roughly- the same titae." There's nothing before

|

|
10 us in terms of what -- when the announcement will be given to

11 Galisbury Beach regardless of what's in the KLD.ETE in terms of

) 12 evacuation tirnos.

,

JUDGE SMITH: Chief, are you sorry you came?13

I &
| W 14 (Laughter)
1

!
i 16 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) It's interesting.

1
I 16 JUDGE SMITH: Well, what's the status of your
|
L

[ 17 objection?

18 MR. TURK: I ask Mr. Fierce, does he want to stand on

I 19 those questions --

|

i
20 MR. FIERCE: Yes.

21 MR. TURK: -- as framed?

22 MR. FIERCE: I have no objection to the other

23 correc tions that we've mado. But with respect to Salisbury,

24 certainly.

25 MR. DIGNAN: Well, can we nail down on the exact

O Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888



_ _ . _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ . _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _

i. .,

; w
l-- J ',

OLIVERA - DIRECT 9457

||| 1 question thht's being put to the Chief.

2 MR. "IERCE: Well, I'd like to see what the Judge han
L.

f, 3 on his -- because l' haven't-got.it exactly.-

4 JUDGE SMITH: Well,- there's two things; we struck

f 5 h' ave been cloned as unnecessary. And we inserted authorized'to

6 operate at f ull power .

7 MR. FIERCE: Deschen have been closed was struck?
|

8 MR. DIGNAN: Yes.
1

[ 9 MR. FIERCE: Those two changes? Anything else?.

10 JUDGE SMITH: See the thing is, we're going to
|-
,

j 11 proceed through the assumptionn hnd rule whether they can

I
i 12 remain or not remain. But Mr. Turk has offered to withdraw his
i

13 objection, and I don't know, it's up to him, he's calling it,
;

h 14 MR. FIERCE: Well, I'm not objecting to the

is authorimod to operate insertion.

( 16 JUDGr SMITH: Yes.

L

17 MR. FIERCE: Or the striking of 'the beaches have been

1G closed.

19 JUDGE SMITH: We were about ready to allow to remain
,

20 over Mr. Turk's objection, that the three communities,

21 Salisbury, Seabrook and Hampton Peach were included in the

22 announcement.

23 MR. DIGNAN: Well, no, Your Honor, the question

24 doesn't say included. It says, "Given the announcement at

25 roughly the same time."

O Heritage Reporting Corporation
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||| 1 Again, and 1 got no dog in the fight, I just don't
l~
1 2- want my silence to be perceived as agreement, jl'
| '3 MR. TURK: Your Honor, I'll withdraw the objection to

.

4 the'whole darn thing and the best. thing is, if Mr. Fierce

k
| 5 intends to use this. question and answer to entsblish something, ;
'

!

6 I think we'll just all understan'd what all the assumptions are f
I

| 7 and be able to deal with them. >
't

1

i 8 JUDGE SMITH: All right.
| ,

9 MR. DIGNAN: And as long as the Board, because the j
!

10 Board has indicated that, let people know up f ront that '

; 11 question as phrased, in my judgment, I.will ask for a finding .;

}' i

{ 12 for the Doard to disregard the Chief's testimony simply because |

13 he was given a question that is a hypothesis that is not backed

14 up by the record. Just the thing that Your Honor feared would

L t

; ib be requested. So everybody knows, if he continues the question {
l

-

|r

16 in the f orm i t's in, that's what I will be asking, i

t

| 17 MR. FIERCE: Well, I'd like Mr. Dignan to make the

|
18 objection now. I'm here with the witness --

19 MR. DIGNAN: No. Oh, no. No, no, no . Mr. Dignan is

!

| 20 just going to sit back here like an old pup |y dog,
i

21 MR. FIERCE: And sandbag us as he usually doen in I

!

L 22 situations like this.
t

i 23 MR. DIGNAN: I object to that.

24 JUDGE SMITH: All right. Come on, just stop.

25 MFt . FIERCE: Here's the nurobers for the testimony to

1
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,

| I

| ||h. 1 be objected to, and 7 believe that every-one of:therie ~!
' ' |

.

i2 assumptions is exactly the way '--

; 3 JUDGE SMITH: That'n hin tactic. .He's| allowed to do
~

-4 i t'. I t's --- you should not take the Eioard's cotament that we

5 would necessarily find one failure in-your ossumptions as ;
-

'6 something that destroys, you know, like:a house of cards, one

! 7 card out and zap, everything falls down. I just said that as j
!

G something, that argument if it could be avoided should be !

9 avoided. 1
i

10 MR. FIERCE: That's my point as well .
I
'

11 JUDGE SMITH: The Board, I guess, is capable of
,

L 12 determining upon proposed findings, how close to reality the :

1

13 assumptions are.
,

I
14 MR. FIERCE: Well, I went to say just one other thing'

|

15 in response to the concerns that have been raised, which.is'

|
'

16 that if one takes a look at volurne 6 and particularly takes a

17 look at page 10-21 one can see a map of the roadways in the EPZ |

,

18 which are at congested flow levels after 10 minutes after the
,

19 order to evacuate.

20 And that, that is a substantial foundation for the

21 way the question has been drawn. j

22 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Fierce, you know, the Dourd has a

| 23 basic synpathy to your situation here, but there's not much we

|
.4 can do. I menn, we cen't go through all this and then trace 1

25 back to the record where it's supported and where it isn't.
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l| 1 You'll have to take your chancen.

2 Do you want.to -- well, the Chief han been waiting ,

I

| 3 ~ all day, I was wondering if you'd like - - |
!

4 MR. FIERCE: No. l
;

5 JUDGE SMITH * -- no, you didn't know these objections _j
i

6 were coming up, if you'd like to look at your testimony. j
!

17 MR. FIERCE: I'm prepared to go forward now, Your

1 O Honor.

9 JUDGE SMITH: All right.

10 MR. DIGNAN: Your Honor, my last one, again, so that,

I sould remind --11 you know, nobody accuses me later of --

12 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Dignan, thete's one thing you can
,

13. count on.
l'

G' 14 MR. DIGNAN: What?

f15 JUDGE SMITH: That this Board rnember is not going to

16 accuse you later.

17 MR. DIGNAN: It's not you l'm worried about, Your j
i

j 10 Honor. It's not you I'm worried about, Your Honor. About 10

19 minutes later he's got everything congested; that is not 10

20 minutes from beach closing; that's 10 minutes from order to

21 evacuete. And the BB5umption is the beach closing 15 taking

|
22 place 25 rninutes earlier. Bingo. ;

|.

23 JUDGE CMITH: We struck closing. t

i

24 MR. DIGNAN: No, no. But roy poin t is, he's right |
|

25 there and he's going with 10 minutes on that chart as the basis !

}

Heritage Reporting Corporation I

(202) 628-4086 |
J

'
|

. . . .____.... . . ..__. _ . . ..
..



. .. --.- - - .-- - - - -..- - . _ - - . . . - - - , - ...-

| I
i !

! . i,
4

|'
J

' OLIVERA - DIRECT 9461

h 1 for this big mess. And that's the reason fis . Turk brought -up -

i

: 22: the beach cloning, and that's why !'m concerned about this.- |
1

. -

i

4 -)
j 3 :This question.is.a pretty convoluted question with a lot of- 1
i.

[ 4' assumptions, and in my' personal judgment, 30 or 40 percent of

5 which aren't in the-record and aren't bts.ked up. And I just,e

l
'

6 you know, I don't want to hear anything from anybody when the :
,

.
.

p 7 finding comes in; and with that I. subside.:

8 Now, he's on notice. And.you offered him an
!

;
_

opportunity to reflect on the question.9
!

10 MR. FIERCE: I like the question the way I had it ;
i

- 11 original.
'

|' 12 JUDGE SMITH: That'll stand or fall on the proposed f
f i

l13 findings in the record.

- 14 MR. FIERCE: Well, in terms of.the beaches have been j

|
. ]

f

,
'

15 closed, the assumption in the ETE study was that the beaches ;
;

16 have been closed, and that approxitantely 25 minutes later an !
'

,

i 17 order to evacuate would be given.
!

i
' 18 MR. DIGNAN: That's not in the question. And I --

l I<

19 MR. FIERCE: I am stating -- |
!

it wouldn't change the Chief's !20 MR. DIGNAN: ~~

|

t1 answer, and that's my problen. ||
\ |

| 22 MR FIERCE: The question was originally designed to
I

| '3 parallel exactly what the situation was assumed in the ETE
:
1

I 24 study, which was that the beaches had been closed and you have
'

!
'

\

! 25 an evacuation order. Following shortly thereafter --
l
|
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'

;

f| ( 'li ' ; JUDGE. SMITH: . The1 difficulty |is,.the. Chief is.here,.
, - . .

7

i .2 ;helis probably.the best. person you couldLbringito'esplaih i
'

,

3' what's'goin'g-toihappen,,in his view,.-in Salisbury.
. .. , ! t

, ,
. . . .

And-I think

V
i 4 i t is importani to ..you to .have':&ssumptions' here -that7 are |'s

L

5: supported by.the~ record, so that the' Board will.-get the maximum. .,

:t4

]I 6 benefitifrom.the advice that he wants'to give us'. Because:I
r

.
. . .

- [

J7 can just see, you know, you're going to have problems here,3and ;
,

m
j. 8 then we're going to'have-to try-to weigh --

9 MR. FIERCE: -Your Honor, I would like to include the'
! l

|!~ 10 beach closing and to make it perfectly clear thbt I am
' ' .

'

,
,

( 11 following the ETE analysis 100 percent. We can insert in thnt j
i.

-.

! 12 question the beaches have been closed and that'within 25| |
|I

13 minutes evacuation of the area is recommended. ;

14 MS, WEISS: Thereaf ter -- 25 minutes thereaf t'er ,/
i f
r . . .,

15 MR. FIERCE: And that within 25 minutes thereafter. !<

l :
!i

16 MR. DIGNAN: 25 minutes later. ;
(- a
1~

17 MS. WEISS: Thereafter. !

:

l
6

f 18 JUDGE SMITH: All right. Are you using within or.25. j
L >

e .

[ 19 thereafter.
;

i 20 MR. FIERCE: Why don't we say that, 25 minutes later j
i |

t 21 evacuation of the area is recommended. !
''

I: ?

ard then |
i

| 22 MR. DIGNAN: But you ' re 3.:iin-; to cont 3nue ore

!

23 all the day trippers as we'.1 as the permanent residents s-i (

|'

E

; 24 seasonal residents and all the merchants and their employees [

[
25 all seek to leave the beach at roughly the same tine despite '5

' '

!|
~

;
.

l|h
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,

;
2 ., .

i - l' 2the f act ;that{ the ' warning went. out- 25' minutes earlier ; is that -'

i-
2- :right?L l-

,
' ' ;

3' MR. FIERCE: That's what the1ETE study' assumes. !
I'

f~ 4 MR. DIGNAN: ./ the Chief wants to adopt his answer's'
~

'

'

-i
'

,

5.' on L that basis, i t's okay with me. |
i

6- -JUDGE SMITH: Is it possible for you to.ca'st~this |

[ '7 -question in such a way that it's going to not. fail because ;
.

s -
8 you've exceeded the ETE and the record. I mean, can't you --

~

'-

AI 9 will his. testimony really change -- |
L

,r

.20 MR. FIERCE: No.
. !

'"
'

i-
'11- JUDGE SMITH: -- if you are, let's say, more -- not'

b . |
1 12 conservative, because I don't know which direction conservatism- '

i >

Il' .

1: 13 lies here, and if you were more -- you describe it more.in the;
.

.
14 direction of the objections which are being made.

I

15 MR. FIERCE: His' testimony won't change -- |
'
i

16 JUDGE SMITH: Well, that 's- what -I mean. |
r

| 17 -MR. FIEkCE:. -- on this at all. I'm certainly trying |
| 'l

-

18' .to present a questien, however, which is.as closely patterned

19 to what the ETE study assumed as I can, jp
!
>,

'20 JUDGE SMITH: All r i gh t . Well, then we'll just leave ]|
,

21 it -- we'll leave it to the Board. We'll leave it to the Board '

22 to look at the proposed findings, compare with the record and

23 see what weight we can give to the Chief'n testimony if it does
i

M24 depart f rom the record and which direc tion ; I don't know, if !

!
>

25 necessary. We'll look at the proposed findings on it. !

1

i
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i

-1 -The'objsction.has been withdrawn. However~, youghave
,

1' ght of ithe observaticns . made , you :have of f ered some.2- ;in 3 i*

<' .
. i

h 3' ' corrections to the.or sometmodifications to the-. question. . i
. ,,

i. 4 11R . FIERCE : Yes. ,

1
1

[ 5 JUDGE SMITH:- All right. Let's'make sure that we
,

i*

3

. .

j
.

6 1 understand.those,

~|
7' MR. FIERCE: The f irst -- /

' '

.t

8. JUDGE SMITH: The authorized --
i '!
I '9 MR. FIERCE: ---is the authorized to~ operate.

;

i. .

JUDGE-SMITH: All right.
{

t

K 10:

11 . MR . FIERCE: Assume that'Seabrook Nuclear Plan.t-is |
'

$.~
12 licensed and it's authorized to operate at f ull power . !

'
. .

;

i
,

( 13 JUDGE SMITH: And then wouldLyou carefu11y1 read into- |

.;
' 14 the record the adjustment as to the beaches being closed and 25.

| ?

15 minutes thereafter evacuation has been ordered. I
~i

i

L 16 MR. FIERCE: Now, assume that a sudden unexpected |
i
i

|- 17 announcement is made that due to the problems at the Seabrook- !
' ;

18- Nuclear Plant the beaches have been closed, and that 25 minutes j
.s

!

| 19 later evacuation of the area is recommended.
|

20 The only changes -- ;

1
21 JUDGE SMITH: You think you might be willing to -- am j

:

22 I helping him too much? !

i|23 MR. DIGNAN: No, Your Honor, you're not, but I want
;

24 to point out something to the Board, because the Board has
!

25 indicated a concern. Now, look at the next sentence, "And j
,

) l

I
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,

i >

l' -f'urther assume that all the, people'inithe' beach area including
'

.:

"

'2 Salisbury, Seabrook and..Hampton:Deach.are given'the

.3 ; announcement," and I don't.know whether that's--the announcement
, . ,

i -

! 4 'of the' closing or the order to. evacuate ~at roughly the'same 1'

ea !

[ -5' time. What is'the announcemen.t n'ow refer back to with that j
-

;
-

r .

L 16. change? |
|

| 7 MR. FIERCE: I'm more than' happy to insert the beach
! .

b .8 _ closing announcement there. !
L !

| _ 9' JUDGE SMITH: We l-1, you want to~have the j
i .

10 announcements, the beach closing evacuation announcements? 6

[ 11 JUDGE HARBOUR: Insert beach closing after, but f

12 before-announcement; is'that your suggestion?

f 13 MR. FIERCE: Yes.
''

'

14 MR. DIGNAN: And we have no hypothesis as to whether j
;

- 15 or not the OTE is given to these populations at the same time; |
-

16 'is that right?
:

e

11 7 JUDGE SMITH: You know,-you can be grateful that Mr. 1

' / -- - j18 Dignan is cleaning up your testimony, and it's going to be hard
.

I

19- to challenge it. '!

20 MR. DIGNAN: Let me tell you why I'm cleaning i t up , !

$
21 Your Honor, if I'm cleaning it up, what's bothering me'here. ;

r

22 Mr. Turk started this thing off, I thought it was kind of j

23 convoluted. We have a Police Chief of the Commonwealth sitting

24 up there. And when we're all through cleaning this up I hope i
'

I

25 the Doard will put the question to the Chief that he's sure |
!

,

L. :

'

,
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, 9||h :1 that none of his. answers change'inJ11ght'of the change.in.thes

I
f

JL qusstion. !
!-

~3'~ But to'me'as a layman, there's a hell of a; difference- ~'
-

*
.

.. .:
'4 between: deal'ing with a situation'where, bang,'an announcement.

Lis~given:and it's going to start people understanding there'sca- ;5
k
'

: 6 problem and.-we'll_all be leaving here. .And then another. ;

t

7 announcement 25 minutes-later. I may be wrong. Maybe that f
'

: r

l' 8 makes'no difference'to the Chief's answers at all. t
4

9 But to a layman, at least like myself, those are-two-
!

.

10 different situations. And what's going on here is a big j'

t .;

; . 11 rewrite of a question, and then the Chief is going to.be asked,- (
1<

| -12 presumably, to' adopt-it. -And I want to be sure we go right
! :

L 13 through that so that under oath he gets a chance.to~ adopt these {

14 same answers to that same questionLif he chooses _to do so.
i

1 ,

! 15 JUDGE SMITH: The Chief has indicated that twa's t

i
. ,

( 16 f ollowing -the modif ications with interest and we'll see what -!
ea

i 17 his opinion is. j
i !

18 Now, let's move on to -- 1
g

i

[: 19 MR. DIGNAN: So we have no hypothesis now on whether
, .

t r

; 20 the OTE was given to these same people at roughly the same !

;- i

i 21 time. )
j-- !

22 JUDGE SMITH: What's OTE? Order to evacuate, t

!
, ,

j 23 MR. DIGNAN: Order to evacuate. Or do we? )

i
i 24 JUDGE SMITH: That's the one that the Board was more '

s n

f' 25 willing to go along with the AG that a scenario in which ;

a

[ Heritage Reporting Corporation |
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'1 Shlisbury, Seabroo'k and Hampton. Beach being contiguous
,.g.

L 2 communities. It's not an unreasonable scenario that he's.

l' .

proffering 1there, that they might-be given an OTE at roughly.| .3
.

,,

''
!? .

Even'.though we recognize we've not had' any.
.

[ 4 -the.same time.
1 .-

fi

5: ' record on MassachYsetts. communities'yet.
g

i:
[' 6 -MR. DIGNAN: Oh , yes , but keep . in rnind another thing ,

i

L 7 an OTE may be a keyhole evacuation; i t may be a numbe'r of
a
?

i- 8 things. I don't think it's at all a given. i

I !
'

[ 9. JUDGE SMITH:- We just didn't see a keyhole being ,

'
! '

[ 10 quite as precise as to include Salisbury and nothing-else.
!

:I 11 MR. DIGNAN: No, I'm thinking more of including say, !

!

12 -Seabrook and not. Salisbury, if the wind is blowing the right' |

'13 way. j

|O 14 JUDGE SMITH: Well, that's an area - Jeave it up to j
f

15 counsel, whatever he wants. But we would have overruled you on
; I

;

j' 16 it.

17 But let's go --
i

18. - MR. DIGNAN: I have no objec tion. j

19- JUDGE SMITH: That's right.
1

2O_ MR. DIGNAN: You're overruling Turk. !
!

21 JUDGE SMITH: Let's go down to the next one. Let's |
!

22 have -- let's have where everybody -- everybody seeks to leave
'

,

I
- 23 the beach at roughly the same time. I think that's where you !

![
L 24 might have a little bit of trouble. Can you define roughly a i
i t

L 1

25 little bit better to assure that you're going to capture a

|
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.

'' '1 : | scenario - .

j
, MR. FIERCE: 'Well,.my in' tent-would be.to try t'o -|.

|

'3 : c def ine lit . in . the~ same .way .that it was intended'in vol'ume G in |
'

-

.
.

..

,

i. 14 .the ETE study. 'And as I understand the situation.,from Mr. ,.;
, i.

'I 5 .Lieberman?sLtestimony, it would:be expected'that at the1 beach !
'

!
!' ;

t. . . . ,

|| .6 . closing. announcement, at least'within the first'1ive or 10
-!

|

j 7 minutes after the beach closing. announcement the evacuation ~
;

i .

routes would be fully congested. ]
i,

8
4 .

9 JUDGE SMITH: Well -- j,
!

,

s

.the beaches and
.

'10 .MR. FIERCE: And that the people on
4 i

{ ' 11 in the homes and in the stores would.begin to leave -- and when
.,

. 12 I say, roughly the same time, that may be over the next 15
<,.

| > 13 ' -minutes to 45 minutes or so, but it makes really no difference, ;<

14 he would say, because the roads are all congested anyway, they
t,

I

f - 15 couldn' t get out any quicker . ;

I !
I 16 The roughly the same time is that period of time- :

i

17 after the order to evacuate -- from the time the order to |
*

' ,

!
,

18 evacuate is given until the last person seeks to try to leave :

,

,19 - and it may be a period that could be as long as an hour, but
i .

| 20 that's within roughly the sarae time is what I mean by that. !
,

)21 JUDGE SMITH: Okay. Roughly, coma, as much as an
g
! 22 hour -- '

i
.

'

[ 23 MR. FIERCE: After the beach closing announcement.
. ,

i' L

t 24 Wel1, we've mentioned the f iest two changes. I just -j

;
- 25" want to sum up, if I can, i

i-

I !

! j~ I
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>

) ]|h 11 JUDGE SMI'TH: Now, you're. cleaning.up a copy to put |
'

: .~
_

t.

I 2' in the transcript.'

3 MR. FIERCE: I am. I.think - 'and-I want'to_go:over i

.
... , . 4

;. . 4 |this right_now'with you,.' Judge. So_I h' ave'a sentence that

5' reads now, "Assume that a sudden unexpected announcement is
!

.i

G. .made that ~ due to problems at the Seabrook Nuc lear.' Plant" - - - -

'
I

L 7 JUDGE SMITH: Wait a minute. Start at the beginning a

! .:
j; 8- and I'll get all these changes, and make sure that they're -|
< q
! ;

i 9 all --

_;

10- MR. FIERCE: The first change is, "Now assume that |o

| '
i

I- 11 the Seabrook Nuclear Plant is licensed and is authorized to
!

J e

L 12- operate at f ull power ." i
i .

|- e

j
_

_

13 JUDGE SMITH: Right.
}

14 MR. FIERCE: "Now assume that a sudden unexpected f
r ~!

! 15 announcement is made that due to problems at the Seabrook
| '

| -16 Nuclear Plant the beaches have been closed, and that 25 minutes {
l i

[. '17 -later evacuation of the area is recommended." ;
,

i

18 And the next sentence I would like to change and have |

|

L 19- read as follows: "And further-assume that all the people in ,

|I

20 the beach area, coma, including Salisbury, Seabrook and Hampton )
!

21 Beach, coma, are given the beach closing and evacuation !

:
s

22 announcements at roughly the same time." ;:

1

23 Next page, "All seek to leave the beach area at
v

24 roughly the same time, coma, i.e., within an hour of the beach |

f;25 c losing announcement."

i
i
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I' ~1, JUDGE SMITH: :I t'hink that was it.
2 MR. FIERCE: Okay. ' Wit.h'these changes I~would offer

t

! 3 .this testimony as corrected.
i .I

'

!
h '4' ' JUDGE SMITH:. Any other objections?
I- . . !

!. 5 .MR. LEWALD: I'mLobjecting to offering the testimony'. |,

|1
L 6 Lo'ffering the question to his testiniony , Your Honor. |

7 JUDGE-SMITH: You object to what? I

8 MR. DIGNAN: ILthink we-want to find out if the Chief |
!

[ 9 is changing any answers in light of the questions. :

!
:

b 10 MR. .LEWALD: He's offering -- !
i

'

n<.
. 11 MR. FIERCE: I think that's right, I=need to ask the |

!
,

12 Chief now. j

i

13 BY MR. FIERCE: !j.
i - /^) |
LA/ 14. Q In light of the changes that we've made, Chief , would ,

!- i

i |

| 15 your answer given to this question be any different? |
1

|

[ .16 A (Olivera) Well, assuming that not everybody left at !t

L - i.

| 17 the same time, it wouldn't really stop the situation of how, |
!

|
}. 18 once they get into a congested traffic jam how they would
;. r

!- 19- react, in my opinion anyway. {

I
-20 JUDGE SMITH: What ef f ec t would the change -- well , ;

I

I 21 we had them leaving roughly the same time, described now, as |

I

'22 leaving within an hour after the beach closed? I
e

!

[ 23 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) What I meant, Your Honor, is

24 if they all lef t at the same time, naturally you would have a

25 bigger congestion of traffic. But how people react to waiting i
I

i
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as f ar 'as- traf f ic is concerned- is what? I'ra . leading up.' to.
.. . 1 time,_

|~

|' .

|| 2 .It doesn't have to be per se'an evacuation. This'- |
!J

'

!,

. . . I

( 3 happens-almost every1 Sunday'during regular nortnal novel times i

,

ft 4 :where people get ' tied up in- traf f ic andL they get_.f rustrated and ;j
' a'

|; --5- they.,take any means they can to get around it,'if 'it's |
I U

L 6 possible. Riding up on sidewalks, going down .the lef t-hand' .f
i 4

'

7 side of the road. If there's no police officer'there, they'11.
,

q.
; 8 do it. I've seen them do it because I've been in traffic i

t
.I

9 myself sometimes and I know. -|
-

.
.

. i

!' 10 JUDGE SMITH: Gk) is it your testimony that the speed j
.. . !i. .

I mean, the promptness with which that phenornenon Jl. 11 with which --

I
.

-II

| 12 would take place might change, but it would happen |

|- |

! 13- ne"c.rtheless. |
'

!i. g ~ i

14 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) 'Right.
!
'

|

15 JUDGE SMITH: It wouldn't change the_ fact that it

i

16 would happen? I
o

L ;

THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Right. That's toy opinion. .|
-

!

| 17
?

18 MR. DIGNAN: Your Honor, I understand the opinion, |
h

19 but I want to be sure very carefully on the record here,
!
'

20- whether the' Chief wishes to change any of the answers to any of.

.

21 the questions. I remind the Board, as Mr. Turk pointed out,

22 that two or three questions after that come off the same j

l

23 hypothetical. Perhaps the Chief's answers don't change. I '

24 don't know whether that opinion changed the answer or didn't at

25 this juncture. And I just want to be sure he gets a chance to i

! (l> i
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U

- 1 ; affirm whether or. not he's prepared to. stand-on'this testimony.
.

> ..
.

. .

b 2- -after the question is1now phrased.
_

;- ,

3 JUDGE-SMITH: 'Mr. Dignan, the Chief.-is.here to teli'

i,
. . .. . -. |

j_ 4 us.-- to give us his valuable-opinion as-to.what he. expects is

t
'

.. .

p 5 going'to happen in Salisbury.. And.I don't wantihim to; testify' i
'.; . .

| '6 'with the' f ear that if he overlooks the signif icance:of a change

I
|} 7 later on, he's going'to be driven out of the hearing-room in

,

|'
i 8 disgrace. I'm' convinced that he's. going to tell us, as well as -1

l|'
; 9 he can, what he knows about his expectations in the event of an |

-

|

i |
'

10 evacuation'under this scenario. j-

i, ,

! 11 And it will be all of our functions here to help-him j
| I

12 do that. ;

13 MR. DIGNAN: Your Honor, I don't think that's going

l'4 to happen either. As a matter of fact, at-least I'm not' going
I

15 to cross-examine him, my partner is, so that's not the point.. ]
:

16 What I'm getting at is, we have a record now where !
| '

|

17 all the witness' has.done is adopt a set of testimony as was -)
i

18 originally handed;.that's where the record sits. ]
19 The question has now been changed. The Chief has not

20 .yet been asked, and affirmatively answered a question that

21 says, Chief, do you stand on the answers given in light of the |
i

22 change that has been worked in the question. That question !
I

f

23 simply has not yet been answered. |'
,

24 I assume his answer is going to be, yes, because it |
J

|
25 was represented it is going to be, yes. But I think that ;

!
!
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||k .1- :shoul'd'be done_for record purposes. As it'now stands, nothing
.

,

| 2 is. admitted', when you admit'it,-because'the Ch'ief hasinot |,

i.
.. - 3 affirmed these answers to thisfquestion as its been rewritten, i
I. ,

, ; .,

.

Now, th'at's where theE record stands , Your Honor , ~ I I
'

'4.

!'
5. respec tf ully suggest . : It's not a question of driving the Chief.

L

| 6- out of here or anything else. But the' point is, the question j

'

,
7 got some substantial-rewrite, I think fe,r good' reason, and I

,

8 don't know what the witness says.c
L
! 9 JUDGE SMITH: All right. The Chief followed -- the.
!
y

10 witness followed over an extended period of time, carefully'

i l

! 11 arrived at changes to the question. He was asked, what effect |
! !

| 12 it would have on the balance of his testimony; he told us {

| 13 narratively. Now you think that there may be a void-in the-
i i

.
1

L 14 record in which he has not stated that the testirnony as changed - 1
L 1

; 15 is his belief. !
!

'

f
~ 16 - MR. DIGNAN: I do believe there's a void, Your Honor.

:
' 17 If, Your Honor, does I subside. 3
: !

|- 18 JUDGE SMITH: That's fine. Now, except that he sworn (
f. ;
4

: 19 to tell the truth all over. But, Chief,-- :|
!

1

|| 20 MR. DIGNAN: No, no , no . It's not a question of
f i

i 21 whether he told the truth; it's a question whether there's just -i
!

! 22 a void in the record. Your Honor put it perfectly. There's
t

|
1

) 23 nothing to do with tne Chief 's credibility.
4
1

i- 24 I think there is now a void in the record. I may be
!

'

| 25 wrong, and if I am and the Board thinks I am, I subside.

i
.

~
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1' JUDGE SMITH:- |I don't see i t'. But', Chief, is.this

!- 12 . testimony as changed', as the question.is changed -- see,| don't
!'
t-

[ .3 forget, your. answers,:your typed; answers have not been changed,
,

~

~4 'but the question has been changed. 'And._you've explainedLto me
,

~

narrativel'y the-effect that the change might'have. But there1 5
t-

1' 6 still is the problem' that there are words written here that '

;j
.

,

L '7 intended to be answered to another question. ]
l' ;

F 8 THE'UITNESS: (Olivera) Right. .|
| l

,

, ~

9- JUDGE SMITH: _ And I think what we better do is tof _|

. .

~ 10 . take a break f or about f ive minutes and let you read the rest-

! -i
; 11 of.the testimony and'see if it still makes sense to you in view i

i !

| 12 of the change of questions. |
| .

;

! 13 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Okay, sir. Thank you. )

i ig' -!

-W 14- Off the record. f
i

15; (Whereupon, a short recess was taken.) j
i

| 16 (Continued on next page.) i

! i

( '17 |
| i

| 18

I i
19 i

l: )

20
;

21 I
i
i
b

22 ;
.

f,23

24 !
l

25 '

~ H

Heritage Reporting Corporation i

(202) 628-4888 i.

.

.



, . . . ~ . - - - . - . , . . - . - . . ~ . . . - . ~ . - . . . . . . - ~ . . . . . . - . - . - _ . . . . - - - . _ . . . - . . - . .

y H
'

.. - -

_

i; '
|
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i,

DIRECT.- OLIVERA
, |s

.
.

.9475.. ,

!- ;
_c

. ||| 1 JUDGE SMITH: :Is your witness read'y for cross-s
_

i '

examination.now? |'.- 2-f
! j-

,_
3 MR. FIERCE: -Ya s . . -|

^

..

;'
.

f 14 BY-MR. FIERCE:- |
a

|

| 5 -Q' At this: point, I,think.the question-;is-to1the Chief,..
'

-

'l| -

changes that we.have made . to'the-
,6 -whether in-light of'the

3 . . .!
,

F '7 question which begins on page 5 and carries over onto'page 6,
? .

{
i

8 would there be'any changes on the written answer provided'in.'

l

[. 9 your. testimony on page 6 as it carries-over to page'7? 1
i f
.

-

c ~10: A (Olivera) Yes, where it says, "the evacuating
!
..

. '11 drivers'would not refrain from using the incoming opposite lane
i :

! 12. on Beach Road," I would like to-cross out "would" -- or . rather , :
tr ,

. s

j; 13 "not," and leave it stand as "evacuating drivers would j
.

( .
14. refrain." {

l
15 O Chief, is that the correction of a typographical- ;

I
;-

[ 16 mistake -- .!
i 'l
! 17 A (Olivera) I would say so, yes. ]

.

4

18 G -- or a change in your answer in response to the t

i

L 19 question changen? j

|- 20 A (Olivera) No, I would say it's typographical. |

21 MR. DIGNAN: I'm sorry. I lost where the change is. I

-l
22 apologize. |

!

23 JUDGE HARBOUR: Is it the answer on page 6 about six j
l

{24 lines from the bottom?
l

25 MR. FIERCE: Yes, j

1
i

k
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DIRECT - OLIVERA 9476 |
t. ..

dfhj|h. l' THE WITNESS:' (Olivera) Yes, sir.
1 0 |

'2 ~ JUDGE HARBOUR:
.

.. . ...
.

Change "would not. refrain" to~"would' : |!:
' -

.-
9,
11 .3J ref rain .'" |

4 THE WITNESS:
.. !'

i

n .

.(Olivera) Would refrain.;: '

,

i. 5| 'BY MR.' FIERCE:
i ;

.

: :6 O : Chief.. .theae is a' question that is on page 7 wh'ich; d

[ 7 asks you to assume .the same f acts as in that prior question , j
h 8 and you have provided.a written answer:on page'7 that carries :

- |!~ .

those changes, in the earlier || ~9 over onto page G. In light of

10 question,'would your answer to this question change.at all?'
| $

- i

[ 11 A (Olivera)- No, sir.
i,

!t

! 12 MR. FIERCE:' At this time I'd like to offer this i

I

f 13 corrected testimony into evidence.

i& 'J

L W: 14 JUDGE SMITH: Are there objections? l

1. j

h 15 The testimony is received. Are you -- you're making - )
|

16 all these corrections? ;
i
iF

L 17 MR. FIERCE: I want to show you these -correc tions,- |
| .?

18 Your Honor and note that they will be provided to the Court .:
-|

.

19 Reporter. |g

$
L 20 JUDGE SMITH: You showed it to your other parties? q

\ i

| '21 - MR. FIERCE: I did not. I should show it to Mr. ]
|

22 Dignan first. |
!l

23- JUDGE SMITH: Do we have a clean -- do you have -- |
!

24 MR. FIERCE: I have a clean copy, if you wish one. |

|

25 JUDGE HARBOUR: This one has something that was taken |
|
,
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,

l| . 1 out and;put back.in.:,

i

'2' JUDGE' SMITH: Put back.in. I think'if we can-avoid: ''

it

^

ti
'3.. ..that., that would be . in the tnean; time ', pass around -what is going |

.

:: -

:

h; < i
'

j? 4 to-look like and clean'it up. !

!
q

j. 5 MR.JFIERCE: I do,.Your Honor. [Hera's-a'Lclean. copy.' t,

i !
61 JUDGE SMITH: You want me to make:those changes after : i.

I
. '

I

L 7 the proceeding -- i
! 1

8. JUDGE SMITH: .I'll tell you, somebody, let me. !!.
- s

[ . . !

[ 9 volunteer somebody with nice writing to do that while -- so-we

I

|
'

|10- can getion-with it.,

,

;
,,, .

.MR..BACKUS: Yes, Ms. Doughty has very goodEwriting.
i.| 11

;

! !

! 12L It i.s highly legible, 1 can guarantee it. .

I'

! .
't

|
,

~ 13 - MR. TURK: Your Honor, you're not going to like'this,

.
14- I have a feeling, but I want to'just ask fo'r the record', what'

i

15 'what is this a rebuttal of?
i i

L 16- MR. FIERCE: What is this a rebuttal of? !
< 6

- i|J .

MR. TURK: The reason I ask, Your Honor, is I. recall !| 17

|' I
'16 that Mass. AG did have testimony in their direc t case about,.

| 19 driver behavior, and I'm wondering -- T'm asking it -- maybe !,

|
20 thin is a general question I should have asked before we got

21 into all the details of the last question.
!

22 JUDGE SMITH: Well, among other witnesses, Mr. Turk, -i

!23 I believe it's in rebuttal to your own.

|
24 MR. TURK: Yes, and I also believe that the Mass. AG

|

25 did put on some testimony earlier about driver behavior, or at |
|

| Heritage Reporting Corporation
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|ti.i ' .

. . .
- . ..

.

1;
- - 1- least about.the way persons may be expected to behave inia ~ -

1: . long,-backed-up t.raffit s i tuation .- It seems'to.be more offthe- ;

,,

2: '

il 3- same. |

4- Granted, itfdoes' address things-that our. witness!said-'

:|
5 as well , but ~ I : query whether it's truly rebutthl. ;

~

I 6' JUDGE SMITH': However, you- have no objec tior.?- |
; o

[' 7 .You're just doing it to annoy His. Honor? ]' '

;

8 MR. BACKUS: Your Honor, you kno'W I have.not made an |,

t

'
I 9 objection. J;-

10 MR. TURK: IEtrernble to make the objection, but'I, |
:

.
r . -

it. ji' .11 for the racord, I make
=!

! 12 JUDGE SMITH: This is something that we -~ the ;

-
Ii .

it's offered. I: 1
;; . ~13- objection is traditionally made at the time

!'

(("T'| / 14 understand that. But the parties have been very helpful in j
; ;

15 making objections in limine, as a good-faith effort to avoid
i- i
i 16 inconvenience, expense. i

|
J

[ 17 Nevertheless, if you persist in your objec tion , we !
' :

! 18 will.take it on its merits,.and evaluate it. |
i

,
19 MR. TURK: I'd note one thing, Your Honor, in regard

!

j '
'

20 to the question of motions in limine. Mass. AG attempted to

4
.

| 21 serve this on NRC staff at the same time it served other i

i )

; 22 parties, and was unable to. And the f irst time I received this |

} .|
j 23 was upon a second service attempt late last week on Thursday. |
I- !
t

i 24 Upon discussing it with Mass. AG, I indicated that it would be {
, ,

!
,

| 125 fine to serve it on me then and I would take a look at it. !

i'
'

1

-(:) i
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I DIRECT - OLIVERA 9479 :
~L 'c -a :

yh 1 .So I|didn't have it'un'til the endl of last' week.~

j' 2 .. MR. FIERCE: 'THe U.S. Post Office'was. unable to.

3, ' locate Mr. Turk, or histoffice..
.

. . . .
.

In fact, they said.~it was not'
.

4-' chabited.
:N . f
' ' 'S- oMR. DIGNAN: That's~often the case. |

'

Y- I

r 6 ~MR. TURK: I'm not complaining about service,.Your-

.

.

.;

i. "7 Honor, but I don't.want you to feel.that I've raised the ;

f ;

8- objection so~1 ate in the garne . ;
,

'
U

i 9- JUDGE SMITH: What do you say? l
q

10 MR. FIERCE: Well,-in response to that.,.since'the |
,

I
3

11 issue has been raised, there are serious questions regarding j4

s .

traffic disorders will exist in an evacuation from the |
.

.
.

L 12 whether
(> !

( 13 Seabrook plant during an emergency on busy weekends, and it's a. |

14 very'important' issue in the case. And both Dr. Urbanik and'Mr. :
-

!|'
'

L
']

,

15. 'Lieberman have testified that to the extent that there will be-
,

| 1G- 'such incidents, they will have no ef f ec t on the evacuation' time |

.

|l' .

.And'we believe, to the contrary, that there will be !
| 17 estimates.
I b

;

t
| - -18' incidents -- this is among them -- that will certainly have. |

L i

'19 some bearing on how the evacuation times need to be calculated _|'

L !

| 20 at Seabrook, and clearly in rebuttal to Mr. Lieberman's ;

1

21 testimony and Dr. Urbanik's testimony. j

1

22 JUDGE SMITH: All right, is -- I guess your point is !

- !
23 he had a case-in-chief, which included testimony of this :

r
?'

- 24 nature, but faced with the testimony of Dr. Urbanik and Mr. i
!

- .'

25 Lieberman, he re-evaluates and decided he wishes to offer i

i
i

O Heritage Reporting Corporation
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; DIRECT' OLIVERA. '9480- i.1,

1. rebuttal. He's.not prohibited from offering rebuttal, because-
,

. . --

.
. I

A 2 heif elt - thatj af ter he presented his Lcase-in-chief , it would?be ]
-3 ' prudent |to rebut:tastimonies put in'against him, that'I csn

j' 'I
i -4- see. ,

i ,'
e -

[ y; 5 MR.-DIGNAN: The only problem (I have with the ,?
a . ';

I 6 ' argument I 've j ust heard , . Your H'onor , is as f ar as I' know,-and j.

-

,

i- . . . 1
7 >I just checkedJwith him, Mr. Lieberman has never testified that' i

l
4

[ G the type'of things the Chief
.

. :
! .

is talking aboutEis going.to'have~ j
.

Y '.

!' 9 no'effect on ETEs. He just hasn't testified to that' ~|.

i, - 1

[ 10 Indeed, he put an 85 percent f ac tor on urban roads :

> |

[ 11 just to account for things like,this. And-in' addition he ;

i

f.
12 testif ied to sensitivity runs f or accider and a whole lot'of j

: ,

j. 13 other things . And the statement in made by th'e Conimonwealth |

!
.

;

14 that Mr. Lieberman's coming here and testified that what the !
t

- 15 Chief is concerned about is something that we're saying !
'

i
L

| 16 couldn' t af f ec t an ETE, and we've never said that.
,- f
I

!- 17 JUDGE SMITH: How about if we make all of'the |
|

18 responses to the argument that he's making bef ore I come up ||
,

I
|~
| 19 with a reason for allowing it in that -- a reason -- j

!
!20 MR. DIGNAN: I think he's got a good reason, because
;

|' 21 he had two reasons. But I just wanted it known that the

!

-

1. 22 representation that we have testified that the things that are !

I l
.

f 23 of concern to the Chief can't affect an ETE. It just ain't so.
3

1

24 We haven't so testified. Well, Mr. Lieberman has not
'

25 so testified by we.

I
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L I

I }||I;f 1' 'JODGE SMITH: 'He is not bound ~;to put;his case-in-
y- ,

I, , '. 2 chief - in. all at once -- I - mean , he's n'ot precluded. f rom 9-

-
;.

!?

3. -offeringirsbuttal testimony-solely'because he' covered the samo-- ;

! . !

h -4 subj ec t_ matter- in case-in-chief . |j
>cc

# .

5 ~If,'in his judgment,1he decided'that-rebuttal'would.
.

.

'E"
ii

"

[ 6- .be appropriate to meet somebody_else's case-in-chief, I.see no
.. .

1|

| 7 reason why-he should not be allowed to do-it. ]
[~
f. 8 I don't recall -- I'll accept Mr.. Dignan, I don't.

I '- I
9' -recall whether this is necessary to rebut Mr..Lieberman or not~.i

;,

1- t

I -10 'MR.. FIERCE: I perhaps should clarify, when I say,- !

! . t

| 11 Mr.-Lieberman, I'am referring to Applicant's direct testimony ;
t

-

~1'

( 12 No.7 and the panel on which' Mr. Lieberman sat, could well have !
. t

f13 been that it was Dr. Mileti who was speaking to these issues'

L 14 'direc tly, but this question about ' raf f ic disor'ders, 'andt
i

15 traf f ic -disorderliness , has been discussed repeatedly. 1
-)
!

1G- JUDGE SMITH: All right, let's call it -- what do you;

17 say we call it surrebuttal. 'You put on a case in chief that
;

18 there would be' problems. That other witnesses said, well, f
i

19' that's not going to be any big deal. j
20 And now you're putting in surrebuttal to that

,

t

21 testimony. |
-;

22 MR. FIERCE: I don't care what it's called, Your |

{
23 Honor. |

!

24 JUDGE SMITH: Just so it's in. }
;

25 MR. FIERCE: But there is another point. It's beyond

O Heritage Reporting Corporation
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!" DIRECT'--OLIVERA~
is !

' '

7 1 t'raffic disorderliness. There is a contention;with respect to |
'

,

;. -,

t whether evacuation- buses ared other' emergency vehic les are ' going{ 2~ ,

-
. .

;l

(.' 3 to.be able to travel'~ inbound ~during an emergency'., j
.

; i
'*
;._ 4- JUDGE SMITH: You know, this is supposed to-be- i
:

- a
;. .;
!? 5 rebuttal, or some resemblance of-it. ,

I;
,

G- MR. FIERCE: And Dr. Urbanik testified in his ii

.

- *

! f
i,

'

7 examination, his written testimony, that there would not be a {j --

f ;8 problem with -emergency buses travelling inbound, so this is -
.

o -

,

,

|. i
t 9 also rebuttal to that.

I
I 1
i

| -10 JUDGE SMITH: Do you agree that this would be |

p 11. rebuttal .
.

l|~ .

to Dr. Urbanik's testimony? Mr. Turk? j
i

.12 MR. TURK: I'm thinking,.Your Honor. I'm trying .to |

'
.

i
3

|

| - 13 recollec t the portions of Dr. Urbanik's testimony that might be.

-14, affected.
,

|15 JUDGE ~ SMITH: Well?'

!
1

16 MR. TURK: I honestly don't recall, Your Honor. ;
i
I

17 The'e was testimony with Dr. Urbanik that bus travel times into |
'i

18 the EPZ should be reduced down to something like 30 miles an

19 hour instead of the 40 that was assumed by KLD. f

20 There was also testimony that driver behavior,
!

21 aberranc driver behavior, was not expected to become the

22 problem in t.he evacuation and that in Dr. Urbantk's opinion, ,

I
' 23 people would stay in traffic, and would not iropede the f low. |

|

24 JUDGE SMITH: I think so. Right. Objection

25 overruled. 'The testimony is received unless there's another |

,
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,

|
.

.;

1 -obj ec tion', - ' The testimony is received.'

!. .2 (Rebutta1 testimony.of. )
4g.

; -

.
. |.

' , Edwin'J. Olivera on behalf of'3.
'

l'<

I '4- the Commonwealth-of Massachusetts' i
~

-
!

'
!

t 5 regar_ ding'traffit. disorders -|

s .. !
; 6 because of a Seabrook accident' -!
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-L/ UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
NUCLEAR REGULATORY-COMMISSION

ATOMIC SAFETY AND LICENSING BOARD

Before Administrative Judges:
Ivan.W. Smith, Chairperson

Gustave A. Linenberger, Jr.
Dr. Jerry Harbour

)
)

In the Matter of ) Docket No.
) 50-443-444-OL

PUP.LIC SERVICE COMPANY OF NEW ) (Off-site EP)HAMPSHIRE, ET AL. )(Seabrook Station, Units 1 and 2) ) January 22, 1988
)
)

REBUTTAL TESTIMONY OF EDWIN J. OLIVERA
ON 3EHALF OF THE ATTORNEY GENERAL FOR

gs THE COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS( REGARDING TRAFFIC DISORDERS EXPECTED DURING
AN EVACUATION OF THE BEACH AREA

BECAUSE OF AN ACCIDENT AT THE SEABROOK NUCLEAR PLANT

Q. Would you please state your name and current
occupation?

A. My name is Edwin J. Olivera, and I am the Chief of

Police for the town of Salisbury, Massachusetts.
Q. How long have you been the Chief of Police in

Salisbury, and what did you do prior to becoming the chief?
A. I have been the chief since 1979. Prior to that time

I was a police officer in Salisbury. Altogether, I have been a

Salisbury police officer for 25 years.
Q. Where is the police station located in Salisbury?

?



*

.e .

,.

..

fs- A. It.is in the beach area, near the' amusement park.; e
~

Q. Are you-familiar with the traffic conditions in the
beach area of Salisbury during the summertime?

A. Yes, certainly. My staff and I see and respond to the.

traffic in the beach area on a daily basis.
Q. Chief, a number of witnesses in.this proceeding have

testified that in their opinion there will be no traffic
disorderliness of any significance during an evacuation of the

beach areas near the Seabrook nuclear plant if there were ever

to be an accident at the plant, and I want to ask you a few
questions on this topic.

A. Okay, go ahead.

Q. Have you ever seen situations in which most of the
t

(v^3 people who come to the beaches for the day all try to Jeave at '

once?

A. Well, we have had sudden rainstorms on days when the
'

t

beaches have been crowded. When that happens there are an
-

awful _ lot of people who do try to leave the beach areas within

a short period of time, and it creates quite a traffic jam.
Traffic is a real mess when that happens.

Q. What are the traffic conditions like in the beach area
)

when a sudden rainstorm occurs on a busy beach day?
A. First, Route 1A heading west out of the beach area

becomes a very congested line of very slow moving traffic.
:This happens late in the afternoon on busy beach days even

without a rainstorm. The rain just makes the situation

()

-2-

.-. - - -
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.

.

O worse. All the drivers who came to the beach that day want to
move out at once, and they just can't do it. Cars are backed
up everywhere. Many of the cars in the big parking lots can't
even get out onto the road for hours. The chief problem is

that, apart from heading north on Rt. lA up the beach into

Seabrook, there are only two roads out of the Salisbury beach
area: Rt. lA (Beach Road) in the south and Rt. 286 in the
north (See the map attached hereto as Attachment A). Each of

these roads is a two lane, east-west road with one lane in each
direction. Bottleneck traffic jams occur where each of these

roads leaves the main north-south beach area road (Route 1A).
Tnis happens because vehicles from many lanes of north-south

traffic flow are trying to merge onto the one westbound lane of

Q either Beach Road or Rt. 286.

For example, as shown in the Beach Road sketch below,

g <T 5.mex -
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five lanes of exiting north-south traffic must merge into a>-

single lane, westbound on Rt. lA (Beach Road). During a sudden

rainstorm, this area is. terribly snarled.

Q. .Do you or.your officers ever see disorderly traffic
behavior when this kind'of congested condition occurs?

A. _Oh, sure. We see all kinds of things. People get

frustrated by the long traffic back-ups, and they try all kinds
of-things to get out of or to avoid the traffic jans. For

example, we have seen drivers who try to pass the traffic by
driving on the right shoulder, to the right of the fog line.
We have seen other drivers who cross the double yellow center

line into the eastbound lane on Beach Road in order to pass as

many cars in the westbound lane as they can, despite the fact

(]) that passing is prohibited. We have also seen them try.to

avoid the lengthy lines of slow-moving traffic on Beach Road*

(Route 1A) and Route 286 by taking secondary roads. On Beach

Road they often take Old County Road just to bypass about a

half mile of backed-up traffic on Beach Road. Some of those

backed up on Route 286 divert onto South Main Street, which

appears to them to be a way to ' beat the traffic" on Rt. 286.

In fact, it just leads them into a worse snarl in Salisbury
center, making traffic flow through the intersection there

(Rt. lA, Rt. 1, Rt. 110) even more congested and difficult.

Of course, because we are the police, and people tend

to drive more orderly around us, I know that what we see is

O
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S' rs only a small frcction:of the disorderly traffic b'ehavior that"yc

goes on.under these circumstances.

Q. Chief Olivera, do you have an opinion regarding what'

kind of' drivers are the most disorderly under these conditions.
A. As you probably know, a large percentage, probably

half or more,.of our beach area population in the sumner is
-

comprised of young people in the 17-25 age range. I would say
'

that these drivers, more so than others, are the ones who are
the disorderly drivers.

Q. Chief, would you please assume for a minute that it is

a Sunday in the summer of 1988 when the skies are sunny and the

temperature is 85 - 90 degrees and further assume that it is

between 1 and 2 p.m. and that the beaches.are as crowded as

{ they ever get. Now assume that the Seabrook nuclear plant is
avbited b of*Ah.'

licensed and is ^perating at full power and that this fact is

well known to those in the area, including the beachgoers. Now

assume that a sudden, unexpected announcement is made that due

to problems at the Seabrook nuclear plant the beaches have been
,aj av% %,c

j closed and thatVevacuation of the area is recommended. And

further assume that all the people in the beach area, including

Salisbury, Seabrook, and Hampton Beach, are given the bd c bSig aad ""**h"
announcements a t roughly the same time and that, with little or

no exception, the entire population of the beach area -- all

the day-trippers as well as all permanent residents, seasonal

residents, those renting cottages and rooms, and all the

(:).
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merchants and their employees -- all seek to leave the beach
'

,o

roughlythesametime[i.e.w%n b.s d h, beek c.) siq aaa.uacemd.
*

an() area at Now further assume that there
are two traffic guides assisting the evacuation at the. eastern

end of Beach Road (Rt. lA) and that there is an additional
traffic. guide at the intersection of the State Beach Road and
Beach Road. Assume that frqm that spot -- the State Beach Road

-- there are no traffic guides stationed anywhere along the two

mile stretch of Beach Road (lA) before it intersects with Route
1 in Salisbury Center . And further assume that the one,

westbound lane of Beach Road (Rt. lA) quickly backs up and-
slow; to a very slow speed. In your professional opinion and

experience, after the evacuating traffi c passes the traffic
guide stationad on Beach Road at its intersection with the

State Beach Road, will the evacuating traffic remain in the one
'O

westbound lane?

A. No. I think that under those conditions, evacuating
traffic would quickly begia using the eastbound lane as well.

Without having a series of troops or police officers stationed

at regular intervals along the mid-line of the road, I cannot
; believe that ducing an evacuation because of an accident at the

nuclear plant the evacuating drivers would wat refrain from

using the (incoming) opposite lane on Beach Road. At that time

of day and under those conditions, there would be few vehicles

coming into the beach area on Route 1A; so that inbound lane

would just be too tempting for snarled traffic to resist using,
especially without any police or traffic guides stationed along

O

6--
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'the center line. The traffic jam under'those conditions will

( ,

(/ be more than twice as bad -- and last.more than twice as long

-- as anything we have ever seen in a sudden rainstorm, because

everybody would be leaving, not just the day-trippers. I can't-

imagine how long it would take for that kind of a traffic jam
to clear, but it will'be far lunger than people with normal

frustration levels could tolerate. Plus there is the radiation

i threat! Drivers will be trying everything.possible to get away

from the nuclear plant quickly, and they are not going to worry
about getting cited by.the police for a. traffic violation. I

am confident that, under the conditions you have had rae assume,

both lanes of Beach Road (the eastbound lane as well as the

westbound lane) would be used by evacuating vehicles.

Q. Chief, assume the same facts as in my last question7,
\_/

except that I want this time to focus on Route 286. And,

further assume that there are two traffic guides at the eastern

end of Poute 285, where it interuects with Route 1A. And

assume that there are no other traffic guides anywhere along

Route 286 until you reach its intersection, about two miles to

the west, with Washington Str1et. Again Chief, in your '

profestior.a1 opinion and experience, would the evacuating

traffic remain in the single, westbound lane on Route 286 in
| ;

| that two-mile stretch?
P

A. No, it would not. It's the same situation as in the |

prior question about Beach Road except that here the evacuating

drivers are even closor. to the nuclear plant and, to make

[}
drivers even more anxious, they are accually within view of the

-7-
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nuclear plant.for a good portion of that two-mile stretch. No

reasonable person.who is familiar with the beach traffic would ''

believe that vehicles evacuating out Route 286'would stay in

just the westbound lane during an emergency at the nuclear

plant unless, again, a series of troops or police officers were

. stationed at-regular intervals along the mid-line to prevent

it. In addition to filling both lanes, many of the vehicles

evacuating out Route 286 will undoubtedly take South Main-

Street, which leads south and west and will appear to nany i

drivers to take tnem away from the nu;1 ear plant faster than

Route 286 does. Route 286 at this point appears to parallel or

almost circle the nuclear plant somewhat.

Q. If the westbound evacuating vehicles do fill up the

eastbound lane as well, and this happens on both Beach Road

(Route 1A) and on Route 286, will returning homeowners,

emergency vehicles, buses, and others be able to travel

westbound on these roads at all?

A. It will be extremely difficult if not impossible --

and it will he dangerous, given the risk of collisions.

Emergency planners should not assume, under the conditions you

posed to me earlier, that two-way traffic flow will be possible.

,

on these roads during an evacuation because of an accident at
j

the nuclear plant.

R

;
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DIRECT - OLIVERA. 9484

f h.' 1 MR. FIERCE: I return the witness over. f or c ross -

i- r

! 2 examination at this point. '

{..

i'
,

~

3 ~ JUDGE SMITH: We're going to finish the Chief. l

E

I 4 tonight, I hope if-possible. ,

O i

5 -MR. LEWALD: I'm not going to stand in th'e way of. '|
1
i

6- that, Your Honor. I have a very short examination, but I did :'
.

! I

7' recordLa few things I was going ~to ask. f.

;

t 8 JUDGE SMITH: Thank you. -|I'
!'

! ]9 CROSS - EXAMINATIOI'
| t

| 10- BY MR. LEWALO'

i 'i
| 11 Q Chief Olivera , my narne is George Lewald, and I am one j

;'

i 12 of the lawyers with the Applicants, and I find I have the |'
'
i

;
j.

13 privilege to conduct this cross-examination of you, i| .

14 I take it that none of the questions in your
i

s

15 testimony were drafted by you, that they were given to you by
-

[
t

| 16 somebody else? !
!

r

|' 17 A (Olivera) Yes, sir.
|;

| |

-13 G Were some answers draf ted f or you f or your . inspection b
'

|, '

| 19 ar>d ac ceptance and approval?

I
I

[ 20 A (Olivera) Well, let's say they were cleaned up a f

!
|

| 21 little bit to that effect. |

I

| 22 O Did you get bare questions and then you filled in the
'

! 23 blanks and then somebody looked at them for cleaning up, as you [
.

|
24 say?

i 25 A (Olivera) Yes.
i

i

h
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!- CROSS - OLIVERA- -9485 t

t :

-1 Q How many' drafts did these go through? !.g ||[
~

*
1 31- .

- A (Olivera)- Just two.
>

||j 2
;'

: . l'
i 3 O Just two?_ Just the initial draft and what we have -j

!~ -!
4 here , except . f or - the ch'anges we've made here? _|||

I*

I 5' A (Olivera) Yes, sir. j
i. !
,

{ 6 O And from whom did you get the questions? This, |

7 counsel?
,

8 A (Olivera) Mr. Fierce. !'
i

I ;
i .

.j9 Q From Mr. Fierce?'
-

' fi ;

!. 10 A (Olivera) Mr. Fierce, yes. |
:

a

11 Q And what'was the occasion of him auking you.these f
'
t 1

12 questions?i

' 13 A (Olivera) Well, I received a call from Mr. Fierce

~

h 14 with regard to how I felt about the evacuation of the beaches
io '

4

15 in just this situation, where everyone had to leave at'

I

16 approximately the same time. And I gave him my opinion. t,
,

| 17 Then he asked me if I was willing to put that down as
,

I

! 1G an affidavit. |

! .

And was that the forta of the first testimony was an19 O
|

20 affidavit to that effect?

I

j 21 A (Olivera) Yes. ,

f
22 Q And this af f idavit was later changed into the form i

' I
f

~

t 23 that we now have in the question and answer?

i
24 A (Olivera) Yes. Well, this was done over the phone'

i

25 and then Mr. Fierce came up to interview me in person, and he |
| |

1'
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CROSS - OLIVERA 9486

1 'then told me t.here would be a rebuttal-to testimony'of someone

2 else. .

3 0 Now what were and what were not traffic
>

4 disorderliness of any significance defined for you?

5 A (Olivera) Could you rephrase that question, sir?

G Q Yes. Well, let's look at page 2 of your testimony,-

'7 and the question is, "Chief a number o* witnesses in this

i8 proceeding have testified that in thein opinion there would be
' 9 no traffic disorderliness of any significance during an

10 evacuation."

11 Then were the traffic disorderliness of significance

12- explained to you?

13 A (Olivera) Not really,

l 14 0 So what you have here is your own concept of what

15 -traffic disorderliness consists of?

16 A (Olivera) While in situations, yes, that I've seen.

17 G But you don't know whether you're reading testimony

18 that was presented in this proceeding before?

19 A (Olivers) Not at that tirne , no.

20 G Have you since learned that?

21 A (Olivera) Yes.

22 G Sitting here today?

23 A (Olivera) No, I have copies of testimony from Mr.
testimony on No.2 and-- well, both from Mr. Mileti on

24 Mileti

I had received all this.25 No.5.

Corporation
Heritage Regorting628-48889 (20 )
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CROSS. -OLIVERA 94S7' 'lL

l- !
'

!, 1 ' QL And is this what you're responding to today?' Two and-
L

I' 12 ' 5 is th'e testimony you wer'e heard today,- if ' you heard all the
i

3 cross-examination that took place.
'

!

| 4 A-
.

4I -

-(Olivera): Yes, but I had copies -- right, right.- j
| I

[ 5 0 Now, will you turn to page 3 of your testimony in the
i

.

6- : chart, or the sketch? Did Dr. Mileti make any reference to- J
L !

h 7~ .this situation at Salisbury'in his rebuttal' testimony 2 and 5? j

l'

! G- A (Olivera) Not that I heard.
I

1

9 G In. fact, you drew this before you ever received Dr.. t

10 Mileti's rebuttal testimony 2' and 5, didn' t you?
!L .

No. This was sent to me. I believe-it came off of |L .11 A
,

| :

12 one of the evacuation plans that was in the plan.

13 O Well then, this isn't your sketch? j

14 A (Olivera) No, this is not my sketch. That's.why I

15 made the changes. .)
!

16 O Now is the testimony with respect to the sketch, your j
.

17 testimony or someone else's?

18 A (Olivera) No. It's roughly -- it's mine, because

19 that's the area that gets most congested when traffic starts to

20 come off the beach. [

I
'

'

21 O Well, as we look at the sketch from the bottom of
:

22 page 3 up toward the top, the traffic area shown on Route 1-A, |
|

23 and I guess proceeding westerly after roaking the turn as the
|

| 24 road comes from the north, that's represented in the testimony

||| 25 to be a single lane. That's not so, is it? Isn't that a

Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888 j

i
-. . . . .

__ _ __a



, _ . - - - - - . . - ~ - - - - - - - - . ---- ---.- ~.-- - . . -- ------_-- _ -.

k
h "

L
. i

I I

L ,

!

i: . . J

|h -

|' CROSS - OLIVERA 9489 1
e 1

! 1 doubleilane, there?- ]e
ji 2- A (Olivera) No. It's'a single' lane coming from North

3 End Boulevard.. When it gets to Route'l-A itts two-lanes.
I

6 .

. testimony talks.about five lanes
_|< 4- Q So that,-but your

. ,.

1 ..

5 merging into one, does it not? :|jg 4

i.,

|6 MS. WEISS: Could you identify the'part of the
| |

! 7. testimony _you're talking about? |
!

'
.

! 8 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) I believe I said that many |
! |

'
| .9 vehicles f rom many lanes .trying to merge onto one would either

| 10 be south of Route 286. I don't believe I said five.
|
l .'the :)| 11 MR. FIERCE: It's on the -- the line is on the --

.

I !12 lost line on page 3 that carries over onto page 4.pq
13 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Okay, what that consists of

14 is, if you look at the -- it's a map -- you would have traffic i
i

15 coming out of the parking lot, which is the southern part here, !

16 which merges out and then around going west. The traffic

17 . coming down from the north end, traffic from Cable Avenue, and

| 18 there's traffic from Railroad Avenue coming around, and also

19 from Central Avenue. You have five lanes that can merge into

20 that one area, which causes a big concention in that one --

21 BY MR. LEWALD:

22 O But that one area is a double-lane road. But the

23 testimony says it is all one lane.

24 A (Olivera) Yes. It's two lanes up to the Reservation j

- ||| 25 Road, where it bacomes a one-lane road.

|

|
Heritage Reporting Corporation |

(202) 628-4888

L , . . . . . . . .. . . . . . . . . _ . . . . . . _ . . _ . . . . . . . . _



.. _ .___ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ -.__ . - _ _ _ _ - - - - - - - . - . _ _ _ _ _ _ _ - - - - - _ _ . _ _ _ _ . ,

L
y
-

,

h
'

L =

F CROSS - OLIVERA 9489..
-|

:1 Q- Now,.are Railroad Avenue and Central Avenue dead

2 . ends? Are theV through streets?-

- 3 A -(Olivera) Central Avenue and Railroad Avenue?

b -4 0- Yes. -a

|-
'!

l

L 5 A- (Olivera) Well., they''re not so-called dead ends,.
e i

-6
_ '!'

. because there is another road at the end of it. called Murray.- d
-

!

7 Street. Now, if you went'down Cable Avenue, and you go around j
l(

( 8 Murray Street, and come back up either Atlantic Avenue or- ~|
l

9 Railroad Avenue, and vice versa. They're not one-way. They're: !

i. !

| 10 both two-lane traffic, so you can,go a'round. |
2

i

' ~

G So you have really one lane coming from Railroad {j 11
|- |

.
12 Avenue?

13 A (01ivera) Yes. Only because it has to go to the

14 right and around the island. f
i

g

i 15 G And the same would be true 1or Contral Avenue, is
'

I ,

16 that a dead end? :

!

k17 A (Olivera) No, that's not a dead end. That leads on
?

b 18 to North End Boulevard. 1
I

19 O So I cov)d take Central Avenue and get on to Route |
|

.,

20 1-A going north?
|

21 A (Olivera) Yes. |
1

I ^2 G What's the width of 1-A at this point in the sketch?

|
23 A (Olivern) At this point it's touchly around fifty

i
24 feet. !

I

fh' 25 0 Now, where is Route 156 located?
f
t
,
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9490' l-CROSS - OLIVERA-

Y; .
-?

; -1 A (Olivera) 286-is roughly about a mile and a half |

1: 2

2 north of this' intersection here. ![:: i

[ -3 G Is that still Sal'isbUry?
-

{ 4 A -(Olivera) ~ No,_that's Seabrook. But-286 does run ;

I

f,5 into Salisbury,

I6 Q But has_286 -- or'is it another - .does-the routo
{
I7- number or the street number or the street name' change when it-'

| 1'i-

|- S comes into Salisbury? ;

! |

| 9 A (Olivera) Well, when it comes into Salisbury it then -;
I !

f
!

L 10 becomes Collins Street, and Forest Street, and comes on to Main
' !
l f

j 11 Street and onto 95.- )
fi

|-
>

12 O Is Forest Street in the area where you say that, ing
|
I 13 your opinion, that it will not be possible to maintain two-way ||
1 -)

14 traffic, except with traffic guides or police attendants? |(
-i

|. 15 A (Olivera) Well, 286 is roughly --
I

l 16 0 No, can you answer that question?~ Is this the area
1

17 you are talkin6 about of the traffic disorderliness? 286 ,i
I'

! 18 A (Olivera) Forest Street? j
;

i

19 0 Yes, i

20 A (Olivera) No. The area I'm talking about is South

21 Main Street in Seabrook. |
' t
t a

22 O You're talking about Seabrook area, not rather {
'

;

23 Salisbury area?

| 24 A (Olivera) Right
|

25 Q Do you have any Jurisdiction over that road, 2G6? j|||

Heritage Reporting Corporation
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kj. CROSS - OLIVERA- 9491 j
i' . .. a
i

l' A. (01ivera) No , not on .206. I

i !
?I .2' 'O 'Now, isn't.the gist of your testirnony that siroply - 1

|- !
! 3 that; you say that in'the event of the condition.as.previously ~

!,
1

{-
,

i 4 described, in your j udgtnent , : you - can ' t rnaintain ' two-way'- traf f ic f

i- |

!. 5 'on Route 1-A or on-Route 286 without either police officers or' i

I- .
i

j' '6 traffic guides, is that -- have~I surarned up your testirnony' |
U ;

| 7 correctly? !
;

',:

| 8 A (Olivers) Generall /, yes. I would say that.
t,

8
.

. i

! 9 (continued on next page) 'j
i |
!- 10 :
e ,

, -

j' 11 !
f l

|9 j12

i 13 |

! i

i 14
;
a

! 15 !

i i
; 16 i
'

5 3

i r

! 17 !
1 *

d

| 18 |
i
'

i
| 19 i

1.
: i
I 20 ;

r

!

21 |
'.

i

1
!,'' - 22

j. ;

|
23 \

-

I

; |
#

|g |2s
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L |
'

1 Q Are you. aware of studies that have been' made with

| 2 . respect to traffic,-easterly traffic on Route'1-A'andron 286? ,

i*

!; '3 A No, I am not aware of=it, j

|
4- Q Now the condition that you described that'you say, _

;
|

l- 5 because of this disorderliness of- the drivers it would be |
i'~ :
'

6 impossible to maintain two-way traffic-on these roads, is one j
'l

; 7 that exists, or has existed-from time-to-time on Sundays, .

I

!
O pretty much? !

;

|| .9 A (Olivera) Saturdays and Sundays, yes. !
( 1
u .

One of the problems with 1-A is you have a two-lane-
:

| 10
L ,

| 11 traffic area at the beach whie.h becomes a one-lane area because- |

|12 the road is not a 50-foot road all the way. You have areasgg
13 'where it's 50 f oot , areas where it's 44 f eet, areas where'it's |

i|

| 14 36 feet wide. And there's where the problerns lie. |
'

!

| 15 Q Would you be surprised to learn that these studies

{ 16 through counters show no discontinuance of two-way traffic on j

17 Route 1-A f or an entire summer?

{ 18 A (Olivera) Would I be surprised?
Ii

19 0 Yes.

20 A (Olivera) No.
i

21 MR. FIERCE: Objection, unless we can identify these i

f
||~ 22 studies.
6

23 BY MR. LEWALD*
>
b

24 0 Chief, the very last --
|

|h 25 JUDGE SMITH: You understand the question's already

I !

-

|
'

|
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l' been answered. J

l
4

2 MR. FIERCE: I understand. |

3' BY'MR. LEWALD:
I

4' O When you examined your testimony after some of the

I;. 5 ~ questions were changed, including the additions, did you also :

l6 look at the very.last answer in your testirnony? Where you rnake
I

f-. 7 reference to the conditions that you posed to me earlier? |
| ~l

8 A (Olivera) In my-opinion i t would be ~ extrernely jj
|i

- 9 dif ficult f or any traf fic- to be going easterly on that road , i

|
10' Only because of the fact that you do have areas that are not

11 wide enough in traffit that is going to continue to try to go |

.|i

| 12 off that road two lanes, and that's when it becomes dangerous,

f 13 Q Traffic doesn't move very f ast in these conditions, '{
'

14 does it?

)|
l

; 15 A (Olivera) No, it doesn't.
! '

.

16 MR. LEWALD: I don't have any more questions, j

17 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Turk? |,.
3

| I

|
18 MR. TURK: I have nothing, Your Honor. '

i

19 JUDGE SMITH: Does any Intervenor have questions? |
1

20 MR. FIERCE: I would just want to ask a couple to !

21 clear up an ambiguity. (

|- 22 REDIRECT EXAMINATION

23 BY MR. FIERCE:
i
'24 0 Chief, in response to one of ther questions, you made
Ih 25 a response that indicated that this area becornes one lane at

Heritage Reporting Corporation )
(202) 628-4888 i
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REDIPECT - OLIVERA 9494 |i

4 i

- 1 Reservation Road.-.Is Reservation Road what is labelled on the |
?

2 sketch as State Beach Road? |
i

3 A. -(Olivera) That's correct.- i

j<

I-- 4' Q And it is just west of that point'where the road

[ ,

5 betomes one-1ane eastbound? |[
! i

-6 A ~~ (Olivera) One lane. '|L|
1 . - !

|- 7 O And you're also as5:ed whether you had jurisdiction i
t

i

8 over Route.286, and you said no. But how familiar are you with |
|

| 9 the traffic on heavy beach weekends on Route 286? ,

i :

f 10 A (01ivera). Very 1ami1iar because of the fact that j
i

_

j- 11 East Main Street in Seabrook also runs onto Seabrook Road into |
I |

12 Salisbury. And we get many complaints from the neighborsl' _ g'
f

!13 because of the traffic coming down there. They can't get out
|1

' ~ 14 of their driveways and it becomes horrendous at times.;

$
| 15 MR. FIERCE: I have no further questions,
t-
1 16 JUDGE SMITH: Anything further?
[
|
l 17 All right, thank you. j

I
18 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Thank you, sir. <

l
> ,

I
'

19 (Whereupon the witness was excused.)
,

I'
' 20 JUDGE SMITH: Do you want to continue with Mr.

|- 21 Moughan tonight? |
I| 22 MR. FIERCE: I'm willing to continue if the Board ;

,

23 wishes us to. He's been here, but I am not sure we'll be able
i

j24 to 1inish with him.

h 25 JUDGE SMITH: Is there any chance we could finish?

| |

| |

I Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888
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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA1

NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION

ATOMIC SAFETY.AND LICENSING BOARD.

Before Administrative Judges:
Ivan W. Smith, Chairperson

Gustave A. Linenberger, Jr. '

Dr. Jerry Harbour

,

t

) ' '

.In the-Matter of ) Docket Nos. 50-443-OL
.

') 50-444-OL
,

PUBLIC SERVICE COMPANY OF ) Off-site Emergency Planning 3

NEW HAMPSHIRE, et al. )
-

,

(Seabrook Station,~0 nits 1 and 2) ) January 22, 1988
,

(I)
) !

:
t
<

REBUTTAL TESTIMONY OF THOMAS F. MOUGHAN
ON BEHALF OF THE ATTORNEY GENERAL FOR() THE COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS *

REGARDING THE PRESENCE OF HIDDEN PARKING SPACES
[IN SALISBURY 3EACH AND ON PLUM ISLAND -

I
>.

Q. Would you please state your name and current address?
A. My name is Thomas F. Moughan, and I reside at 91 Lake

Attitash in Amesbury, Massachusetts.

Q. Mr. Moughan, a prior witness in these proceedings, Mr.

Gordon Derman, has stated that there are not many garages,
[
tcarports, or under-building parking spaces in the beach areas
[!

of the Seabrook EPZ. Would you agree that this is true for
i

Salisbury Beach and Plum Island?

A. No, I would not. I have recently c( . ducted a field

survey to determine the number of garages, carports, and other
J

under-building parking spaces in Salisbury Beach and on Plum

!

!

!

!
:

- . - - -- -_- _ -- . . _ _ , . . -- - -
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N

Island, and I have also counted the parking spaces which exist
(a) in these structures. A summary of my findings is as follows:
,

-

Parking Spaces Observed In Garages
Caroorts, and Under-Buildings

Salisbury Beach 295

Plum Island 253

TOTAL 548

Q. When did you conduct your field survey, and how was it
conducted?

A. The Salisbury Beach survey was conducted on Sunday,
January 10, 1988. I was assisted by Mr. Willian Lord. We

drove along each street in Salisbury Beach and recorded on
1

paper the street address of each building which contained a

garage, carport, or other under-building parking spaces, Next '

to the address we noted the total number of parking spaces by

category of structure (garage, carport, or under-building). In

cases where a street number was not visible, an estimate was

made from the nearest property having a visible number.

Garages included both detached structures and those built in or
beneath dwellings. Carports included both the typical carport
structure as well as clearly-used parking spaces beneath decks
and porches. The area surveyed included all streets from the

New Hampshire line on the north to the Salisbury Beach State
Park on the south. The western boundary was the marsh except

that in counting west along Route 1A (Beach Road) coming out of

the Salisbury amusement park area, we stopped at the entrance

road to the State Beach.O

-2-
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:

, The Plum Island survey.was conducted the next day, Monday,*

!% - '

January 11, 1988. The same procedure was followed, however, I

was-unassisted. I recorded the count by street, rather than
.

building ~by building using street addresses, because very few

of the structures on-Plum Island have street addresses which '

, ,

:

are visible.
'

-

Q. Have~you kept your records of these counts? ,

t

Yes. I would be happy to make them available to
_ :.

,

anyone.who is interested. j
.
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REDIRECT.- OLIVERA 9495 ;I
- ' - '

. .
- L

j ' 1: MR. LEWALD: .I don't know, Your Honor.' It. depends |
.!

| 2 on how-quickly- the ariswers are forthcoming to the questions

|i . ..

[:
- 3 that are asked. j

Ip
4- JUDGE SMITH: How much do yougwant to go home- |5

4 1
'

i 5 tonight, Mr . Moughan? -- |

! |

j -6 MR. LEWALD: I have no desire to press forward if - . )

i~ :

7 MR. FIERC:E:_ The witness indicates he's ready to go jf
l I

t- 8 ahead. (
! !

$|f' -9 JUDGE SMITH: Okay, let's give it a shot.

|
10 MR. FIERCE: Would you state your name for the record j

'
.

11 and your current address?
i

12 THE WITNESS: (Mougnan) My name is Thomas Moughan, .g
i 13 my current address is 91 Lake Attitash, Amesbury, Mass. j!
| i

14 MR. FIERCE: I place before you a document which -- I

r i

f 15 JUDGE SMITH: Has the witness been sworn? Has he 1

:

| !

I 16 testified before? Okay. -|
I i

17 WHEREUFON .|
_

!

! 18 THOMAS MOUGHAN i

,I!

i

19 having first been duly sworn, was examined as a witness herein

20 and testified nn to the following: !
| I

I

f 21 DIRECT EXAMINATION
!

| >

|
22 BY MR. FIERCE:

1-

23 0 Mr. Moughan, I've placed before you a document which
i

I24 is entitled Rebuttal Testimony of Thomas F. Moughan, on Behalf
\

| h |25 of the Attorney General of the Commonwealth of Massachusettu

|'
|

'

|. Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888 ;
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DIRECT - MOUGHAN 9496' ;

|
-- 1

|
1 regarding;the Presence of Hidden Parking Spaces in Salisbury

'

I- 2 Beach and'On Plum Island,
i

|- 3' I ask you.if you recognize:that d'ocument? j

:p .

I do. ji- L4 A' -(Moughan),

j' i
: 5' _ Q Can you identify it? .!I :

'

!
6 A (Moughan) I can. It is my rebuttal' testimony.

.

;- 7 Q And have you reviewed this testirnony f or any
|

8 additions or corrections that. you might wish to make on-thfB7

h 9 A (Moughan) I have. j
| I

10- O And are there any additions or corrections? -|j.

11 A (Moughan) No, there are none.

12 Q At this tirne would you like this testimony to be

13 offored into evidence and bound into the record of these. |ji
. i

| 14 proceedings? !
;<

f 15 A (Moughan) I would. j
'

l- i

16 MR. FIERCE: I would of f er this testirnony into ||
| I

j 17 evidence, Your Honor, and ask that it be bound into the record. I

I
i

18 MR. LEWALD: No objections.

!' 19 JUDGE SMITH: No objections? The testimony in

20 received.

21 (Rebuttal testimony of

|22 Thomas F. Moughan on behalf of

23 the Attorney General of the
|

24 Commonwealth of Massachusetta

25 (?egarding Hidden Parking Spaces |h
|

|
'

f Heritage Reporting Corporation |
; (202) 628-4888 i
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!L! tit .9498|- DIRECT .MOUGHAN'-

1 MR. FIERCE: The witness is available for cross- !

i

~ examination, Your Honor.2 <

; :3 CROSS-EXAMINATION ]
i .

. .

i

4 BY MR. LEWALD: !
|

|

. !s

. 5 0 Mr. Moughan, my name is George f. ewald and-I am one of |

.

/:.
,<

.

jl' 6 the lawyers representing the Applicants.
|-- :|
| 7 Have you given testimony in this proceeding? I

,

8- A (Moughan) I have not given sworn testimonv.
i

'I
9 Q You haven't? - I',

i
il' 10 A (Moughan) I have not given sworn testimony.-I've .|
i
'

f 11 given limited appearance. testimony.
I

| '
- 12 Q And this was some time ago?

{ 13 A (Moughan) Correc+.. |

? l

14 O And have you been in attendance from time to time at |

)|15- these hearings?
l- 1
e

16 A (Mouchan) I would say perhaps three. This may be

I 17 the third session.

I.
! 18 0 Were you by any chance here at the time that the ;

l
I
I

19 prior witness in this proceeding, as represented on the first

20 page of your testimony, allegedly stated certain things which

)i21 appear on the f irst paga of your testimony?i

|

[ 22 A (Mouchan) I don't believe so. I don't put the name

23 to any of the peorie that I observed when I was here.

24 0 Were you ever shown any testimony to this effect?

h 25 A (Moughan) No, I was not. ,

I
i

|
Heritage Reporting Corporation j
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CROSS - MOUGHAN 9499j ;

-1

!
i l' O .Dut whatever the case, you would not agree this is-
I I

[ 2 true>for Salisbury Beach and Plum Island, as I take it is your ;

I
,

3 testimony?

4 (L (Moughan) That's correct. 'l
)
I

'5 0 Now, were you solicited or hired or somehow contacted i

l

!_ 6 to perform thF task that's related in your testimony? |
| 1

-l
7 A (Moughan) Yes, that is correct, i

l
'

8 Q And who requested that you do this?

|9 A (Moughan) I was requested to participate through :

)
to William Lord who represents the town of Amesbury and tho' j

,

:'

11 Attorney General's of fice, he explained to roe, was looking f or i

12 someone familiar with the Plum Island - Salisbury 1. leach area to

j 13 do this count and I offered to do it f or the Attorney General's j
; I

| 14 office and subsequently r. poke with Mr. Fierce. |

| !
f. 15 Q And what did Mr. Fierce ask you to do?
|-

l

! 16 A (Moughan) He indicated that they were seeking a
l.

17 count of what was termed hidden parking spaces along the |f'
I I

f 18 beaches, that being garages, parking spaces beneath buildings [
l I

( 19 and carports. !
,

'

r

| 20 0 Along the beaches?

. 21 A (Moughan) Correct. At Salisbury Beach and Plum

22 Island. |
t

23 G What areas did you cover an Salisbury in particular? ;

:

24 A (Moughan) I actually covered each street from the j

h 25 New Hampshire state line to the north, southerly all the way to

| |

Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888
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CROSS ~ MOUGHAN 9500 |
t 3

j 1 the Massachusetts State Park, Salisbury Beach State Park. We
!
1 1

,' 2 included-in those streets -- ji

(; i
3 O And all the way down the peninsulh? _ l

:
r

1
1.

4 A (Moughan) Correct, along the barrier beach, i
'
-

|f 5 G~ Daccier beach? -|
: ,

'
. .

; G A .(Moughan) ,Right. Westerly to the raarsh. .|
F .

'|
l

i J7 And' Plum Island, by the way, we did the entire
t

! O island,
r

' )

L- 9 Q You did the entire island? .j
L ;

F
!. 10 A (Moughan) With the exception, I would say, of the
!

| 11 National Wildlife Refuge.
I

12 0 'Do you have a house count of -- on Salisbury Beach?ggg

f 13 A (Moughan) I do not. |

I !

| 14 0 You do not?

I
15 A (Moughan) Have a house count?j

16 G Yes.
!1
J

| 17 A (Moughan) No, I do not.

|
r 10 0 How many buildings thht are there?

19 A (Moughan) No, I do not .

20 0 Would you be able to estiraate it?

21 A (Moughan) I would say that it would perhaps --

f 22 buildings being duplexes, motels, et cetera, I would

! 23 guesstimate perhaps 1000, 800 to a thousand. j
i

i

j 24 G Eight hundred to a thousand? |
*

t

||| 25 A (Moughan) Yes.

!

Heritage Reporting Corporation |
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CROSS - MOUGHAN 9501

! a
i 1- 0 How many streets did you count? j

F .|

2 A1 (Moughan) . We canvassed every-street in Salisbury.
3| .

i:: 31 O How many does that' entail?
t.
!
' ' 4 A (Moughan) I would have to count them on:the -- ,

I
t

5 O Would you do that? j
,

6 A. (Moughan) Sure. !
'

7 Well,-on the other hand, the streets-I have listed

) I

|' 8 are only those that show garages or parking spaces that we were i

| !

| 9 inventorying, so I may not have all the streets here. |
f

I|| ' 10 - Eighteen streets that had hidden' parking spaces on a

b |
| 11 th ero . There may have been, l'rn sure there were additional 6

|
'

12 streets that did not show a hidden parking space, uo'I would

|L 13 not be able to give you an accurate estimate'of the number of
t

i
j 14 streets. |

*

15 0 What was the time spent in your inspec tion in
.

J

It

! 16 Salisbury? ;

'l
I
'

( 17 A (Moughan) In Salisbury there were two of us. Mr.

|
10 Lord assisted me an.1 we spent perhape, four and a half hours inj

19 o vehicle canvase:ng each street. |

|

f 20 Q You spent f our and a half hours writing down 13 j
i

|
|

! 21 streets?
|
I |

| 22 A (Moughan) Yes. a

|

23 G or there were toore streets, but you don't have --

I 24 A (Moughan) Whatever the number of streets that exist |

|

{ ||| 25 in Salisbury Beach, in that case, we spent all that tame j

|

|

|
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| CROSS - MOUGHAN 9502 ,

!- ]
[ .1 - travelling each street on the beach' observing f roro the. street. |

!4 .

h 2 O And did you and Mr. Lord split up the work? Did-he j
! I

3 look;on one side of the street, while you_ looked the other?. How ~|
'

,

I i
i- 4 ,did-you do it? i
t I
'' l
! 5 -A (Moughan) We did that. I observed one. side, he !
6

-

,

|'
F -

j' 6 observed the other , and we concurred with each other's f indings-
C -

[ 7 no that we were travelling quite slow, stopping almost at each
!
!-

L 8 property that showed a garage,
t

!. 9 G Did you make any distinctions between c ornmerc ial ~ or

|; 10 residential buildings for your inspection?
i- '
!- 11 A (Moughan) The only distinction I think was on.the
|

! 12 underneath parking spaces which in Salisbury, I indicated, was

~13 one building that had -- roaybe it was two, I'd have to look --

| I

f 14 that had spaces beneath a motel, which would be a commercial. |
'

!
j 15 The others were just about all residential. There are a couple
| i

!'

! 16 comraerc ial establishments in the center of Salisbury Beach tha t '

!

(- 17 showed parking garage doors, that would indicate a parking |
l' ;

j 18 garage perhaps. I

l
; 19 0 Gas stations?

,

I i

| 20 A (Moughan) We did not do gas stations. !
'

!-

(- 21 O Are there gas stations in the area?

( 22 A (Moughan) There are. ?

23 0 You didn't count those? ;

24 A (Moughan) We did not. Any place there was a sliding j

h 25 garage doors - many of the businesses at the beach that have
l !
| 6

!,

Heritage Reporting Corporation |
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CROSS - MOUGHAN 9503 !
!

1 garage doors that close an establishment f or the evening of the- i,

|

|. '

2 off-season. We did not include-those either. -,
-

!
i

-3 0- Now this is' January?' j
P

|
4 -A .(Moughan) January 10th. j

'l
5 .Q January of this year, you did that? |

i
1

6 A (Moughan) Correct. ,j
i,

h 7 O Now, the one residential underneath -- excuse me, the |l

8 one commercial underneath parking area, that you've told us |
i

9 about, you said that's a motel? II

!
~

l. 10 A (Moughan) Actually there were two, now that I
p
F 11 recall. There were two, yes. Moteln.
i

h |
'

- 12 Q Two motels?

-13 A (Moughan) Right.

14 G And it'd be fair to say that that's the only two j
i

'I15 motels in Salisbury Dench that have underneath parking?'

l- .j
16 A (Moughan) Yes. |

| \
17 G How many parking spaces did these hotels or motels ,

|
j' 18 have?

| 19 A (Moughan) We didn't count the parking spaces in the

| 20 lots. We were only counting underneath spaces. But the one on
| !

l 21 Central Avenue, I believe had eight. !
l- i

r

22 There was one on Central Avenue, No.50 Central j

!
23 Avenue, had eight underneath spaces. |

!

24 I thought there was -- I recall there being one on

25 Ocean Boulevard North -- North End livulevard and ccenning , I

i

|
Heritage Reporting Corporation
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;
~

I
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[L
~

-Q Now, were these encloned parking areas?_

'l ' don't see it, but it had about six spaces.
l

/ 2
|_

'I

h 3 A '(Moughan) They were not enclosed. They wore the j
! j
i-- 4- typical type that.you might sea along a barrier beach where the' j
! .

building was raised for perhaps-flood plain zoning and.you just.
i. .

j. 5 j
i i

| G drive in beneath the building:and park. |
1 |

f- 7 O And was the area paved? |
I.
j S- -A (Moughan) The area was paved.

!
j- 9 O And marked out linen? -!
L

f' 10 A (Moughan) Marked out with bumpers at the end.
!
I' 11 Q And these you counted?
| >

w

'

12s A (Moughan) Thin in correct.
'

13 G And this went into your total of spaces? |,

'

|

| 14 A (Moughan) Yes, it did.
i

| 15 O So we have what, how meny?

!
' '

I

[ 16 A (Moughan) I wculd say of tnose two, 12 or 14. I'd j

| !

i 17 have to find the other figure, but eight at. one and I belteve |
| '[t

|. 18 it was six at the othar, so let's call it 14. t
.i

19 (Continued on next page.) |
.,

p
! 20 !
| I

21 '

I ~

22

| !2a
l

| 24 <

h 25
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i

g 1 Q Now how many other underneath building spaces did

I>

2 you 1ind?
|

[ 3. A (Mouchan) I'd have to do an iternized count. Are you ~
|

~

j

|
:

f a willing to wait f or an itemized count of the underneath? .i

' 1
.t

5 O Do-you have it? This is solely in Salisbury. j
,

G .A (Moughan) When you say -- I'm not sure'I know what

7 you mean by underneath. When I think of underneath, I8m

8 thinking'in terms of a garage that goes underneath a split ,

|- I

| 9 level home, or one that declines down into the basement area. j
i

10 Be vic everything was underneath, either a carport or a deck, i

|
'

11 so when I'm saying undernenth, I'm thinking in terms of a

12 garage that goes under a building.

|. 13 Because what we did with those, we indicated those as
'

14 garages -- only underneath a h orne .

!

| 15 0 Can we stop for a moment and refer back to your
|

1G testimony? And I am referring to underneath as under-building

17 parking spaces.

I

18 A (Moughan) Yes?

19 O And would this include garages?

l 2J A (Moughan) That would include garages beneath them,

! 21 yes.

| 22 O It would include garages?

23 A (Moughnn) Yes, 1t would. A garage beneath a
!

I 24 residen ti a l home. |

i
'

25 0 And did you inspott each of these to deterrnine

i
!
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7_ a D ,' ,5
' ,;,

, .

,

. hether orM6i'i.ithere serd parking space areas? ^ i'1 wp
.m v ,

F' .23 'A- J tioughan) Well,.we-viseaFly. inspected'them from;the, i

; ,a
.. . .,

< ,~s-. -

.
> ',

L 3- s tr ee t/, a.i. la r i gh t 't , '
.

.;

i

i
'

You $idh't',--F '4 0- - .,
, .- . .

'~ 5 AL (Mough'an)' We-did not go under peoplA's.propc*t%s as- |-

,t

'6 'such. i

e

h 7 .O And'see whethw the garage was 1illed with furniture- ,

; -

. . ,

; -8 or whatevep'. - .

T

4 g A*
'

-

*se mede no deterrainat|.on' as to whether the 'l9 A ( MougharD .j
f

I oth or.not. I10 -garage'was.being,used for an automoL.i1e on January l

i ~ 11- We counted basically potential spaces indicated by doors, or ,

e .
, ,

| .12 open doors, into a.Ldri1d.kg.

| 13 G Well,'y b were counting places thot could be --~

. J14 A (Moughan)' Correct.
<- ,

i -!

I 15 0 -- gatager if people wanted it? |
.

'

s.

in 16 A (McadpnT There were all garages or garage doors, l
'. .i
l-

} -17 what was behind the doorr,where 'they were closed, we did not -

! -

there.
t

18' open doors to fino ciut what was in '

;
- :

L 19 G And you had no idea as to the footing in any-of these |
1 c

20 buildings?- '
/' -

,
4 r
p ,

,

; 21 A (MnuehaC 'No. We 6d -it basically by the door j
,

-
. ,

-
,

22 configurjtion.
1.

;,

,

I >
,,

[ 23 G In looking at yout testimony on page 2 with the i

| ;>

||.
24 Galisbury"Beach, the total count of 295 is simply spat.es and i
'

'

25 you-don't have a breakdown as to how many of these spaces were !
t

,.

,

. ,j
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; 4 . .. . |

'

~

' '

e
. . y .1 'in garages, or underneath parking' areas, or carports?

.

s e, . . -
F W ^ 2h ' 'A (Moughan)- There:is.a breakdown by carports,'by' -

.

, ,|.

L L3; garages, which'-includes'underneath' garages, where .there is aL q

'

? \ . .. . .

|+ '4. detached garage,.and undernegth spaces, as I explained,>

,

5~
~

.
- 1,

~ underr.eath a motel . - The only underneath spaces would be those' |.,

:

|- 6- ..under a' motel, or a hotel. !

) 7= G How many residential garages did you tally in :
;

[- .8 Salisbury? |
i. _ ,

L
~

.

-^ f

|~ . 9- A (Moughan) -I will make a' count ~if'you will-wait. :
-

.;

f ~10. We estimated 241 on a quick count.
'

,

;

. .

garages? In Salisbury Beach?;. 11 'O 241

-12 - A (Moughan) Correct. I

i .

'i 13 G And for the sake of yr2r total of 295 parking spaces?
'.;-

14 A- ( Mougt .an ) That's right.4 1

;. , ,

!. 15 u And these would include enclosures? I understand the
i -- i

i
i !
2 16 garag'es_are enclosed areas, either under houses -~
.,

b 1

; 17- A (Moughan) Either a detached building or a part of. ;
'

! !

! 18 Q Or detached buildings. j
;
i

|
19 A (Moughan) Yes. j

i

L 20 Q And the garages aren't necessarily Sarages in which .!
I '

I 21 there are parked cars in wnich you have determined there is a |j

? :- i
. .

| 22 space to park the car?
t- .
4

j- 23 A (Moughan) I was not intending to count cars, but j
i. i

24 spaces, so it would be spaces. l!

I
i

|~ 25 0 And you did your counting from the street, as I f
i. ;
* .
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,

'I
,

i' Y !;s i

I 19508~ |I .

.

, ,
L

|{|h. 1 understand ~it, and not physically.on the.p'roperty?

I .2J )A' E(Moughan): That's right. !
'

! a
*

' +

j' . t3 G Did'you see any cars at any of:the garages?- 1

!
:

-4' A (Moughan). In many of them.' ;*

I
't

g .

.!5- 'O In'many of-them?
-Iis

- e,. .

6 A (Moughan) :Sure.'
,

i !
.

..

t. 7 G Did you roake a count of that? '!
t

}..

8' A (Moughan) No, we did not. 't'

,

.

t ,

9 G How did you determine that the spaces ~thatlyou'g
*

i . .

| 10 observed on Salisbury Beach were hividen parking spaces?
p
:> 11 A (Moughan) The definition to work from would be

;

i
12 something that'would that could not have.been photographed ;-

'
.

,

, .

. .
b

|
13 , f rom an1 aerial photo; that where a vehicle could be ' parked f rom ' j

i
,

- ' 14' beneath inside, and not cetected by that type of accounting.
.

iI

f 15 methodology. |
''

i

16 O It could not be detectable from an aerial _ photo? Did |
| :

'
I

17 you overfly the area? ]
IG A (Moughan) No, I did not,

i

19 G But in your judgment, it couldn't be, frcm'any angle? |
|

20 A (Moughan) I would say it was explained that there {
?

:21 was some angle to the photography that would allow some spaces !

|
22 to be, f or example , a vehicle partially within an enclosed area |

i

23_ so we did not do, for example, a deck, where a vehicle could be i
l
i

24 block-r'"ked, you know, partially beneath that deck or carport. i
!
i

25 Q How long did it take you to survey Plum Inlandr .

I
:
f
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1. .AL L(Moughan) I did: Plum Island by myself.-It.took
.

2 about four hours. !

j 3; 3 Q How many houses on' Plum. Island? ]
;

i :;; 4 A (Moughan) Again,'it would be a guess.
.- i:

t' - -|
5 Q~ Twice as.many as: Salisbury. Beach?- t

L'
6 A (Moughan) I don't believe so~. |

'

r ,

7 O Half again as many? ;

!

j; O A (Moughan) I don't know. Quite honestly I don't know- |
i 1
is 9 .it to be more or less. I wouldn't even hazard a. guess.. |
, s

'
f

[ 10. G You didn't make a count'of houses that did not?-
t- i
' -11 A. (Moughan) No, I did not. i

j .
12 Q And'again, you made just a (eunt of spaces and sort .i

i' .

| 13 of indiscriminate as to whether or not they're in garages, j
:i -

'

{. - 14 tarports, or under' building areas? l
;,

I I

|! 15 A (Moughan) I t was ' the sarne category , th~e three

L 2

' 16 categories, and it was spaces where a vehicle could be under i
I e

! .i.

| - 17 cover. So in that; same method. j
| ;

18 G Were there any motels or hotels on Plum Island with j
i

19 underground garages? !

!
20 A (Moughan) Not that I found. ;

&

21 Q Were there any multiple car garages or the like?

I 22 A (Moughan) Yes, that had a maximum of a two car i

!

23 garage, and there may have been -- '

!

24 O And again, you have no idea whether or not these were j

!

25 filled with things other than cars?

| alp '
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'A. (Moughan)- That's correct,i
' 1

'

:
'

i.[ . ,

j '' 2 MR. LEWALD: I have no further-questions.
.

: 3 JUDGE.SMI"": 'Mr. Turk?- ,

. :'-

f 4' MR.' TURK: -I'd-like to follow up a'line just
.

[ -5 explored by Mr. Lewald. ;

;-

}' 6 . CROSS EXAMINATION '

i..

.|
I

L~ 7' BY MR. TURK:
r

! -8 O Mr. Moughan, my name in Sherwin. Turk. I~am with the |
\

| 9 NRC-staff. I want to ask you a little bit more about the |
;I[ - -

testimony. 'l
[ 10 ' numbers that appearson page 2 of your

!,

!I 11 You indicated that, in your testimony, and this comes !
- ,

I

i ' 12 around eight lines from the bottom, where it says, "Carports T

1-

13 included both'the typical carport structure'as well as' clearly-,

h 14. used parking spaces benenth decks and porches." ,

;

1a

; t

[ 15 A (Moughan) Yes. :

I1-

!. 16 G What was your criterion for counting spaces beneath !
4.

{17 decks?
a

|
18 A (Moughan) It was to differentiate a carport being ;

I- !

j 19 that' traditional covering over a garage -- over a driveway, and j'

1:
1 20 the deck was an instance where a vehicle could be parked
i

'

|
.

h 21 beneath the deck, there was space enough and indicators that - - t

|i
i

{ 22 seeing tire tracks that went beneath the decks that people had .|
i

4 ,

I

.23 been and could well, park beneath those decks. |
:

24 G Did you go out and measure the space under each deck? !
Ie

e i

l' 25 A (Moughan) I did not. [
-

g

k
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[ 1 ;G Would you agree - that < the decks are maybe something.,

i
'

~

~

|g' 2. .1i.ke eight'1eet in width from the. structure out7c
1 i;- .

AL (Moughan) They would vary if . they were eight f ee~t ,
. . . .

j 'ff 3
;

[. !4 it would not have been. included,'because that would have
1

| . 5. indicated that the rear oor the 'f ront of the Vehicle could be ,

i-
i- 6 photographed f rom above. ' i

i- !
.

L 7- Ek) we' looked at the larger decks an'd at the beach'es ;
I
2 .

8 the decks are probably larger than~your larger deck, in some
.

9 cas'es cover the entire back of a house or front of the' house.- |
!

10 G Of the number for Salisbur.y Deach, you have 295 total- j~

;
i

[ 11- parking spaces that you've counted as potentially hiding a car. -|
1 i

L 12 How many of - those 295 were in this carport category
'

.})
.i

L 13 generally? Including typical carport structures'and these ]i .

! 14 other parking spaces?
I i

|. 15. A (Moughan) That. f all in the carport category, I l
.t

ne

16 would, going by my rough, quick count a minute.ago, 241 |'

|
. r

| 17 garages, and we had 214 underneath spaces, so the differences .|
,

:

!- 18 of that, which would be about 27. I

b !'

! 19 0 Now, what about f or Plum Island? You counted a total j
!.

'

.

h 12 0 of 253, can you-break that out? !
<

21 A (Moughan) I can't break that out because I didn't do
i !

$' |

: 22 it. There were virtually few carports on Plum Island, and ,

b.
'

[ 23 there were a few decks, but basically all of i t was either a
.

! 24 detached building or underr aath garages.
!. [

25 MR. TURK: I have nothing further. |f *

| .t.
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1 JUDGE-LINENDERGER: Mr.'Moughan, I; gather'that-
,

- 2 betweeri you : and Mr . Lord , - somehow , - some judgment'was exerciseh
9

j3 with- respec t to whether you or he or Lboth of : you thought that-

-4 these' spaces could have or could not have-been detected from

5 the air, is that. correct? Did you look at a space' and then'

6 tried to decide whether you thought it could be' photographed

7 _from the air?

8 THE WITNESS: (Moughan) There was some arbitrary

9 -dec isions - made wi th some of ~ them.

10' JUDGE.LINENBERGER: Say again, please?

11 THE WITNESS: (Moughan). There was some arbitrary
~

12 -decision made, but primarily on the carport or deck. situation.

13 Garages or detached buildings didn't-seem to pose any problem.

14- that way.

15 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Would you say that you and Mr.

|. 16. . Lord both made these judgments, or did you solely makeLthem, or
i

17 ado you make a distinction here?

1G THE WITNESS: (Moughan) We've made sort of a joint

19~ decision with regard to Salisbury, because that's the area we

| .' . 20 both travelled in. Plum Island I made them myself.

21 JUDGE LINENBERGER: What I'm concerned about is, the

|
22 extent, pardon me, of your awareness of aerial photography

23 surveillance sufficient to allow you to make a judgment that

24 structures or parking spaces that you counted could not have

25 been detected by aerial photography. Are you able to shed any |

|

41)' 1
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. i

j||~ l , light on'that? Do you think there:is a po'ssibility?

-. 2 - Let me' rephrase that' question. Do~you think there:is. j,

;' - . . . .

.

-
.'~

: 3- a possibility -- a -likelihood that -a signif icant number of' the -
1<

;. 4- ~ spaces you' counted might.have been detected by aerial-
a.
F - ,
'

'S photography?
,

6 THE WITNESS: 1(Moughan) I think there11s a'

7
.

;4<
.

possibility some may have'been'. But if:we're talking just a; q
,

r :

8 carport or deck situation'the numbers there were fairly small,. j
i

i .

so of those spaces , we- f irst eliminated any . that ~ we f elt could j.. .

i- 9 .

i

i 10 be detected f rom above, or'could not completely cover a vehicle
1- :

~

l' 1. at the outset. So those remaining were the larger c'overings-or; .i1

s t

f- 12 decks, and what have you. Out.of-that, there was a relatively
'

i 13 small number, and-it's possible:that a few'of'those may have

14 been detec ted f row the ' air . I'd say half a dozen or eight=.

V i
'

| 15 probably at-a guess.
F
j 16' MR. LINENBERGER: But of the numbers that appear in y

| 17 your tally on page 2 of your rebuttal testimony, I gather
.i

18 you're saying that that' total of.548 is probably not an error j
19. by more than, say, at most ?O structures or less, or of parking

'

,

| 20' spaces, or less? <

i
, -l
!

l' 21 THE WITNESS: (Moughan) I'd say that's fair, and I'd ,

|
| 22 say that could possibly be offset by those parking spaces we !
L

-

23 were not able to visually see from the street. I'm sure we

| ~.
'

24 missed some. And that's another category. .|
|

.;5 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Yes.
i

Lll> :
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THE WITNESS:- (Moughan). The streets are quito'
'

'l
_

,

-

:
'

'!
I' ~2) narrow;- the lots -are close to the Lroads in most Jcases,J so Lit's
j.
f, 3 not..too difficult to site up the' space or -- we could havet .;,

:. 5

i 4- missed.a few, but ~~ j
r t

,
t ,

~!5 -JUDGE LINENBERGER: Do I' understand correctly'this-
,

'
s

I

p 6- was .a- voluntary ef f ort on the part- of you and Mr . -Lord?- |
3

! a.

7 THE WITNESS: (Moughan) That'is correct.[ ,

i. G JUDGE LINENBERGER: And were you~~ compensated.for it?' l
\ '

[ _9 THE WITNESS: (Moughan). Absolutely not, sir. |

j. t

b 10 JUDGE LINENBERGER: -Thank you. That's all I have.
I i

'

i .

Did I understand that'you.said that.
.

j. 11 JUDGE HARBOUR: .

i
'

j 12 there were approximately 34 carports in Salisbury Beach? ~'

i >

L 13 THE WITNESS: (Moughan) I think 27-is what I, with (
,

14 my quick count I did --
'

.

! 15 JUDGE HARDOUR: For carports?. ;
< 6

|- ,

16 THE WITNESS: (Moughan) Right. -|

; 17 JUDGE SMITH: Any Intervenors? Any redirect?
;'

e ,

F
L 18 You're excused. Thank you. j

i 6

i .19 We'll come back tomorrow at 9:00. Anything further |
,

,

|
,

| 20 tonight on the record? j
i

-

f! 21 We're adjourned until 9:00 a.m. tomorrow.
I i

-

s

. 22 (Whereupon, at 5:13 p.m. the hearing was concluded.);
!

I. '23 !.

4.
i|

. 24i ,

'
'

.

|j '25
| i
i -

;

b
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